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1 UNITED STATES OF AMERICAx

(|~h .

's-) NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION2

3

O 4 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -x

5 In the Matter of: :
| :

6 SOUTHERN CALIFORNIA EDISON COMPANY, et al. : Docket Nos.
: 50-361 OL

7 (San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station, : 50-362 OL
i :

8 Units 2 & 3) :
:

9 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -X

; 10 Orange County Ballroom
i Marriott Hotel

11 700 W. Convention Way
j Anaheim, California
'

12
Wednesday,

13 September 2, 1981,

!

14 Evidentiary hearing in the above-entitled( ")
1

i 15 matter was reconvened, pursuant to adjournment, at 9:09 a.m.
;

16 BJFORE:

; 17 JAMES L. KELLEY, Chairman
i Atomic Safety and Licensing Board

- 18
- DR. CADET-HAND., JR., Member

19
;

MRS. ELIZABETH B. JOHNSON, Member
! 20

21

; 22
i

j 23

| 24

'

25

|

'

i

- _ _ , - -- .-,- - . - . - . - - , . - - -
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1 APPEARANCES:

) 2 On behalf of the Applicants, Southern California/
Edison, et al:<

3
DAVID R. PJGOTT, Esq.

() 4 EDWARD B. ROGIN, Esq.
SAMUEL B. .CASEY, Esq.

5 Orrick,- Herrington & Sutcliffe
600 Montgomery Street

6 San Francisco, CA 94111

7 JAMES BEOLETTO, Esq.
General Counsel

8 Southern California Edison Company

9 on behalf ot the Nuclear Regulatory Commission Staff:

10 RICHARD J. HOEFLING, Esq.
DONALD HASSELL, Esq.

11 JOSEPH RUTBERG, Esq.
Office of the Executive Legal Director

12 U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission
Washington, D.C. 20555

() On behalf of the Intervenors, GUARD, Carstens, et al::

14
'

PHYLLIS M. GALLAGHER, Esq.
15 1695 West Crescent, Suite 222

,

Anaheim, CA 92801
16

.

CHARLES E. MC CLUNG, JR., Esq. -

17 Fleming, An/.erson, McClung & Finch, Inc..
_

23521 Paseo del Valencia, Suite 308A
18 Laguna Hills, CA 92653

,

19

20

21

22

Qi

23

'4

()
25

'
\

|

- ._..-. .. ..



8749
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(') 4 by Mr. McClung 8768
by Mr. Hassell 8782

: 5
Jill' Marie Swanson

6 by Mr. Casey 8789
by Ms. Gallagher 8809

7 by Mr. Hoefling 8833
1

8 Egbert S. Turner
by Mr. Rogin 8899

9 by Mr. McClung 8925

10 Barbara Fox
'

by Mr. Rogin 9023
11 by Mr. McClung 9037

;

by Mr. Hassell 9048'

12,
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14 Applicants' Exhibits:
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18 141 9034 9034
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1 PROCEED INGS

/7)3 2 (9:09 a.m.)
% *

3 ,0GU KELLEY: We are on the record.
i

(3 4 Good morning. We will begin this morning with
~

%.)

5 Mr. Don Poorman of the Orange County Communications Division.

6 Whereupon,

7 DONALD W. POORMAN

8 was called to the witness stand and having been first duly

9 sworn by the Chairman, was examined and testified as f ollows :

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Now, that is division of what, Mr.

11 Poorman?

12 WITNESS POORMAN: Support services GSA, County of

13 Orange.
L,/

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.
,

15 MR. ROGIN: I was going to --

i 16 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, sure.

~

27
~

MR. ROGIN: -- do the normal introduction before

18 the --

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Right.'

20 MR. ROGIN: -- statement was read.
. .

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

22 MR. ROGIN: And actually, prior to that, I would
(,
''

23 like to make one other comment of a procedural type, but

24 involving the Orange County witnesses. As the Board and the
*

\Jr 25 party knows, we have three witnesses today from Orange County,

, _ _ ,_ , . . _ .
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1 Mr. Poorman, Mr. Turner, and Miss Fox.

//S 2 We intend and think we can cover the full rance of
v! 4
,

3 areas that Orange County is involved with in planning and

(~} 4 implementing the plans. There have been, I believe it is six,

L,'

5 witnesses from Orange County subpoenaed by the Intervenors.

6 We believe that their testimony is not necessary to the

7 proceeding, that the full range of areas to be explored can be

8 explored with the witnesses we have presented, and we want to

9 make clear our position that these witnesses can field any

10 questions in the areas a,t issue here, and that the Intervenor

11 should not hesitate to put questions to them, so that they can

12 find out if these witnesses have knowledge in specific areas

13 that they may he interested in.

^_/
14 I should also introduce to the DJ .i Mr. Richard

15 Oviedo, who is Counsel for County of Orange, and it is our
b -

16 understanding that it is their intention at least to consider

17 moving to quash the subpoenas ser'ved on the other employees,

18 at least partially the grounds that their testimony is not

19 necessary, it would be burdensome -- their restimony would

i

20 only be duplicative of what we have already -- what we will j,

21 hear -- what we anticipate hearing today.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Is Mr. Oviedo here?
-[
\~# 13 MR. ROGIN: Yes, he is.

24 MR. OVIEDO: Yes, Mr. Chairman, good morning.
A

(b; 25 JUDGE KELLEY: Good morning.
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1 MR. O'rIEDO : Yes, Mr . Chai rm an . Richard Oviedo,

ff ) 2 Deputy County Counsel for the County of Orange. Subsequent to ,

n.s-

3 the testimony of the subpoenaed witnesses --

() 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes, let -- I wanted first of all

5 to establish who you were. I an not sure that right now is

6 the right time to get into this. Just a comment or two from i
1

7 the Board may be appropriate.

8 At the tirto that we issued the subpoenas, we

9 looked over the list, and had some discussion with Mr.

10 :IcClung about the possibility of overlap, and we all acknow-

11 ledged that that night happen. Well, maybe we could take a

12 minute or two to talk about, .t without necessarily getting

13 all the way through this question.
( ~./

14 Might it not make sense to go ahead and hear the

15 Orange County witnesses, and the Intervenors have said, and
,

16 we expect them to ge' into whatever they think they can get

17 into wich'the witnesses'that are here today, and we will be

18 in better shape to determine whether we have overlap and

19 duplication and the like after we have heard the witnesses.

20 That would just be my first thing in the morning

21 impression.

22 :1R. 07IEDO: That was the identical coint that I
(^T '

y4

23 wanted to make, Mr. Chairman.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, fine. Thank you, Mr. Oviedo,

(.O
-

13/ 25 we appreciate your coming.

--. .
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1 .T1. ROGIN. That was the reason for bringing it

/ 2 up no<.
v

3 JUDGE KELLEY: All right, fine. I think that is

~} 4 useful.
v

5 DIRECT EXAMII'ATIO :

6 BY MR. ROGI:':

7 0 would you state your name for the record, please ?

.

3 h Donald W. Poorman.

9 0 And what is your buriness address, Mr. Poorman?

10 A 431 The City Drive South, Orange Calif ornia.

11 0 And did you receive a subpoena, or was a

12 subpoena served on you in connection *fith this proceeding?.

13 A Yes, I did.

((f-
14 O And are you appearing today in response to that-

! 15 subpoena?

16 'A Yes.

17 -Q . And would you tell us your title, please, and

13 the organization for which you work?

19 A I am manager and chief of communications

20 division. I work for General Services Agency, County of

21 Orange. |

22 Q Mr. Poorman, did you prepare a statar.ent to

" '
23 generally describe your duties and functions and the

24 communication capabilities of Orange County?

n
(ly' 25 A Yes, I did,
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1 MR. ROGIU: For the record, that is the statement *

(k 2 that I distributed to the Board and the parties yesterday.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.

'N. 4 MR. ROGIN: And I would propose 4t this time to(J
5 have Mr. Poorman read it into the record, and that will

6 constitute by f ar the bulk of our examination of Mr. Poorman.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.

8 BY AR. ROGIN :

9 Q Mr. Poorman, you may read your statement.

10 A As manager and chief of communications of the

11 county of orange, I have the responsibility for the operation
,

12 of Control one.

'
13 Control is a centralized coordination center for-

v
14 all public safety communications in the County. Public safety

15 includes law enforcement, fire, and paramedic radio systems.
,

16 In addition, all county local government radio

17 systems are coordinated at control one. The= message switcher

18 for data or hard copy transmissions throughout the County for

19 pur_ic safety is located at Control one.

20 My remarks will relate specifically to the

21 emergency planning contingent admitted for hearing by the

_
22 Atomic Safety Licensing Board, and that are in the area

23 of communications.
.

24 Initial notification by the Applicant to local
O

isk'2/} 15 response organizations will originate in the SONGS control
.



.

8755
3755 1 center and can be made to all primary emergency organizations

pq) 2 using the dedicated telephone system, the yellow phone. -
~,

3 Each of the control centers at SONGS is being

~s

(_) 4 equipped with a cathode ray tube data terminal, called a CRT,

5 with a hard copy printer. Formats of all routine messages

6 have been stored on disk in the message switcher at Control

7 one, and can be called up on the CRT, filled in, and

8 transmitted to all participating agencies .

9 The data distribution system is an important

10 elenent in the emergency communications plan. Understanding

11 the operation of the entire network is necessary to

12 appreciate its capability.

13
(-)S

The message switcher is a big minicomputer,'

14 Tandem 16, with nonstop operating hardware. Every operating

15 component is backed up. It has two 50-megabyte disks that

16 are mirrored. There are two CPU's, two processors, two
. . . -

-

17 disk drives, and three control' temminals.

18 The message switcher will continue to operate

19 with only one of each of the components, and f ailure of one

20 component is transparent to the remote tenninal operator.

21 There are three separate and distinct power

22
f- sources at Control One, one for the switcher, and all critica:

C/
23 radios.

24 First we have normal commercial power. There is,

'L)k- 25 150 kw automatic start emergency generator witha

_ _
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1 circulating hat water that is at full output in five seconds. j

1,.

((~) 2 A 30-day fuel supply is available in underground storage.
x_/

3 If bath of these fail, there is a hank of storage
'

(~s 4 hatteries with suf ficient power for fcur or five hours,
%]

5 providing 100 percent uninterrupted power for the switcher

| 6 and the radio nets. Group address codes are used in the

7 message switcher.

! 8 The group address codes give any terminal,

9 including the SONGS terminal, tae capability of transmitting

10 a message one time, and the switcher will simultaneously

11 deliver the message to all terminals designated in the code.

12 These codes are used for routine traffic

13 throughout the day. We have one group code for administrative
. (( s

-

1

I s x_/
14 messages, one f or operational messages that reach primarily

15 dispatchers, and one for emergency use that transmits a

16 message to all terminals. There are spare groups that are

17 activated for special events, such as drills when a limited

j 18 distribution is desired.
|
|

| 19 These equipment and procedures will alert and

|- 20 keep up to date the on-duty personnel at the governmental

21 communications facilities. The alerting of elected of ficials

| 22 and management employees is well-planned at the County level.
! (~
(k 23 At Control One, there is a miniaum staff of five on duty at

24 a ll time s .
| (~%

! C' J 25 7.n an emergency, all routine duties are
i

i

!

'

.

'
_



1 terminated, and the alerting plan is given top priority.5797

1

/f") 2 Regular telephones are employed to call each individual that
A/ -

3 would be involved in activation of the emergency operating

.

p 4 center.
C/

5 Alerting elected officials or management

6 employees is regularly and routinely done by Control One

7 staff for large fires, chemical spills, and other emergencies.

3 The alert plan provides for succession of command

9 or authority, so only one of the listed individuals needs to

10 be contacted to activate the response forces.

11 The notification and instruction to the populace

12 has some technical communication requirements, but is

13 primarily a public information of ficer's responsibility.

UD
14 -he County in cooperation with local broadcasters has

15 developed an emergency broadcast system, the EBS plan, a

16 remote pickup transmitter will be installed at Control One,

-

- 17 and~at the County EOC.

13 During the early stages of an emergency,

19 information will be given to the County control station,

20 KEZY, by Control One staf f. After activation of the EOC,

21 the PIO staf f will supervise the release of information to

22 the public. A copy of the EBS plan is available.

I~')\' 23 The emergency communication plans of Orange

24 County require very little transportation equipment to set
,O

hyl 25 the plans in motion. Every police and sherif f 's mobile units
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1 and pack set contains radio capability of aeven active

I 2 channe ls . These channels are used for routine police work on

3 a daily basis. |

(~] 4 At the first alert of an emergency, a broadcast by
a

5 Control One that a particular channel is restricted for a

6 particular activity, or for the use of by one agency, is all

7 that is required to establish an emergency law enforcement

8 channel. The broadcast is made on the rad channel.

9 All mobile units in the County have a separate red

10 channel receiver so the red channel is monitored continuous ly .

11 In emergency situations, there are two county-wide channels,

12 and two other channels that each cover one-half of the County

- 13 that can be assigned. |b (, s)
.v

14 All mobiles and all pack sets in the county can

15 switch to any one of these four channels. This action will

16 not interfere with normal city police, or the sheriff's

17 routine law enforcement activities.

18 Fire radio communications operate on low hand

19 networks. All city and county equipment is compatible, and

20 three common channels are available f or mutual aid or

21 coordination of activities.

22 Fire dcpartments have established procedures for
(}
'

23 mutual aid of an instant command system to manage any~

24 emergency. |
,.

(h ' 25 Paramedic service in Orange County is an integral
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1 of the fire departments, and are dispatched on fire

;( 2 frequencies. !!edical communicatt.ons are coordinated at -

3 Control one. The basic medical communications system )

] 4 consists of 17 hase transmitter receivers each capable of

5 operating on the eight authorized medical channels.

. 6
1

I
! 7

| 8
,

9

| 10

'

11

1
'

12

13
, t.O

,

.

14

l
15

16

'
17

--

18
;

; 19

20;

!

21
1

22

i .O
23

I 24

'Oe 25
1

.

~ w . + , - - --- n.-,, - - , - - . -v
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tp#2-1 1 A sophisticated switching system permits any oneV(;3'

\"')
'

'

2 of the six assigned base hospital to be connected to any one

3 of the seventeen bases. A special radio channel, Med-10, is

(-)x
,

(_ 4 used between the responding paramedic and Control One to!

| 5 coordinate and establish the medical communications. All
|

| 6 private einergency response ambulances have a county-owned
|

| 7 radio installed in them on Med-10 for coordination.

8 The off-site dose assessment team, the ODT.T,

9 submitted a requirement for exclusive use of a radio channel

10 during a radiation emergency. JA. county-wide administrative

11 channel was designated for this use. This channel operates
|-

12 on high band frequencies und is simulcast mobile relay or

13 repeating system with voted receivers. Pack sets provided

(( } 14 to each team will give communications from team to team, team

| 15 to EOF, EOF to SONGS, if desired, or teams-E0F-SONGS to the
L

16 county EOC. Radio remote control units will be installed in

17 EOC and SONGS sc that ODAT communications will not depend on;

!
; 18 telephone lines.
!

! 19 All base transmitting and receiver sites shown
|

20 on the diagram -- and I have a diagram of that net, if any-
|

21 body would like it -- of the administrative net have commer-

12 cial power, automatic start emergency generator, and battery

23 back-up. The primary emergency communications center for the
!

| 24 County of Orange is Control One. Control One.is active/9!

| %j
' 25 24 hours a day and emergencies are the routine. It has

A
%):

;

I
i

-, - -
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7, I staff prepared to act instantly on any emergency of any type.

''
2 The primary county command post with communica-

3 tions for an emergency is the EOC, located in the City of
f

's_,/ 4 Santa Ana. I will leave it to others to discuss the inte.nal

5 Operations of the EOC and I will discuss only the communica-

6 tions. Located immediately adjacent to the command room is

7 a radio console that controls all public safety radio systems .

3 A remote console that will operate radio nets that va ious

9 staff members require is located in each of the staff rooms.

10 For example, in the sherriff's room are remotes for the law

11 enforcement channels. The fire staff room has the fire nets.

12 California Highway Patrol can enter their net. And a radio-
,

13 logical officer can communicate directly with the ODAT teams.
6

((w~J
3 14 In the communications area there is a fully

15 operational data terminal with all of.the capabilities of

16 the terminals discussed earlier. The county has three-

17 emergency mobile command posts, a 28-foot motor home and a

is -cabover camper that are both-fully equipped to provide

19 communications to the staff in the field. These vans can

20 pull emergency power generators that make them self-suffi-

21 cient for extended periods of time.-
,

22 A third command vehicle is a four-wheel-drive

23 Scout with only fire and police communications. It can

- 24 traverse rugged terrain. Two of these vehicles are configured

'~'
25 to act as mobile relay on a limited basis. That is, if all

e

. -_ . -
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.

,y 1 else fails, these vehicles can be driven to high ground and

| .! ,j "L :
'"'

2 provide law enforcement and emergency channels. All of the

i 3 county radio channels and all of the telephones at Control
(~)'

| \~/ 4 One are recorded. Routinely the tapes are re-used after

5 sixty days. The Senate just passed a bill yesterday; we've

6 got to keep them 100 days now.

7 For major emergencies or in response to subpenas,
t

8 the tapes may be obtained indefinitely.

9 The county communications division has a personne;.

10 complement of 78, 34 communications coordinators in the opera--

11 tions section, 31 communications technicians are available

12 to maintain the electronic equipment. We do not contract

13 out or depend on other organizations or companies to keep our
'

((J' 14 equipment operating. As division manager, I can commit
l

| 15 resources to keep any of the systems on the air.

f 16 I have attempted to provide a brief view of
:

17 Orange County communications. It is a unique operation. I
|

18 know of no other communications system in the country or ~
|

|
19 world that can provide the coordination of communications

!
' 20 performed at Control One. We have a constant flow of visitor:s

21 from all over the country and from all over the world to-

22 see our operations and to discuss our communications philosophy.
:
'

23 We have the resources and ability to provide communications

24
,

for public safety in Orange County.
'd

25 0 Thank you, Mr. Poorman. One brief question back

.<_-,

|

!

{

I
._ . - - - -
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, _ 1 on page 1 of your statement, in tL' third paragraph. You

'( /) 2 describe some CRT terminals and in the next paragraph you~ '

| 3 describe the data distribution system. The CRT terminals are
?-

(_r) 4 a part of that data distribution system? |;

1

5 A Yes, they are.

6 Q And are -- do employees of the county involved

7 in emergency operations have pagers available to them?

| 3 A Yes, they do. We have in excess of 500 pagers

| 9 in the county.

10 Q And those are operated out of Control One?

i 11 A Yes. The equipment is there. They could be

12 operated from any county telephone.

13 Q And you mentioned that patrol cars in the county

14 have systems to be -- that can be alerted and I believe they{}
15 can be alerted all at the same time very promptly, is that

16 right?

17 A That is true. The red channel, there is a

- 18 separate receiver that they cannot shut off. They can turn
,

| 19 it down but not off. So when we talk on the red channel
|
'

20 we talk to all police units at the same time.

21 Q And approximately how many units are we talking

12 about?

23 A Neighborhood of 2000.

24 Q Did you bring two charts with you.that may help

|(Z)
| 25 explain very briefly how the system works? I think one has

.O<b: -.

;

!

!
_ __ _.
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r~. y towers on it, if I'm correct,md the other is a communication
frh 4"kJ network.2

3 A Yes. I have one that has the data distribution
/%

(_) 4 system on it, showing where all of the terminals are, and

5 I have one where our radio remote sites are located.

6 Q Perhaps you could briefly describe those. Let

7 me put ther.. up behind you, because you will have to talk

8 into the mike as you describe them.

9 A This describes our data distribution system.

10 We currently have a minimum of two terminals in every police
<

j 11 department in Orange County. The SONGS terminals are not

12 installed. The lines have been ordered. The terminals have

! 13 been ordered. We have also ordered a terminal for the

( (~} 14 San Diego EOC. We are contemplatira putting a terminal in
m./

15 Camp Pendleton in the Marine command post and in the CHP

16 headquarters in Santa Ana and in San Diego. We have not

17 concluded the: final agreement for that last three terminals.

18 The -EOC at San Diego is on order and. all the SONGS terminals
,

19 are on order.

20 This is a relatively high speed data system,

21 operates at 1200 baud.

12 MR. PIGOTT: If we could just pause on the record
1

23 for a moment.

i 24 (Pause)
(

25 WITNESS POORMAN: I'm sure you can't read or see

D-
_
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l
.- 1 this information on this map. This is a map of Orange County l

(t'':') k
-

,

'''
2 Each place you see a dot and a name is one of our radio |

3 sites. To aaswer a question ahead of time, if at Control One

4 all of our equipment fails, we're completely ouc of business,

5 we have built two pac:4 sets with little touch-tone pads on

6 them. The sherriff's watch commander carries one and we have

7 one at Control One. If we fall apart at Control One,

8 earthquake, flood, whatever, we're'gone, the sherriff's

9 watch commander is alive, he can bring those mountaintops

10 up by themselves and they will operate independently so we

11 will have a law enforcement channel.

12 We can bring a different channel up on each

13 mountaintop. Each of the mountaintops are equipped with

({) 14 automatic start generators and with battery back-up. During

15 the fire last November we lost the power to Santiago Peak

16 for three weeks. We never missed a bit. The generator came

17 up and we had power for three weeks up there with no power

.-18 -- no commercial power.

19 BY MR. ROGIN:

20 Q At Control One in your dispatchers office do

21 the dispatchers have available lists of people who may need

12 to be contacted in the event of an emergency?

23 A Yes. We have what we call our emergency response

24 callout book and the SONGS chapter in here is,just one thin
b''^

25 chapter. We have a list of about everybody that you can thin:c

i 0,e
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i

1 of that's of an emergency nature and we keep this updated7y

\~'
2 constantly. We have the emergency numbers of the telephone

3 company people and the transit district and the railroads
(h
\_) 4 and all the county key management personnel are listed in

5 this book so that we can call diem for any emergency.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me. The map on the board

7 there now, that is not at this point at least an exhibit, is

8 it?

9 MR. ROGIN: It is not and I was going to ask the

10 Board if it wished to have it made into an exhibit. I

11 thought it helped illustrate tir. Poorman's testimony. He

12 brought them today.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: I think it would. And we would

(( '; 14 like to have it as a one-pager that, if oossible, we could

15 fold into the transcript. I don't know if you can get it

16 ready that fast.

17 MR. ROGIN: What we'd have to do, I think, is

- 18 have a photoreduction made. But-we'll take care of that; - -

19 It may not be the next day or two, but we'll get it into the

20 record. Maybe we ought to offer it a number now so we could

21 identify it and then have it added later. I believe on that

12 basis the next number would be 136. Perhaps we ought to have

23 the -- maybe we should do this with both of die exhibits that

24 Mr. Poorman referred to.73
LJ

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes. Well, you mean that one and

v
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- 1 the other one, right?
' f'8 a

' '' 2 MR. ROGIN: Yes. The Orange County Automatic

3 Teletype System diagram would be Exhibit 136, which we would

(~/h(_ 4 offer into evidence at this time, a copy to be supplied at

5 a later date. And as Exhibit 137 a map of Orange County

6 with the designation of the mountaintop transmitters as

7 described by Mr. Poorman, which we would offer in evidence

8 at this time as well.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: So ordered.

10 (The documents were marked for

11 identification and received in

12 evidence as Applicants'

13 Exhibits 136 and 137.)

, [( } 14 MR. ROGIN: And on that subject, I would also
,,

15 offer into evidence at this time an exhibit which I believe

16 we are now up to 138, which is a resume, a curriculum vitae

i 17 of Mr. Poorman which he has supplied, rather than having

18 him list all of his experiences. I would offer that in -

19 evidence as Exhibit 138.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: So ordered.

21 (The document was marked for

22 identification and received in

23 evidence as Applicants'

24 Exhibit No. 13 8.. )O
25 MR. ROGIN: And with those exhibits, that

O)
(f

,

i
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4

. r^- 1 terminates or concludes our direct examination of Mr.
: ' (') 4

' ' ' 2 Poorman.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Fine. Mr. McClung?

O)'s_ 4 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes.
i

5 CROSS EXAMINATION

6 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

7 Q Good morning, Mr. ?oorman. Where is, out of the

8 systems you have described the Orange County EOC and that has

9 kind of its own system of many different communications

10 equipment there and then you described Control One which of

11 course has much communications equipment there. Where is

12 the dedicated yellow phone line? Is that located at Control

13 One?

!([ } 14 A Both.

15 0 Both have that.

i 16 A We have the dedicated Phone One at Control One,

17 where it is manned 24 hours a day, is the primary answering

18 poi'n t. There is one in my office and there's two at the EOCi

19 also, once the EOC is activated.
,

20 ///
:

21
:

22

23

24

0
25

()s
s.
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- T3 kl i O What procedures are there for -- I am going to
:(/~s e
. s. t i'' call it discrimination on that particular line? In other'

2

3 words, ncw do you keep too many people from calling on that

(~)' .

v 4 line at one time?

5 MR. ROGIN: We are speaking cf the yellow phone

6 now?

7 MR. MC CLUNG: Yeah, just that one particular

8 line.

9 MR. ROGIN: You are certainly welcome to ask
i

Mr. Poorman. Mr. Pilmer can describe the overall use of10

gj that line in more detail if you want to get into that, but I

12 have no objection to you asking Mr. Poorman.
!

WITNESS POORMAN: During the exercise we had onlyy3

14 the yellow phone tc> communicata with SONGS, and that was the(( )
15 at the time that we determined that a data terminal for the

16 lengthy technical data would take a lot of conversation off

17 the vellow phone and leave it to the decision makers. That

is is why we are installing data terminals now_in SONGS to take
!

~

|- 19 of f the excessive long Jorms of all the data thev want to

20 give us.

21 So we haven't had any experience yet with the
;
'

terminals in SONGS. We did have them in the San Clemente22
.

23 Police Department, but that required us last time to take

24 the excessively long messages over che yellow phone and

25 transpose them to the teletype. We are correcting that so

|

Oc

_. - __ __. .- -_- -
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!

gg T3 k2 1 our next exercise will be a lot better. The yellow phone |
<!( x <T

"'d 2 will be left to the decision makers, not just to pass infor-

3 mation amon'g the -- everybody that needs it.
G

| C) 4 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

5 0 Are there any written procedures fcr -- or other-

6 wise which describe the purpose of the yellow phone?

7 A No, but I think Ms. Fox can answer that when she

! 8 gets up here. They are working on procedures on the yellow

9 phone.

10 Q Now, the group address codes that you referred

11 to for the message -- with respect to the message switcher ---

12 A Yes.

13 0 -- are those the same as the book that you are

14 holding up, or is that a different thing?,(v(^}
|

| 15 A No, that is different. This is the alerting
i
'

16 book, how to get ahold of individuals. The group address

17 codes give us the capability of taking three letters, ZEE

18 fvr example, and v ten we transmit the message one time, . the

19 switcher will automatically transmit it to every terminal

20 in the system, and there are 85 terminals in the system.

21 And we can create new ones. We did for the last drill. We

12 took a three character ZAB, and all the cities that wanted

23 to participate -- it just takes a second or two to add them

24 to the list, and then the switcher will distribute that 1/-s\ i

|'%) I25 message to everybody that is participating in a drill or

s_

e

- y
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. . U y exercise or regular duty.
;( p ,

'

' (._/ 0 Now, do those group address codes for the pur-
2

poses of an emergency at SONGS exist now?3

(7
,

_j 4 A Yes, they do.

5 0 And --

A And the formats are now stored in the disc. We
6

used those last time, but we had to take the information off7

g the: telephone, and then fill in the forms at control one.

Now we -- we are giving SONGS the capability of doing that.9

| 10 0 What type of communications link do you presently ,

have with communications and emergency officials in San Diego?yy
,

i

A We are on the same st, ate-wide net. We can call
12

them on the radio net we have. Of courr ?, we have the regu-
13

14 lar telephone. We have the yellow phone. There is a state
(O,V

radio not we can talk to them on. But we want to put the
15

data terminal down there so they can roccive the technical
16

data without us going on the te.1ephone. And they will re-
17

ceive it at the same time as cities in San Diego --- or
18

Orange County do.
| 19

20 0 For a line like the yellow phone, for instanc -

when somebody -- when, say, somebody at SONGS is talking toj. 21
I somebody at control one, would the new ::peaker boxes that! 22

they have on those -- does everybody in the whole system23

24 hear what is being said?

! h'
25 A No. They can. They can call up -- they have a

\.0};A

, . .
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k4 group call to call up everybody at one time. 99 will gety-s.
/,

( i

N/ everybody. All the phones ring with 99.2

3 Q Okay. So if you do a group call, then you can i

G's / . 4 have everybody hear?
_

A Yes.
5

6 Q Now, if someone is carrying on a conversation

between control one and SONGS, is there a rotary of some7

nort so that someone else could call SONGS too?
8

A There is a button on the side that you can in-
9

terruPt and join in. If you have emergency traffic you can
10

L interrupt and join in the conversation. There is a littleyy

white button on the side of it that gives you that capabili-
12

ty.
13

Q So anybodu that had a particular yellow phone
( f'/s 14
W

station at one of these various emergency operation centers
15

could, if they had to, get in touch with SONGS or control16
!

one?17

A Yes. _gg _ _

Q Even if they were talking, by pressing that
39

button?20
i

A Yes.
21

Q With respect to -- there are many -- you have72

described many of these various microwave transmission sys-
23

tems that the Sheriff has and that you have and that -- just24fs
(i 'a\- a couple of general questions with respect to all cf those,25,

1

C(:)
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1 when you are operating one of those types of systems, I |,(71 k5s '

L)
2 should pick one out to single out -- for instance, the Countyw

1

!3 administrative channel that is being designated for use in

(D'/ 4 case of an emergency to the offsite dose assessment teams --

5 A Yes.

6 0 If you are using that particular chanr.al, does a

7 broadcast from control one reach everywhere in the County?

8 A Yes, total County --
-f

9 0 Wiiat is -- how does that transmission cover the

10 area? Could you explain briefly how that works?

11 A Yes, we have transmitters on that system on most

12 of the mountain tops, so when you talk from even a pack set,

13 you go up and -- I don't know.-- I use the word voted in4

! ( (~T 14 my presentation there -- when you talk through the little
. . , x)

15 pack set or anyplace else, we have -- I think there are four
,

16 receivers listening to that. We vote to see which one is the

17 best sounding voice electronically, and then we rebroadcast

18' that from all the mountaintops at one time, so when you talk
,j

19 from a pack set, you cover the entire county.

20 Everybody that has a pack set or a radio can hear

21 that.

22 MR. ROGIN: A point of clarification. A pack

23 set is a little hand -- portable --

24 WITNESS POORMAN: A brick sized radio, if you

25 will. But yes, when control one or the control station that

- s ~ ~ ,- ,
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rT: k6 I we are going to install at SONGS or at EOF or from a pack
( / ,1 q

' '#
2 set, everybody county-wide that is tuned in on that will

3 hear.
(m
(_) 4 JUDGE HAND: Can I interrupt, please? I am

5 really confused about voted receivers. Did I hear you say

6 we vote? And I don't understand at all --

7 MR. ROGIN: I think it is the machines, but may-
.

8 be the Witness explain it.

9 WITNESS POORMAN: I said electronically voted,

10 yes. It is a technical tenn. When the receivers -- we have

11 receivers on the mountaintops. And when you are talking

12 from a pack set, we have four receivers that will hear that.

13 Now one of them is coing to hear it best. It will be

14 closest to one receiver. If you are down in the San 11emente(f])
15 area, one receiver is going to hear it. The rest of them

16 will all hear something, but it may not be as clear.

17 We bring that voice to electronic equipment that

18 will select the best one. We then transmit it over the

19 mountain top transmitters simultaneously.,

20 So from a pack set or anyplace else, you are

21 really keying up for mountain top transmitters on that net.

22 JUDGE HAND: All right. And that word simulcast ,

23 which doesn't look like any word I have ever seen before,

24 is that -- you were referring to that when you talked about --
-s

.

25 WITNESS POORMAN: Yes, we are broadcasting then

g-

%h

._-
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k7 1 from four transmitters at the same time. i
, ,.q
/ )
\ >
' ''

2 JUDGE HAND: Thank you. ,

1

3 JUDGE KELLEY: How do you spell pack in pack set?
<~w,

k-) 4 WITNESS POORMAN: P-a-c-k.

| 5 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

| 6 WITNESS POORMAN: It is a hand --
|

| 7 JUDGE KELLEY: Because we have a telephone 7ys-

a tem here spelled p-a-x, and just for the sake of differentia-

| 9 tion on the reporter --

10 WITNESS POORMAN: Well, handy talky is another

| gi slang expression for it.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.

13 BY MR. IIC CLUNG:

((]) 14 Q Where are the receiving stations for that --

15 A We have them on Lomos. Lomas is here. We have

16 them at Bolinda, which is up here. We have one at Sandiego

17 Peak. That is a mile high mountain, and at OCC on our tower ,

13 Our tower is 134 foot high a- 234 foot high.
_

_
_

_

19 Q And am I correct then, that all those receiving

20 stations have the backup generating power that you referred

21 to earlier?

i 12 A All of our sites have three power sources.

23 Q One of -- I had another general questions with

24 respect to the microwave type transmission. When a trans-
, C)

25 mission is made over that type of circuit and I will refer

.

|

_
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k8 i again to the specific administrative channel that we were
,.

2 talking about, does everyone then that is tuned in to that

l particular channel get every message that is broadcast?3

4 A Yes.
, ,

'

5

6 '

:
' 7
:
4

8

9

10

11;

12
.

1

134

i

KO '*

; 15
;

16

17

13 ..

,

; 19

h

| 20
i

| 21

22
i

23
,

1

: 24

O
25

|

. . .Om

.

- - . - . , - - - . . - .-- .. . . . - - - - - - . .
!



8777
T4, lg 1 0 How many people can talk on a radio situation like

' r^]x .
2 that at one time?

N-1

3 A One at a time.
!

("'; 4 Q Oh, I see. Of course. Is there any problem,

! N/
5 f rom a communications standpoint when you get multiple people

6 on a channel like that in communication, or --

| 7 A No, you are talking about people using this, are

8 firemen on the ODAT teams. These people are trained in
|

| 9 communications, with their codes and their discipline, there

10 is no problem in -- and these aren't just people of f the

| 11 streets using these nets. These are skilled people.
i

12 Q Did you make any recordings of the transmissions

13 that occurred during the exercises, the FEMA exercises?,

14 A Yes, we did.

| 15 Q Oid the FEMA people review thcse?
i

16 A No, they did not.

17 - Q' ~ Did the Of fice of Emergency Servi ~ces people

18 review any of those?

19 A No, they did not.

20 0 If you were to be called f rom an emergency _ --

21 during an emergency from the SONGS, and initially notified at

22 Control One, what procedures do you have for authentication

!

23 of that?

24 MR. ROGIN: Do you mean on the yellow phone?
O
(1/ 25 WITNESS POORMAN: On the yellow phone, we have

!

l
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2 1 decided we did not have to authenticate for the yellow phone.

/ [~2^ 2 If the yellow phone is out, our backup system is a regular
\_) q

3 te lephone . They'give us the information and they hang up,

(Om.,
4 and we have a number that only we know to call back and

5 verify that they did make the call, and that system has been

6 tested for years. Every since they have been down, we have

7 used that until the yellow phones were installed.

3 Q Do you know what the -- is it possible that you

9 would be notified of an emergency if the yellow phone were

10 down for some reason, and the regular telephone were down

11 for some -- probably the same reason, is it possible then, to

12 be notified through one of your microwave systems?

13 A Not today, but we are installing a radio remote,-

(V
14 in the SONGS plant so they can talk on our County admin net.

15 Q And when approximately do you think that will be

16 ins talled?

17 A The equipment is to be ordered in the next week

13 or so, so it will be however long it takes to get equipment.

19 At least four months, probably, to have the equipment

20 built. In an emergency, we could get a radio to then that

21 would work, police helicopter. Any pack set would work down

22 there. We have them on hand, so we could have a radio down
A
\/ 23 there in flight time of a helicopter, and there is 12 police

24 he13 opters available to us, police cars.
(D

(jy/ 25 0 Do you have any experience with the effects of
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3 1 earthquakes or other types of -- just stick with earthquakes

. ' [") 2 on communications systems like telep:ione lines?
.

; (/
3 A We have never lost any here by earthquakes since

4
(~)S

I have been here, but that is why we plannel our system such
'

%
5 that we don't have to have telephone linet. Our system

6 will operate -- each mountaintop will operate independently.

7 Our tower at Occ will operate independently, so we hope we

8 have planned for that type of operation.

9 If everything falls apart and I can get a van out

10 of a wooden garage, I can get it to the mountaintop, and it

11 will become a mountaintop.

12 Q Do you have plans right now to fornally test

_ 13 these various systems with resoect to emergency capability

14 f or radiological emergency?

15 A Plans? I have plans for everything that is

16 possible . We have tidal wave plans, and --

17
~

0 I am sorry my q'uest' ion is not clear. Are you

18 planning to test this -- the communications network?
,

19 MR. ROGIN: You mean special tests as oppose to

20 the way he described their use on a regular basis.

21 WITNESS POORMAN: We don't have to test our

22 radio networks. Right now, at thii instant, all of oor radio

'"# 13 nets are up and operating. This administrative net that we

24 are going to use for the SOMGS ODAT teams right now is being
O

Ch > 15 used by animal control. It is a very light-loaded net, but
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4 1 during an emergency, we will tell them to restrict their

2
(v~) traf fic to absolute emergencies, and take over that net, but ,

3 all of our channels, our red channel, all of our channels are
.

4 in use right now.(^/ss_
5 When they come up two days ago when they

6 captured that man that killed that kid, when they were

7 searching for him, we cleared- a channel, and the investigators

8 of that had a clear channel while they was doing that, and

9 they followed him clear up to Santa Monica talking on our

10 blue channel, but we just restrict all other use of that,

11 and assign it to special details. We do that on a routine

12 basis.

13 We have no emergency equipment or traffic -- or()
14 no emergency nets that are set aside for an emergency, and

15 only used for an emergency. All of our nets are used all the

16 time.

17 0 Okay. That is a'very good explanation of the net
f

18 situation. How about the yellow phone?

19 A We use the yellow phone for routine traf fic. I

20 want to call San Diego,,I use the yellow phone to talk to my

21 counterpart is San Diego or San Clemente. We just use it for

22 a regular conversation type of thing. When I want to talk to

23 San Clemente, rather than make a long distance call, I use thc

14 yellow phone.

( 25 0 And how about the --

. .

s.- - - ,
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1 A SONGS does test the yellow phones, by the way,

c'S 2 weekly.
(/

,

3 Q How about the cathode ray display system?

r's 4 A Well, we haven't got those installed in SONGS yet,
%Y

5 so I don't know what the testing, but I have proposed to them

6 that they can use those terninals to talk between Unit 2-3,

7 and Unit 1, if they want to, if they have some traffic to send

3 between them, because it is there, it is operating, they can

9 use it.

10 The whole system is used constantly. All law

11 enforcement type data information goes over that now.

12 0 And when do you anticipate that will be installed

13 at SONGS?

(O
14 A All we are waiting on is the telephone company to

15 install the lines , and they have given us an October 10 due

16 date, so it should be in and operating by the 10th of October.

-

17 We do have two radio nets, by the'way, we can

18 talk to the State EOC in Sacranento on, not depend on the

19 te lephone .

20 MR. MC CLUNG: That is it.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Staff?

22 MR. HASSELL: I~have a few questions for Mr.
rx
b

23 Poorman concerning FEMA's evaluation of the May 13th

24 exercise.
O

,k/ 25
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1 CROSS-EXAMINATION
-

| ' 'r ~'s 2 BY MR. HASSELL: q
'

s_)

| 3 Q Mr. Poorman, are you familiar with the evaluation
!

4 findings, and related recommendations made by FEMA on May 29,[' }
5 concerning Orange County's response during the May 13

'
|
! 6 exercise?

.
7 A I was familiar with it. I read it at that time.

1

!

8 I --

9 0 Okay.

10 MR. HASSELL: Excuse me, does Applicants ' Counsel

11 have a copy that they could provide for the witness?

12 MR. ROGIN: I was just getting one.

- 13 WITNESS POORMAM: Okay.

14 BY MR. HASSELL:

15 0 Yes, I would like to direct your attention to

16 page II-13.

17 A okay. .

18 0 Ist the top of that page, there is recommendation

19 5 in parentheses. I will read it to you. That radio and TV

20 monitoring be part of the EOC operations to ensure the public

21 is receiving the correct information.

22 A We have purchased a TV. It is now in the EOC.

/~3'

(/'

23 with an antenna for the top of the building that we can

24 receive all of the channels ,

bs';r# 25 0 Okay, thank you. I wculd like to direct your

,
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1 attention now to the page identified as Roman numeral II-16. |

~.

' (] 2 A Okay.
.

t
J
'

3 Q There is a recommendation identified as (2). I

/] 4 will read it to you. That the hot line be augmented with an

5 instant hard copy print capability.

6 A That is what I spent a lot of time on with the

7 data terminals. That is what-we are doing. That will be a

3 hard copy print, too.
,

9 Q Okay, thank you very much.

j 10 MR. HASSELL: I don'tlavo any further questions.

11 JUDGE JOHNSON: Just one small point. You se.y

12 that data terminals will be installed at the SONGS site, and

13 at San Diego, and so forth?

14 WITNESS POORMAN: Yes.

15 JUDGE JOHNSON: At those remote locations, will

16 you maintain those as you do the rest of your equipment, or

17 will the maintenance.be assigned to --
~~

18 WITNESS POORMAN: We are putting those terminals

19 in. They will be our terminals . We will see that they are

20 maintained.

21 JUDGE JOHNSON: In other words, you will maintain

22 your present capabilities .

23 WITNESS POORMAN: Yes.

24 JUDGE JOHNSON: You indicated in response to a

-t 25 question just now that you can talk to Sacramento on your

.

1
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1 nets now, and I assume that they have the capability of

f,'} 2 conversa...an with you? q

3 WITNESS POORMAN: Yes.

() 4 JUDGE JOHNSON: So if they want to say anything

5 in response to your messages, there is no problem?

6 WITNESS POORMAN: No problem.

7 JUDGE JOHNSON: Thank you, sir.

8 WITNESS POORMAN: They are on the data system, on.

9 our data system we can also receive messages from them, from

10 the law enforcement teletype system.

11 TJDGE HAND: Mr. Poorman, whe.' :c are telling'

,

12 us about your Tandem 16 minicomputer, you made the comment
!

D
'( f g that the message switcher will continue to operate with only-

\\s/
14 one of the camponents, one of each of the components, and

15 f ailure of one component is transparent to the remote

16 terminal operators , and I don't know what that word means in
,

17 that context..

18 WITNESS POORMAN: Okay, wehave two CPUs, for
:

19 examp le , and we are -- thi is what does the processing in

20 the computer. They are both being used right at this

21 instant. They are both running the programs in them. If one

22 of those CPUs fail, all programs switch over to -- both CPUspi
G

23 are big enough to carry the full load.

24 Being transpare.t to an operator means he can't

( |

(_ 25 tell it. At a terminal, he is sending messages and receiving

. , -
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1 messages. It will be transparent to him. He will never know

[) 2 that one component is down. We can lose a disk, and the
(_/

3 operators will never know it.

/'N 4 JU3GE HAND: Fine. That was a nice clearu
5 explanation.

6 At the end of your comment, you talked in rather

7 glowing terms of your wnole system, and how many visitors

8 you have, and --

9 WITNESS POORMAN: Quite proud of it.

10 JUDGE HAND: And you have described what sounds to
i

11 me like a wonderfully elaborate system, and you referred to

12 it as unique. How did you happen to be where you are? Why

13 does Orange County have such a fine system?

[w)
14 WITI!ESS POORMAN: Well, it started in 1934, when

15 the county put up the first r-dio for the entire county, and

16 it has always been that way I don't think there is anybody
~

17- that brilliant back then that thought of it,' b'ut it has just

18 grew up, and the Board of Supervisors have supported us with

19 funds.

20 We do all of our services for all of the cities,

21 and they do not pay for it. Our services are County-provided.

22 We also maintain every public safety radio in Orange County.
(~'s
\~

! 13 No police department in no city has a technician. We take

24 care of all of their radios at county communications.

(~),

s ?,' 25 JUDGE HAND: So accomodating yourselves, the
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g county, to the needs that sort of came tc it from the

|

'r N 2 outside as a result of the emergency planning requirements JV
3 related to SONGS was relatively easily accomodated?

r- 4 WITNFSS POORMAN : We didn't change a thing,
V)

^

5 except put in a yellow phone. We operate on an emergency

6 basis all the time. Any emergency in the county, we are right

7 in the m'.ddle of it right now.

3 JUDGE HAND: Fine. Thank you very much.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. Poorman, are you familiar with

10 the EPZ, I will call it, the 10-mile evacuation zone, about

11 ten miles for this f acility?

12 WITNESS POORMAN: Yes, sir.
l

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Is my impression correct that all.

( /~%V
14 of the populated areas of the EPZ are located in Orange

15 county?

16 WITNESS POORMAN: No.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Not true. Is the plant on'the map
,

18 behind you or is it further down into San Diego County?

19 WITNESS POORMAN: It is on -- a couple of miles

20 outside of -- it is in San Diego Councy.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: It is actually in San Diego

22 County?
O

23 WITNESS POORMAN: 't e s .4

24 JUI 7-E KELLEY: Okay. But just ::t couple of miles

j)
-

25 from Orange County.

1

I
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1 WITNESS POORM\N: Yes.

h~3 2 JUDGE KELLEY: All I am getting at is whether the
v

3 communications system you described and the function it

(-] 4 performs, would that be the system of primary interest from
xs

5 the standpoint of this Board's concern about evacuation plans,

6 and I gather that it would be.

7 WITNESS POORMAN: .Yes, one of our mountaintops tha t

3 I speak of is right above the San Clemente Police Department

9 on the hill, so it reaches well into San Diego County.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: But certainly the -- well, let me

11 ask you. What populated areas are you referring to that are
4

12 not in Orange County?

13 WITNESS POORMAN: Well, primarily the Camp-

14 Pendleton Marine Corps Base, Camp Pendleton.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, putting the Marine Camp to

16 one side, though.

17 WITNESS POORMAN: I guess the cidsest thing in

13 3an Diego County wt ld be Oceanside, then, if you take the

19 Marines out.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: And that is a ways down the coast.

21 Okay, thank you.

22 MR. ROGIN: I would have just one question to
("h'

23 clarify that point.

24 REDIRECT EXAMINATION
(~'i

Kl~' 25 BY MR.ROGIN:
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1 Q Mr. Poorm'*n, is the Marine Corps base tied into

m 2
(d your system? <

3 A Not at the present tine. We have proposed to put

/'D 4 the teletype in the command center at Camp Pendleton. TheyV
5 haven't given me a firm response yet. I think we will, but I

6 can't say 100 percent for sure.

| 7 MR. ROGIN: We will have a Marine Corps witness
.

I later.

I JUDGE KELLEY: Right.

10 gy 3g, pogrg

11
Q And that is just the teletype system you are

,

12 talking about?

I3 A Yes, the te letype .,

-)i

14
Q Do you have other radio communications with

15 Camp Pendleton?

16 A Their teams will join our County admin net
'

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Anytl.ing else?

II MR. ROGIN: No, that was it.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you, Mr. Poorman. Your

20 appearance has been most helpful. You are excused.

21
Can we do the direct of the next witeess before

22
we take a coffee break?

OsV 23 MR. ROGIN: I wou ld think eie cou ld .

JUDGE KELLEY: Let us do that.

__
25

,

I

j
|
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tp#5-1 1 MR. CASEY: Applicants call to the stand their
?9k . '

NEF
2 next witness, Ms. Jill Swanson, from the Capistrano Unified

3 School District.

(^')
'O 4 Whereupon,

5 JILL M. SWANSON

6 was called as a witness herein and, after being first duly

7 sworn by the Chairman, was examined and testified as follows:

3 DIRECT EXAMINATION

9 BY MR. CASEY:

10 Q Mre. Swanson, could you state your full name for

11 the record?

12 A Jill Marie Swanson.

13 Q And what is your business address, please?

([ } 14 A 32972 Calle Perfecto, San Juan Capistrano.

15 0 And are you appearing today pursuant to a subgena

16 issued by the Atomic Safety and Licensing Board in this

17 proceeding which was issued on August 6 and served on you

- 18 August 18, 1981?

19 A Yes, I am.

20 Q And in respcnse to that subgena have you produced

21 any documents which you would like to have entered in the

22 evidence in this proceeding?

23 A Yes, I do. Document 138 and 139.
1

24 MR. CASEY: At this time Applicants would like to7-
'd

25 identify *wo documents for the record. The first document we

_()N .
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17 would like to have identified for the record is a document
,

'-
2 entitled -- and we would like to have it marked as Applicants '

3 Exhibit No. 139 -- a document entitled "Capistrano Unified
(^)
\/ 4 School District Operational Letter" dated October, 1980.

5 And the second document referred to by Mrs. Swanson that we

6 would now like to have identified for the record and marked

7 as Applicants' Exhibit No. 140, a document entitled "Capis-

8 trano Unified School District Emergency Guide, San Onofre

9 Nuclear Power Plant" dated August 24, 1981.

10 (The documents were marked for

11 identification as Applicants'

12 Exhibits Nos. 139 and 140.)

13 BY MR. CASEY:

(( ') 14 Q Mrs. Swanson, have you prepared a --

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me.

16 MR. CASEY: Those documents have previously been
.

17 provided to the parties and the Board this morning. They

- 18 - - ~ -were --

19 JUDGE KELLEY: We're changing the numbers, though ,

20 is that right?

21 MR. CASEY: We're changing the numbers because

22 Mr. Poorman preceded.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. I understand.

24 BY MR. CASEY:
U(3

25 Q Mrs. Swanson, have you prepared a statement which

~b(d
%s
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I summarizes your title and your capacity of employment with7;
,'( !

x' 2 the Capistrano Unified School District, your general duties

3 and responsibilities, your formal education and training as

() 4 regards Capistrano Unified School District, responsibilities

5 which you have taken, and also your employment background

6 with the Capistrano Unified School District?

7 A Yes, I have.

8 MR. CASEY: Your Honor, we have previously pro-

9 vided this statement to the Board and the parties and to

10 expedite this proceeding we would ask for an order that it

11 be bound into the record as read, without having the witness

12 read it at this time.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: This is captioned "Capistrano

(IN 14 Unified School District, September 2, 1981, Testimony ofV
15 Jill Marie Swanson" and so.forth?

16 MR. CASEY: Yes, it is, Mr. Chairman.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: With a few words changed because

13 she is here in person? -

.

19 MR. CASEY: That's correct, Mr. Chairman.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: No objections, so so ordered.

Il MR. CASEY: We will provide the necer,sary copies

12 for the Reporter.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine.

24 (Whereupon, the prepared direct testimony of
v

25 Jill Marie Swanson was inserted at this point in the record.)

0y2-) -
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CAPISTRANO UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT
San Juan Capistrano, California

p Sa-pt w % %
v & ;= t ??, 1981

Testimony of Jill Marie Swanson, Safety / Energy Coordinator for the Capistrano

O uair$ d Schoo1 oistrict:
.

_L- % 1
'

L;. Jill "e 4e Ma;;a i; employed by the Capistrano Unified Schoal District '

c k%
as the Safety / Energy Coordinator. S5:(5:aBachelorofSciencedegreein

Myi

Health Science and Safety. Mr;. L a;;a'; responsibilities as the District's

Safety Coordinatoi are as follows:
,

Plan /, organizef and coordinate / the Workers' Compensation program and

served as a liaison to the program administrators; reviewd and investigated

industrial illness and injury situations and preparet follow-up reports;

reviews, inspecti evaluates and analyzed work areas and presenti recxrnenda-

tions to ameliorate and correct injurious environmental conditions; inspectf

school and office facilities for adherence to industrial health and safety
,

and energy policies, regulations and guidelines; monitorf areas which house

potentially dangerous chemicals to ensure that safe storage and handling pro- 1,

cedures are in effect; inspectf and spot check / machinery and equipment to

ensure.that proper sdfety_ devices and equipment are in place and are being .

utilized; pland, organized, coordinates and conducts personnel orientation

and in-service training programs; coordinate / the functions and activitiesi

ofin-servicetrainingprograms;coordinatefthefunctionsandactivities

of the Safety Comittee which includef receiving and providing safety-related

data and infonnation, planning safety inspection and instruction programs,

and providing information pertaining to new health and safety regulatory
O

,

'

matters; confert, counseli and advises District personnel and others con-

! cerning alternative solutions to safety and energy conservation problems",
! (iip

issue $ and concerns; prepareg or assists in the preparation of policies,!

regulations, and guidelines pertaining to health and safety, and energy con-

servation practices; reviewf, analyze ( and evaluatef school and office facility

._ - _ - _ . _ . . .
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Test. mony of J. M. Swans:n Paga 2
Safety /En:rgy Cccrdinator 8/31/81
Capistrano Unified School District

O disaster ai as ad arters reco-e"d t$aas for := rove eat as a cess rri

review and spot check $ District purchases pertaining to health, safety, and

energy implications; maintains a comprehensive data and infonnation management,i

storage and retrieval system; drivey a District vehicle to and from inspection

tours. .

In relation to the Capistrano Unified School District's Superintendent's

Operational Letter, Civil Defense / Disaster Nuclear Power Plant Emergency
' nyResponse Plan, " :. !r..:r ': pr::nnd-assignments are to alert all schools

and coordinate the District plan with appropM ate County and City of San

Clemente agencies implementing evacuation procedures. As Safety / Energy
*

I
Coordinator. she will coordinate all activities of the School District,

under direct supervision of the District Superintendent, in accordance with
1 the Emergency Plan. This includes receiving inccming calls from the City

O
of San Clemente rire Department and the Office of Emergency Services of Orange

County for notification and information of an emergency at San Onofre, contacting 1,

the District's Transportation Manager for coordination of the transportation

of evacua, ting students, contacting all affected schools in the District with
.

the appropriate emergency procedures to take place.
I -

'

O . E r:: n'directf, guidey and assistf all school principals in the

development of a Safety Comittee at each school site made up of that school's

teachers and staff. Each school has developed emergency procedures necessary

for that sper..fic site and prepared themselves for the necessary directions
1

and control of the students which must be taken due to an emergency or disaster
O occurring on the school's grounds.

Notification of a nuclear disaster will be comunicated directly to the

O Schooi District Superintendent from the City of San Ciemente rire/poiice
! Department. The Superintendent will infonn the District's Assistant Super-

intendent and the District Safety Coordinator (P:. k -).
IM'

; !s e %e will

.
_ ._ . ._.
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- - Tcstimony'uf J. M. Swansen Page 3
Safoty/ Energy Coordinator 8/31/81,

Capistrano Unified School District:
!

i

then follow through with coordination of all emergency notification and

! school evacuation as mentioned previously.
|

: O
i
i

-

!

>

1

i

i
i
;

i O
,

4

]

)
2

2

!
!

!O
! -

i

iO

;

i
!

4
.- --. ~ . - . . - , - _ _ - . . - . , - . - - . - - . - , . . . - - - - - -
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.m 1 BY MR. CASEY:
I[s')

2 O Could you begin, Mrs. Swanson, with just an

3 overview of the organization of the Capistrano Unified 9chool
,

w/ 4 District, please?
'

5 A Yes. Capistrano Unified School District has

6 25 schools in our district. We have three high schools,
,

7 three elementary, and -- I'm sorry -- three high schools,

8 three junior high and the remainder elementary schools. We

9 have approximately 17,500 students and 1,500 persons on cur

10 staff. This includes teachers, grounds, operations,
|

11 principals, et cetera. We have a board of education that

12 is over our entire school district and we have a superin-
|

| 13 tendant directly under the board who directs all of the 1,500
|

(h 14 pcrsons on the staff. The purpose of the school district

15 is to educate all of these str. dents in the entire district.j

16 This area includes San Clemente, Dana Point,

17 San Juan Capistrano, and Mission Viejo.

18 Q Could you elaborate a little bit on the relation-
,

19 ship between the Capistrano Unified School District -- which

20 I'll refer to just as the district -- and the City of San

11 Clemente?

22 A The relationship between the two is the San

23 Clemente fire department and police department provide ser-

24 vices for our district, you know, in the time-of need with

25 these services. And we have approximately four schools

Oe
i

!

!
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1 within the City of San Clemente.

/h 2 0 And how about the City of San Juan Capistrano? |

C 1
3 A The City of San Juan Capistrano we have approxi-

4 mately about four schools and the City of San Clemente also(m.,
V

5 would cover any services we would need within that city that

6 the City of San Juan could not cover.

7 Q And how about Orange County?

8 A I'm sorry. The question again?

9 Q What is the relationship between the district

10 and Orange County for the unincorporated areas where you may

11 have schools?

12 A Ch, okay. We have constant communication with

13 Orange County as far as when emergency services would be

( O"
14 necessary and any other type of services that could be pro-

15 vided to our school district. The main headquarters educa-

16 tion departaent of Orange County is located right in the City

17 of Orange and the.y are over the entire school district.

18 Q Thank you for that overview. Moving into the
!

19 area of emergency planning and preparedness for the district,

20 do you have the overall respona.tbility for implementing this

21 planning and preparedness?

22 A Yes. Under the superintendent I have that

23 responsibility.

24 Q Can you describe any past emergency experiences

25 which the school district has handled let's say within the

i
1
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1 last five to ten years?

,1~1 2 A ves. In 1976 we had the San Clemente fires and

3 San Clemente High School had to be evacuated, which was done
'

4 by our school district and our bus system. Also, Oley Hanson
,,Tt

U
5 Elementary, which is within our district, also was evacuated.

6 The set-up was the fire was heading towards San Clemente and

7 our transportation department was notified, have the necessary

3 buses come down to San Clemente High School and evacuate

9 approximately a thousand students. We had to call bus drivers

10 that were on call, they came immediately to the transportation

11 department, picked up the buses, picked up the students within

12 half an hour to 40 minutes at the most, got the students

13 evacuated from San Clemente High.

.(CZ) 14 Then the fire headed up toward Oley Hanson

15 Elementary, so the students from Oley Hanson Elementary were

16 evacuated down to San Clemente High School. At that time it

17 was a safe location to be. And the students were kept there

18 until dismissal time.

19 Q Do you have in front of you the direct testimony

20 of Brvant T. Brothers?

21 A Yes, I do.

22 Q Could you please refer to page 43 of thnt testi-

23 mcny?

24 A Okay.
,~.

s (_,) 25 Q Starting at line 9 -- and I quote -- it states
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1 "The safety energy coordinator for the Capistrano Unified

J' , 2 School District was contacted to discuss their evacuation
()

3 plans and response tbnes for public schools within the EPZ."

(' 4 Is that a true statement?
Q)

5 A Yes, it is.

6 Q Based on these discussions, mobilization of the

7 CUSD transportation resources from the notification of the CUSE

8 to the arrival of the buses at the assigned schools would take.

9 as long as two hours if bus drivers were not on duty at the

10 , time of the evacuation notification. Could you please explain

11 -- do you believe that is a conservative statement in light of

12 your testimony that it only took 45 minutes during the 1976

13 evacuation of the San Clemente High School?

((v3
14 A The 45 minutes was a conservative statement. It

15 was done definitely within a half an hour to 45 minutes.

16 Q So do you believe that Mr. Brothers' estimate of

- 17 ~as long as two' hours is a conservative estimate?

18 A Oh , that's a very conservative estimate, yes.

19 Q Do you have any, besides the evacuatiott of San

20 Clemente, do you have any other types of experience, for

21 instance, a drill and exercise experience wherein you verify

22 that the response capability is available within the district

23 for an emergency?%s

24 A Yes. Once a year we have drills, we pick a school
n

:. J 25 one or two schcols, and we do have drills within the district.
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1 It is not an emergency but an emergency drill and the trans-

2 portation department is put through this drill along with the/3 .

V
3 school. The students are evacuated from the school by our

e- 4 transportation buses and taken to another relocation site
(S/ -

5 within the school district. Then they are brought back to

6 the school.

7 0 Was such an exercise conducted on May 13?

8 A Yes.

9 Q And what was the result of that experience?

10 : A I, was a very positive result. The bus drivers,

11 transportation department, students and all employees followed

12 through very well.

13 0 What school,was evacuated, please?
; (, '%f'

&' J
14 A It was Concordia Elementary, which is the school

15 closest to San onofre.

16 Q And how many students were involved?

17 A oh, approxima'ely 600. .t ~ ~

13 0 And how long did it take to evacuate the students

19 to the relocation center that you were referring to?

20 A Approximately a half hcur.

21 0 Turning to the public education program, Mr.

22 Cramer has testified in thic ,roceeding that Applicants are
rm
kJ 23 implementing a public information program for the extended |

24 EPZ which includes Dana Point and San Juan Capistrano. What
O

,h / 25 steps will the district take to assist in the implementation
L
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1 of this program?

E's 2 A For this program we can provide the location, qd
3 the facilities as far as the school sites are concerned, we

r~3 4 can provide any speakers that are necessary, and we can
V

5 provide notification to the students and the students'

6 parents that these public education programs will be provided.

7 0 So would it be your testimony that the district

8 will fully cooperate !ith the implementation of the public

9 education' program for radiological emergencies?

10 A Oh, by all means. More than happy.

11 Q Who is responsible in the district for receiving

12 notification of an incident at SONGS?

13 A The call comes directly to the superintendent.

(O
14 The superintendent then contacts me and the assistant super-

15 intendents.

16 Q Recognizing the schools are not in business on

17 a 24 hour basis,'can the superintendent be reached on a 24,

18 hour basis?
t

19 A Yes. We have a 24 hour emergency call system.

20 0 And how does that system work, please?

21 A We have approximately 15 persons set up on an

22 emergency call system where the emergency number can be

O 23 contacted to an answering service. The answering service then

24 calls, if it were myself on call at that time, calls Jill
O
'i 25 Swanson, and if it says the superintendent needs to be1.;y

_
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1 notified of this information, then I would call the super-

2 intendent. It would -- there are 15 different persons that'

y

3 are on call at different times, so there is always someone

4 that can be reached and that can then teach a person above

'
5 him or her.

6 ///

7

8
i

9

10'

i

11
'

s
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16
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T6 kl 1 Q Well is there a standard operating procedure in
,
: 1

\d 2 existence for that parpose, so that the answering service

3 knows who to call and --

() 4 A Yes, I believe so.'

5 Q Was this a communications system of notifying

6 the superintendent tested in the May 13th exercise?

7 A Yes, it was. He was called directly at his home,

8 so it was not necessary to go through the answering service,

9 but he was called before school hours, and it worked very

to well.

11 Q And once the superintendent receives this noti-

12 fication, what would he do then?'

13 A Example in the May 13th exercise, it was before

k.
14 school hours and he contccted myself directly -- or he con-( }
15 tacted the school at that time, which he knew someone was

16 at the school. It was -- oh, 6:30 in the morning, I believe<

i 17 I arrived at seven, and then the person at the school con .

18 tacted myself. So that was probably a matter of 15 minutes.

19 Q Does the Capistrano Unified School District have

20 a standard operating policy as regards a radiological emer-

21 gency at SONGS?

12 A Yes, we do.

23 Q And is that policy set forth in what is now

24 Applicants' Exhibit Number 139?
O

~' 25 A Yes.

O

- - . _ --
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k2 1 Q And is this an adopted effective policy of the,3

(_)
2 School District?

3 A Yes, of the School District.
_

'~# 4 Q And could you just generally describe what the

5 policy encompasses?

6 A Okay, the policy states the responsibilities of

7 an emergency regarding San Onofre, who the call would come

8 to, who it would come from, being from the city of San

9 Clemente Fire Department, we would be notified. As mentione l

4

10 before, the superintendent would be notified.

11 The state of emergency that we were involved wit a

12 at the time would be told to the superintendent and we would

13 carry out in that manner in this procedure described, that

((]) 14 each school should be prepared ahead of time by having an

15 emergency committee set up at their schools, which they all

16 do. The principal should be in charge of the emergency com-

17 mittee which they have done at this time, and it describes>

18 - how the students would-ce evacuated, who would be evacuating

19 them.

20 MR. CASEY: Your Honor, based on that foundation ,

i

21 I would move that Applicants' Exhibit Number 139 be accepted

12 in evidence at this time.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: So ordered.

p 24 ///
V

25 ///
.

V
, -
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;f s k3- 1 (Whereupon, the document previ-
'

t )
%j

2 ously marked for identification

3 as Applicants' Exhibit Number
_

kJ 4 139 was received in evidence.)
.

5 BY MR. CASEY:

6 Q Moving to the document which has been identified

7 as Applicants' Exhibit Number 140, the Capistrano Unified
8 School District Emergency Guide, could you please describe

9 the purpose of this document and its relationship to the

10 operational letter which was Applicants' Exhibit Number 1397

II A Okay. The purpose of this document is to further

12 describe ina bit more detail the letter or the document chat

13 we were just discussing. It is to give the -- it is provided

(() 14 to each school principal and each administrator who would be

15 in charge of a group of persons to give more detail on exact-

16 ly what the school site, the children, the persons, the

17 management department should do in case of an emergency.

18 Q On the first#page of that exhibit, there is -

,

19 noted at the top the words rough draft. Could you explain

20 what that means?

21 A Okay, this -- in -- everything in the School

12 District that goes into a finalization, for example, the SOP

23 we were just discussing, which has been approved, has to be

24 approved by the Board of Education, and this.has -- thisrS
(J

25 document, the guidelines with the title rough draft at the

O
N'

|
|

l

|
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k4 1 very top has gone to our cabinet members and is now being-
f jz s
/)

2 reviewed for adoption by the board. It has not been adoptedk''

3 by the board at this time, but should be within two weeks.

() 4 0 Within two weeks?

5 A Yes. Approximately.

6 Q And has it been distributed -- if there was an

7 emergency tomorrow would it be used, for instance?

8 A Yes, it would.

9 MR. CASEY: With the understanding that we had

10 yesterday regarding the San Juan Capistrano agreement, which .

11
we said we would inform the board, we would ask that this

12 doctiment be admitted at this time, subject to confirmation
i
'

13 that it has been adopted, of course.
.

14 JUDGE KELLEY: And if any changes are made in
(v("}

15 the draft you will supercede this exhibit with whatever does
j

16 get adopted, I assume?*

17 MR. CASEY: Yes, we will.

__. 18 JUDGE KELLE'.': So ordered.

19 (Whereupon, the document previ-4

20 ously marked for identification

21 as Applicants' Exhibit Number

12 14) was received in evidence.)
,

.

23 BY MR. CASEY:

24 Q Turning back to the nuts and bolts of an emer-

(G_/
25 gency response, could you describe the transportation

.

g

.

_ _ _ _ _ _
, - - - --,
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k5 1 equipment that would be available for use in responding toc p;
-s i

an incident at SONGS -- that is responding to the District's''
2

3 needs?
Iks) 4 A Okay, we have -- our school district has 55

5 school buses. They would be used for any transportation that.

6 would be needed for students. The -- during the school day

7 all 55 buses may not be available at one time because they
'

3 would be out on different runs, but we do have the 55 buses

9 available as they are made available. Weekends, nights they

10 would always be there for use.

3; Q Is --iareI 55 buses sufficient to do the whole jol i

within the District of evacuating the -- all of the District' s
12

13 students?

' (( } 14 A The entire 23 schools?

15 Q That is correct. Let me give you --

j 16 A Okay.

17 Q Let me give you a little help. Obviously if

13 you had enough time, you could use the 55 buses a couple
,

19 times and do the job. What if you didn't have enough time,

20 what arrangements have you made to get additional buses?

21 A Okay. We have made arrangements with Orange

12 County that we would get additional ascistance from OCTD

and also as buses were made available from Sadd.eback Uni-23

24 fied School District, which in the next school district

br'
25 closest to us and --

(^\
g
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O Who would you notify to get OCTD assistance,
,, k6 i
t,

(-) please?2

A We would be in direct communication with San<

g

Clemente City Fire Department and Police Department, and(( ) 4

also the Office of Emergency Services, communication with
5

Bert Turner, and at this point, the communications between6

Bert Turner and myself are San Clemente City Fire Department .

7

8 It may be both. O'ne is a nack-up. The information would

come from them and to them on how many buses we needed, how
9

many students we had left to evacuate, and they would send
10

the buses out, additional buses we would need. Or it may
yy

be the case we have additional buses, we would give them the
12

inf rmation that we have five extra buses.
13

Q So it would be correct to characterize your
_ 34

statement that you have an arrangement between the city of'''

15

San Clemente, Orange County and the District to share your
16

transportation resources as they are needed?
17

A Yes.18 .

JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. Casey, the thrust of your
19

question about this back-up equipment, do you mean how many20

buses do you need to get all the kids out simultaneously,21

or more or less so, as opposed to running these buses in22

shifts?23

MR. CASEY: That was the thrust of the question,
_

24

x) 25 yes.

.

10
-

,-
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_
k7 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, I just wanted to clarify

,q
]'

2 thum. Do you normally use your buses in shifts? I assume

3 you do.

(-) 4 WITNESS SWANSON: Oh, yes, yes we do.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: How many times does a normal

6 school bus go -- how many trips does a normal school bus

7 make in a given morning?

8 WITNESS SWANSON: I would guess in just a morning

a school bus -- one bus would be making at least three trips9

10 to and from different schools.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: How many kids do you have all

12 together?
;

13 WITNESS SWANSON: We have approximately --

14 17,500 students.
' (( }

15 JUDGE KELLEY: And you have got 55 buses?

16 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: And how many students will a bus

18 hold -- if they are all sitting down? _

19 WITNESS SWANSON: We have -- our buses are

20 different sizes. We have buses that hold 90 persons, some

21 hold 50. We have buses for the handicapped that hold 12,

22 so it is different sizes.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Could you give us for the record

24 a number that says filling our fleet to capacity, if they
fs

(~)
25 all left at once from.the schools, how many kids could they

,

b
_.3-
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k8 carry? Could you just give us that number? |
y_.

m

WITNESS SWANSON: Using every bus?'
,

2

JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah. |
3

q WITNESS SWANSON: I don't know.t j 4

JUDGE KELLEY: No, I don't mean risat now.
5

.

WITNESS SWANSON: Yeah, -- oh --
6

JUDGE KELLEY:. But could you --
7

NESS SWANSON: -- dennhely.,

8

I JUDGE KELLEY: -- give us -- it is really add-
9

ing up the capacity of the buses that you --
10

WITNESS SWANSON: Oh, yes --
yy

JUDGE KELLEY: -- c wn .
12

:

WITNESS SWANSON: We could get that figure for
93

you. The transportation manager would be able to --g
'

JUDGE KELLrY: Yeah, I assume that he could.
15

Perhaps you could just supply us with that number.
16

MR. CASEY: We will supply that to the Board.
37

_ y, _

Thank you.
_

JUDGE KELLEY:

**

19

0 Backs to the nuts and bolts again, how about
20

the communications equipment that is available to the dis-g

trict for use in emergency response?
22

A Okay, we have the telephone system and also
23

)

two way radio systen that is on each of our buses and in
24

O the transportation department.
25

O
_

..
|
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k9 Q Do you have an emergency headquarters in the
7,. y

district that you would use to coordinate an emergency re- 1
2

3 sponse?

A Yes, that would be the education center whereIv) 4

the superint.endent is locate 1.
5

6 Q And where is that located, please?

A That is at the aiidress I gave previously in
7

San Juan Capistrano, 32972 Calle Perfecto.g

Q And was the headquarters activated during the
9

May 13tn exercise?
10

A Yes, it was.yy

Q And will it be activated in future exercises?
12

A Yes.
13

Q Are there standard operating procedures for the
14

operation of this headquarters?15

A Yes.16

17 Q Do you have any plans to train your teachers in

gg their emergency response responsibilities? ..

A Yes, tnis ic -- will all be done directly from
19

the principal, and has been done in the past. The principal20

is provided with the necessary information from myself.J
21

Q Will training also be conducted by the district22

f r the bus drivers that may be involved in an emergency
23

24 response?

'~' A Yes, this is done on a periodic basis. They'

25

Ow

.i

l
_ . _ _
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kl0 1 have safety meetings monthly. I
,s

k_) 2 Q Based on the planning and available resources>

,

~

3 which you have previously described in your testimony set '

( 4 forth in the exhibits, are you satisifed that there is

5 reasonable assurance that the school children and that the
6 district personnel can be evacuated or otherwise protected

7 in the event of a radiological emergency with offsite actual

t

8 or potential consequences?

9 A Yes.

10 Q Are all the schools within the extended EPZ,
;

; 11 and that is the area that emcompasses Dana Point and Can

| 12 Juan Capistrano included in your response planning for an
|

13 emergency at SONGS?

(} 14 A Yes, they are.

! 15 MR. CASEY: We have no further questions of this
I

16 Witness, Mr. Chairman.
:

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Next in order would be cross.

- 18 I think maybe a cup of coffee is due here. But we have a
.

19 long busy day. Ten minutes -- it is now.10:31 by my watch,

20 and we will begin at 10:41 by my watch. Thank you. Off

21 the record. -

,

22 (Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)

23 ///

24

254

..

_ _ -

.
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S7 I JUDGE KELLEY: Back on the record.

-,

f's 2 Mrs. Phyllis Gallagher is Counsel for GUARD. She <

O
3 will be cross-exanining you this morning.

(9 4 CROSS -EXAMINATION
(/

5 By MS. GALLAGnER:

6 Q Mrs. Swanson, did you take part in the preparation

7 of the Capistrano Unified School District Emergency Guide?

I A Yes.

9 MR. CASEY: Is that Applicants' Exhibit' Number

10 40 (sic)?

Il MS. GALLAGHER: Applicants' Exhibit number 140.

12 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

13
7 0 Who else participated in the development of this
\

.

14 guide?

15 A Okay, the development or the actual writing, as

16 far as black and white, was put together by myself. Page

17'
'

eight at the bottom, if you note, it tells the -- all the

18 participating agencies that this information came from. I1

19 can read it if you like.

20 0 Oh, that won't be necessary.

21 A Okay.

22 0 Pow long have you been with the school district?

O- 23 A I have been with the district three and a half

24 years. ,

b's 25 0 Okay. So that you personally were not involved

. _ .
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2 1 in the evacuation in 1976?

A 2 A No, I was not with the school then.
v

'3 0 Uh-huh.

r 4 A I got all the information directly from the
V]

5 transportation manager.

G Q Yes. Have you had any personal experience with

7 evacuations?

8 A The experience that I have had with our

9 exercises at the school district.

10 0 But no real life emergencies?

11 A Not with that . school districts, no.

12 Q Okay. 1. ave you had any other evacuation
,

J

. 13 experi:-r.ce with other agencies?

(IO.v
14 A No, not evacuation experiences, no.

15 Q Okay. What --

16 A Or excuse me. I will take that back. We did

- 17 have to evacuate. It was oh, I believe a month ago. We

18 evacuated juct the education center of our school district,

19 not the school but the education center where the staff was.

20 We had a fire coming across the craek, so we evacuated an

21 hour before our regular dismissal time.

22 0 You evacuated the education center?
n() 23 A Yes, the building.

24 0 Uh-huh, and how many students is that?

(~)'',/ 25 A We don't have students at the educational center.
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1 We have employees, and there is approximately 100 employees

2 there.(~h;
v

3 O Can you tell me how long that took?

I'' 4 A 15 minutes. Everyone was out.V)
5 Q Okay. In your work with the district in doing

6 emergency planning, did anyone ever ask you for your opinion

7 on the size of the EPZ? Let me rephrase that --

I A Okay.

9 0 -- a little more clearly.

10 A okay.

11 Q Did anyone ever show you a map and ask you to

12 indicate where you thought the emergency planning zone for

13
7- the plume exposure pathway should be placed?(V

14 A Well, at our monthly meetings that have been

15 going -- our monthly at least once every two months, meetings

16 that have been going on constantly for the last two years,

17 with Orange County and the City of San Clemente, and Edison,

18 it was more or'less we had the huge maps and the designated

19 areas, and it was more or less agreed upon. I would -- I had

20 the opportunity to speak up if I disagreed on what was being .
,

21 decided, but --

22 0 Were you personally asked for your opinion on

O'' 23 where the line should be drawn?
,

I24 A Not personally, na, but I had every opportunity

'-) 25 to make my opinion.

.--. _ .
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4 1 O I note the date on this guide is August 20, 1981,

- 2 is that correct?
-(a)

,

3 A Yes.

4 Q And had there been a previous written plan in

5 existence prior to that?

6 A Yes, our previous plan is the -- as the school

7 district identifies it, the SOL 2.5.

I MR. CASEY: Would that be Applicants ' Exnibit

9 number 139?

10 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, it is.

11 BY MS. GALLAGHER:
,

12 Q The operational letter.

13 A Yes, and this -- this is the -- just of the
i I f'),\L,

14 operational letter and what would be done. This has been

15 in ef fect even before I came to the school district.
.

16 Q Okay. Who is responsible for the decision

17 whether to _ evacuate the district?
~

18 A The superintendent.

19 O And I note that it says in the -- I believe it

20 is the guide -- that -- we ll, perhaps you could tell -- yes,

21 it is in the guide. That in the event of an accident at San

22 Onofre, that the district is responsible for handling the

O' 23 children during school hours only.

24 With that in mind, what are considered school

(.''") 25 hours only?

-- - - - -
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5 1 A School hours would be the time from when class

I

rN. 2 begins in the morning, which is different for each schools, J
(J l

3 e lementary, junior highs and high schools, and from the time

rS 4 of dismissal in the af ternoon, that would be approximately
L j'

5 8:00 to 3:30, but it is different for each school.

6 0 So would you consider that the district had the

7 obligation from the earliest time that students were present

8 until the latest time?

yes, at the specific school.9 A At --

10 0 Okay. And would that be for all children, even

11 children who trickled in somewhat later?

12 A Yes. That would be for all children, and let me

13 make a point here, too. I mentioned we had 21 schoole in

UD
14 our school district. All of these schools are not in the

15 EPZ zone.

16 We have 11 schools that are in this zone, so the

17 schools outside the area would not be af fected unless we

18 were otherwise notified.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: How many kids are in those schools

20 in the zone, do you know?

21 WITNESS SWANSON: That is about half our schools.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Eight to nine thousand?

' 23 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes. I would say eight to nine

24 thousand.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you.

-
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6 1 BY MS . GALLAGHER:

<3 2 Q Okay. What decision would be made with regard ]
C/

3 to emergency actions to be taken if emergency were declared

^s 4 close to the time of school dismissal, say, for example an
(G

5 alert stage, and it is close to the time of school dismissal?

6 A We would go ahead as normal procedures if it

7 doesn't matter what time, if.it were 12:00 o' clock or

8 whatever, and we would make all the preparing that we would

9 have to do, notification to the transportation department ,

10 and the principals, and be prepared for the correct actions.

11 Then, you know, we would see what would happen according to

12 what time it was.

I 13 Q If at the time of normal dismissal, it seemed

.(CZ)
14 safe to send the children home, what action would be taken?

15 A Then they would be sent home.

16 Q And supposing that -- supposing it were a closer

17- question, would the children be retained ,on the school

18 grounds if the accident seemed to be taking a turn for the

19 worse around dismissal time?

20 MR. CASEY: I think that is a little vague , turn

21 for the worse? Seemed to me? Could you give it a more

22 precise -- have they received a notification or have they
A
(''I 23 not, or --

24 MS. GALLAGHER: I am trying to -- yes, tney have

25 received a notification. I am trying to get at what thought
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7 1 has gone into the planning of these c lose questions regarding

- |

(^) 2 whether to dismiss or not to dismiss the children.
v

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Now, let me be clear. You are

4 saying that the school authorities have received a(j}s

5 recommendation from the evacuation authorities, that the kids

6 can go home, is that what has happened?

7 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, perhaps I should clarify

8 that.

9 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

10 0 You said that the superintendent would he the

11 parson to decide wu 'er to evacuate. On whose advice would

12 the superintendent act?

13 A Our information to the school district comes f rom

14 the City of San Clemente, fire or police department. We

15 would listen to their, the information that is provided by

16 them, and he would act upon the information that they give

17 us.

18 0 So again, if the superintendent had received a

19 notification of an emergency, a site emergency which was

20 escalated into a general emergency, let us say exactly at

21 3:00 o' clock, what would the decision be in regard to

22 dismissal of the children?
'A' ')

23 A I can't say that, because the superintendent is

24 the person to make the decision.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Is that clear in the record,'
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8 1 about decision making, say, for the City of San Clemente, and

-

(~} 2 I ask for information, is it your understanding that the a

s-

3 superintendent merely gets recommendations, and b; makes the

(~)' 4 decision for the Unified School District, or if it is in the
'v

5 City of San Clemente and the fire chief calls up and says

6 move them out, I mean, issues an order, what happens in that

7 - circumstance? Does the fire chief have the authority to

8 recommend or to direct for a school within the City of San

9 Clemente ?

10 WITNESS SWANSON: As I understand, we get the

11 recommendation from Chief Coleman, and he recommends what he

12 f eels -- or he makes his recommendation to the school district .

13 The superintendent under all cases, I am sure, will follow

14 his recommendation, but he as superintendent of the school

15 district, he has the decision-making process there, to

16 evacuate or not to evacuate.

-

17 JUDGE KELLEY: So that a school within the city --.

18 I mean, if you are right, that he would always follow the

19 recommendation, then it is academic, but if you are not

20 right, and if the chief decided an evacuation was the thing

21 to do, and he and his people are telling the populace of the

22 city to evacuate, including the parents of the kids, and the

~

23 superintendent of the school thinks it is not a prudent

24 Iaove, that there could be dif ferent people doing dif ferent

b
s ." 25 things?

)
i

_ _ _ .
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9 1 WITNESS SWANSON: Above the superintendent is the

2 superintendent of the entire Orange County,and I am sure if
(~)'N

'

%

3 it got to that high of a decision, the decision would be made,

(~') 4 then, at that point.
w/

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me for interrupting. Go

6 ahead.

7 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

8 Q Has thought been given to the decision-making

9 process itse lf , to resolve questions like this?

10 A Yes, well it is -- we have just always gone on

11 the procedure we will receive the information from the City

12 of San Clemente, and it has been assumed we will do as they

13 suggest without making, you know, matters complicating,e
\ t/

14 because that would be the thing that I can guarantee it will

15 be done, and we will proceed from there.

16 0 On page four of the guide, Dana exceptional needs

~

17 f acility, could y3u tell me a little bit ab6ut that f acility,
~

18 please ?

19 A Yes, that is for our handicapped students, and

20 all of the students in this school have a handicap, in

21 different degrees. It is designated as an elementary school,

22 but we as a school district educate the handicapped as well.
Ob

23 Q And how many handicapped students are at that

24 facility?

s (~')
_

25 A I would estimate 4 0 students .

!



i
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aoss
'

10 1 Q And do they all arrive by special van each day?

'f"/')
2 A Yes, they do. In some cases, the parents may

m

3 bring them, but we have vans that do --

/~% 4 0 Are those vans on site at that facility? Are
(_)

5 they kept there or are they dispatched elsewhere?

6 A They are brought back to the transportation

7 department. '

8 Q Uh-huh.

9 A All our buses are at the transportation department.

10 and then they deliver and drop off at the schools.

11 Q Does the ' district use mainstreaming for other

12 handicapped children in other schools?

13 A I am sorry, could you repeat that question?-s

(
14 Q Are you familiar with the concept of mainstream-

15 ing of handicapped children under our public education laws?

16 A Yes.

17 Q Yes. Are there other handicapped students at

18 other schools?

19 A No. No. All the -- that I am informed about,

20 all the handicapped students are within that one school, that

21 cannot perform otherwise. I nean, if it is a small handicap,

22 I am sure they are at the other schools.

O''-
23 Q Uh-huh.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me interrupt, if I may, to

'' 25 ask the witness whether you are disturbed by this movie



,
-- .

.

11 1 sound track next door or whether you can focus?

, . . .

(~) 2 WITNESS SWANSON: I -- no -- I hadn't even heard ,

\_/

3 it until now.

f'T 4 JUDGE KELLEY: That has happened to me before.
G

5 I really should learn not to ask witnesses that question.

6 Now that I have brought it to your attention.

7 UITNESS SWANSON: -Yeah. No, it doesn't bother

8 me.

'

9 JUDGE KELLBY: Well, it is one of the nice

10 features of this room. You get a movie thrown in with

11 everything else that gaes on here. Go ahead.

12 MS. GALLAGHER: Okay.
.

- 13 BY MS. GALLAGHGER:
N gm,%)

14 Q How long would it take to load the 40 students

15 into available -- well, how long would it take for all the

16 vans to become available? I Selieve you said that a van;

~

17 could hold about 12 students, handicapped students?

18 A Oh, we are talking about the handicapped?

19 0 Uh-huh.

20 A well, at this school, there -- all 40 students

21 are not there at one time, to begin with. It is -- they --

:i 22 most, I believe the sessions are half-day sessions, so we at,_s

U
23 most times may not have the total 40. As far as the buses,

24 many of the students could be put on. They do not have to

(O~)
- 15 be put on handicapped buses. The only students that would,

. .

d
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12 1 would be students in the wheelchairs, and we have three

2 wheelchair buses.
-) }

,

3 Q And how many students does each of those buses

/~' 4 hold?C)
5 A I don't have that information. I am -- I can

6 guess, about six.

7 0 How many wheelchair students are there among the

8 40 students in this f acility?

9 A I don't b.ve that information.

10 0 Do you know if there are other wheelchair students

11 in other schools?1

12 A In our other schools? We have facilities to
|

13 cover this, but no, I don't believe we have any students in
k()!

| 14 wheelchairs in the other schools.

j 15

16

~

17 -

~ -

18

19
:

20

21

22

0 23

24 I
'

( 25

- -- -
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IT8 k1- Q That is interesting. I thought that it was a
'})v

2 requirement of law that students be mainstreamed into their
3 neighborhood schools if possible.

U 4 A I am sure they would be more than welcome in

5 the schools and there would be no problem there, it is just

6 that I am not familiar with any of the students that are in

7 the schools. They are not prohibited from going to these
,

8 schools.

I 9 Q But do you know if there are any wheelchair-bound

10 students at any other schools?

II A No, I don't know exactly.

12 Q You mentioned that SONGS has established aid

13 agreements with hospitals and emergency services groups

;(h I4 within California. Of what significance do you understand

15 this to be for the health and safety of the children of'

16 Capistrano Unified School District? This is en page six of

17 the report of the guide.

18 A 'Qkay, and'where are we -- could you ask'that
19 question again, please?

20 A About the upper fourth of the page, it says

21 San Onofre -- the San Onofre Generating Station has estab-
,

12 lished aid agreements with hospitals and emergency services

23 groups within California. What -- of what significance do

24 you consider that to be for the health and safety of the

25 children of the Capistrano Unified School District?

O. 'J
'L
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e N k2 1 MR. CASEY: I think you have got to read that in
"

~,I
2 context. 'It is describing an unusual event which involves

3 the need for -- in some case for offsite emergency services,

(D
N/ 4 like medical services, and I think that is the gist of that

5 thing, that sentence that you read.

6 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, I am trying to understand

7 what, in the planner.':s mind, what is the significance of the
<

8 aid agreements with hospitals.

9 WITNESS SWANSON: Okay, this -- the only reason

10 I have added this number one through four is descriptions

11 of the events that have been classified, so that is just

12 information for the principals or the administrators, so if

j 13 we were talking about an unusual event, an alert, et cetera,

>((]) 14 they would know what we are talking about and they would have

15 a document to go to to define it.

; 16 BY MS. GALLAGHER:
|

t 17 Q Do you understand those aid agreements to pro-
,

- 18 vide any services for your students?' ''

| 19 A I am sorry. I don't understand your question.

20 Q Do you understand that the aid agreements that

! 21 San Onofre has entered into with hospitals, do you under-

22 stand that they would provide any medical services for the

23 students?

f- 24 A Oh, yes. That is how I understa.nd it.
())

25 Q You understand that they would provide services

. )s_(-
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k3 i for the students?
's tr
(_) 2 A Yes.

3 Q Do you understand that they would provide medi-

(q_j 4 cal services for your teachers?

5 A Yes.

6 MR. CASEY: In the event they were contaminated-

7 or injurec -- and injured? Is that-what you mean?

3 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

9 Q In the event tney required medical services.

10 It doesn't really say -- it doesn't specify what services

ij they are.

12 MR. CASEY: I just think the record is unclear

13 as to -- you know, under the circumstances, medical services

14 would be:provided to offsite persons. So, I just was clari-
N\q_)

15 fying the record.

16 MS. GALLAGHER: Well,.it is my understanding

17 that these services are not for the children of the school

is district.

19 MR. CASEY: Well, we have had --

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Is there a question pending?

21 MS. GALLAGHER: Yes.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Could you repeat it please?

23 MS. GALLAGHER: Oh, no. She answered my question.

24 I asked what her understanding was --

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, then: there isn' t a question

JD
.

._.
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k4 1 .pending?g:
U/

2 MS. GALLAGHER: Oh, I thought you --

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.
(~
k- 4 MS. GALLAGHER: -- meant following.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: I assume that. Go ahead.

6 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

7 Q How will the District handle ~ requests for re-

8 lease of children to parents by parents during an emergency?

9 A Relocation centers have been set up for the

10 students. Now, if parents -- we cannot turn parents from

11 their students -- or from their children, but it is highly

12 recommended that in order to prevent chaos, that they go to

13 the relocation centers.

((]) 14 Q But supposing they come instead to the school

15 sites, how will their requests, during, say, site emergency,

16 for example, how will a request for a release of a student

17 be handled?

18 -A Any~ parent has the right to remove their student

19 from the school, if it is the parent.

20 Q Do you plan to institute an education program

21 to acquaint parents with the Capistrano Unified School Dis-

22 trict plan?

23 A Yes. Hopefully this will all be in with the

24 educational system that we were tclking about before as far

25 as providing locations for them at the school district, so

O.O
m



.___ _ _-__ _ - _ ___________________

|
1

8825

r;; k5 1 the parents would be very well informed.

(#) 1

2 Q And at that time would you attempt to motivate |'

3 them to plan to meet their children at relocation centers,
' (~T
\-) 4 rather than come and get them from the school site?

5 A Yes, very strongly.
,

6 Q What arrangements are in place to obtain buses
*

7 from OCTD in the event thut all of the school district buses

8 have been used?

9 A This is a matter of communication with Orange

10 County. We would notify the Office of Emergency Services,
i

11 Bert Turner, and he would be in communication with us. This

12 woQld be a constant ongoing -- how many do you need, we need

| 13 so many.
! .

(() 14 Q Okay. At this time.do you have any time estimate

15 for how long it would take to get the buses that you might'

16 need to the various schools?

17 A Which -- I am sorry, which buses?
|
'

18 Q The OTCD-buses. --

19 A No, I don't.

20 Q Are any-of the Capistrano Unified School Distric :

21 personnel trained to do radiological monitoring at this time ?

22 A No.
;

23 Q Are there any plans Lor this kind of training?

24 A No, not that I know of.-

,

25 0 How about for decontamination?

.O.s

.
_ _ _ _ _ . . _ _ _ .
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k6 1 A At this time, no, there are no. plans.~

<

2 Q Does the School District itself have any plans''

3 for obtaining medical services for injured or contaminated

) 4 students or personnel?

5 W. nave nurses within our school district. Other'

i

6 than that we don't have any direct contact with medical

7 services.

5 Q Do you know how many students there are within

9 the 15 mile area from SONGS?

IC MR. CASEY: In which direction? Can you give us

11 a geographical --

12 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, it would have --

13 MR. CASEY: First.cf all, what is the relevance

14 of that question?(( }
~

15 MS. GALLAGHER: Well --

i 16 MR. CASEY: I object on --

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Objection to relevance?

18 MR. CASEY: Yes.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: The question is, how many students

20 are there within 15 miles of SONGS? We have heard testimony

21 about how many. students there are in this witness's school

12 district.

23 MS. GALLAGHER: I mean within your school dis-

24 trict, of course.
3

\_/'

25 WITNESS SNANSON: Within the entire district or

(
_
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C; k7 1 the 15 miles?
/i

- 2 BY MS. GALLAGHER:
;

3 Q No, just within the 15 mile --

ls/ 4 MR. CASEY: Well I don't -- what is the relevance

5 of.the 15 miles?

6 MS. GALLAGHER: The relevance is to test her

7 knowledge of the boundaries of the school district in rela-

8 tion to emergency planning.

9 MR. CASEY: Well, I don't see the relevance of

10 that inquiry into the issues.

11 MS. GALLAGHER: I think it is relevant to test

12 her knowledge with and familiarity with the population of

13 the school district.

(( } 14 MR. CASEY: Well, she has testified what the

15 population of the school district is.. She has testified --

'16 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah, we have established that

17 and we have established rougnly the students within 10 miles ,

18 The question is 15 miles, and I will allow the question
,

19 the extent that the Witness is prepared to answer it.

20 Relevance seems a little bit marginal, but I Luppose if >.. hare

i

21 were lots and lots of schools just beyond ten miles, that

22 might :be wo7;th knowing.

23 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

24 0 If you know, how many students are there within

1> the 15 mile radius of the plant -- within --

Oa

-
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- k8 g MR. CASEY: Well, let's establish where 15 miles

( 2 is here, so that the Witness can know --

JUDGE FELLEY: Well, for -- as a preliminary,
3

r~
i )) 4 look at the map behind you, the green line is about 10 miles ,

s

Another five would be proportionately, in terms of radius,
5

6 half again as much. On that very rough basis, can you indi-

cate how many schools are in that band between ten and 157

miles?8

WITNESS SWANSON: I would say approximately9

10 10,000 students.

BY MS. GALLAGHER:gy
.

12 O I am sorry. I didn't hear you.

1

A Approximately 10,000 students.! 33

JUDGE KELLEY: Well, your total was 17 something ,

14({ }
15 right?

WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, 17,500.'

16

17 JUDGE KELLEY: In the 10 miles zone was roughly

gg half, eight to nine thousand?
\

~

19 - WITNESS SWANSON: Righr. .

20 JUDGE KELLEY: So if that is right, it can't be

21 more than 10, can it?

WITNESS SWTNSON: No.22

23 BY MS. GALLA '. .iER:

24 Q Do you mean an additional 10 or a total of 10?

25 A A total of 10.'

O
,dd

.

_
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l

1 k9 I JUDGE KELLEY: Oh, that is very different.
I 1 4'

2 MS. GALLAGHER: Okay.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: It is an incremental increase of
"^

| (d
,

4 1,500 students over the 10 miles zone?

5 WITWESS SWANSON: We have a high school over the
|

6 10 mile zone that would fi.t within that 15 mile zone, capa

7 Valley High School, and that is where the additional number
8 would come in.

9 MR. CASEY: Would that be located in the City of

10 San Juan Capistrano, or outside the City of San Juan

11 Capistrano?

12 WITNESS SWANSON: That is off Avery Boulevard

13 outside the City of San Juan Capistrano.
i

l 14 JUDGE IIAND: Pardon me, how far off in that

15 northerly direction does the San Juan Capistrano Unified
16 School District go?

17 WITNESS SWANSON: The border zig-zags quite a

18 bit, but we go -- let's see -- this is Laguna Beach here,

19 and we go into the very far point of Mission Viejo. Mission

l

20 Viego -- or Saddleback Unified School District intertwines|
!

| 21 with ours, so we have a school as far out as Alessia Boule-

.2 vard.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Bearing in mind that the record

24 won't show where you are pointing, was Aless.io Boulevard --
O 25 is that in Mission Viejo or where?

.O..
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_ kl0 t WITNESS SWAFSON: That is in Mission Viejo, yes.

,O <

JUDGE HAND: Then Mrs. Gallagher wasn't inquiring
24

3 about that total 15 mile perimeter, was she? Mrs. Gallagher ?

/~

4 MS. GALLAGHER: I was attempting to discover
-

whether the Witness knows what proportion of the schcol
5

6 population is within the 15 mile --

7 JUDGE HAND: Of her district?

g MS. GA'LLAGHER: Of her -- yes.

9 JUDGE HAND: All right.

JUDGE KELLEY: All right. And the testimony
10

gj is there is one high school, so far. Are there any other

schools, would you estimate, within the -- what we will call
12

the 15 mile zone?13

WITNESS SWANSON: No, the one high school would
(( ') 14

be the additional -- betwcen the 10 and the 15, we have got
15

16 one high school.

17 BY MS. GALLAGHER:'

- 13 Q So that brings us up to-an-aggregate of about

19 10,000 students, and then there must be another 7,000 stu-

20 dents, and I would ask you where they are located and in

21 which cities?

12 A The additional 7,000?

,

23 0 Yes.

s 24 A That would be in various parts of Mission Viejo.

(O
25 Yeah, that would cover the Mission viejo area. Mission

,

O
_

-u g < ,



f
!

8831

1

,, kil 1 Viejo and Laguna Niguel.1

g?

- 2 Q At this time do you have a time estimate of the

|

| 3 amount.of time that it would take to evacuate all of your

(~hs_) 4 students ind personnel from within the 10 mile plume exposur e
j

5 pathway?
,

:

3 A If all -- you know, there are so many different - --

|
7 you know, depending on traffic and the additional buses we

8 would need -- if everything went -- if traffic was going

9 smooth, we received the additional buses, I feel the student s

10 could be evacuated definitely within the two hour limit.

11 0 What do you mean by the two hour limit?

12 A Okay, a two hour limit -- if we are talking

13 about --

14 MR. CASEY: Are you referring to Mr. Brothers'
(<r"

15 testimony?

16 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes. I am saying two hours,

17 you know, at the.most.for each school, and let's see -- with

18 13 schools we are_ talking about in the 10 mile zone --

19 MR. CASEY: 'Does that include the extended zone,

20 the 13 schools?
I

| 21 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, the extended 10 mile EPZ,

22 not the Mission Viejo area.

23 MR. CASEY: So that would include the city of
i

| 24 San Juan Capistrano?
("h

'

'~' 25 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, parts of San Juan

fm
O.

, - _
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- k12 1 Capistrano and Dana Point. These are the few schools that

2 we do have beyond the Creek area.'

3 MR. CASEY: And when you are referring to

( 4 Mr. Brothers' testimony, is it line 14 and 16 of his testi-

5 mony on page 43?

6 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: Is there a pending question?

3 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

9 Q So you are saying it would take approximately

10 two hours, is that correct?

gy A Yes.

12 0 okay.

13

((]) 14

15

16

17

~ 18 -

19

20

21

22
,

23

24~g
5

s_/
25

OM
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.

'

T ~',1g 1 MR. CASEY: I think that mischaracterizes the --.

( ~') 2 what she is referring to, on page 43 of Brothers' testimony. W
%j

|
3 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, Mr. Casey, y ou can have

(~j 4 so.ne redirect if you want it. Let us let Mrs. Gallagher
~s

5 canduct her cross-examination.

6 MS. GALLAGHER: I don' t believe I characterized it

7 as anything. I just asked what she meant by two hours.

8 BY MS. GALLAGHER:

9 Q Have any plans been made, or any consideration

10 been given to the use of potassium iodide as the blocking

11 agent for any of the children?

12 A No.

13 MS. GALLAGHER: I have nothing further, thank you.
,k( )

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Staff?

15 MR. HOEFLING: Yes, Mr. Chairman.

16 CROSS-EXAMINATION,

~

17 BY MR'. -HOEFLING:
~

18 0 Would you turn to Exhibit Nunber 141, p le as e ,

19 Mrs. Swanson? Page 3?

20 A Could you give me the title of that Exhibit,

21 please?

22 O Yes, that is the emergency guide.

23 MR. CASEY: I think that is Applicants ' 140.

24 By nn, HogeLinG:

15 0 Right, Exhibit 140.

. .
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2 I A And page three, you said?

.-

2 0 Right. At the top of that page, you have the/(] -

3 statement, the following schools are in the ten-mile evacua-

(l 4 tion zone f rom San Onof re, and must be included in an evacua-
| V

5 tion, and there follows a list of 13 schools, the implication

6 being that if an evacuation were called for, those 13 schools

7 would be evacuated. Is that the intention?

I A Yes.

9 0 And that list includes all the schools in San

10 Clemente --

11 A yes,

12j 0 -- Dana Point, and San Juan Capistrano?

13 A Yes, it does.
hrsd

14 0 Could you turn to page eight, please ?

15 The last paragraph on that page, you make the

16 statement, emergency planning zones have been established to

17
"

cover a ten-mile radius around the site for the plume ' '

18 exposure pathway. Is it your understanding that the

19 exter ded emergency planning zone boundary is the ten-mile

20 radiu,7

21 A Can you repeat the question, please?

| 22 0 Is it your understanding that the extended

23 e- gency planning zone boundary is the ten-mile radius --
1

1 24 A Yes.

| @O 25 0 -- which you refer to in this sentence?
!

_ ,
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3 1 A Yes.

/[()'1 2 Q Co21d you turn to page nine? ,

3 Could you look at the radius identified as ten

4 miles ?

5 A Yes.

6 Q Is Dana Point beyond that radius?

7 A Yes, it is. .

8 Q Do you see --

9 A Parts of it are, yes.

10 Q Do you see any confusion that could arise from

11 that language and the inclusion of this figure?

12 A Yes. I can see some confusion. ine schools that

13 are in the San Juan Capistrano Dana Point area that are

14 included in the schools to be evacuated may very well fall

15 within, you know, two or three miles past the ten-mile zon3,

16 but as far as all the guides that have been provided for me

17 and what we have agreed upon in all the planning, those

18 schools were close enough to be considered schools that

19 should be evacuated.
'

20 Q What is the purposes of including figure 1 in

21 the emergency guide?

22 A This is for information for the principals.

O
23 Every principal of our school district will receive this

24 packet, so to better familiarize them when we are talking

'u 25 about two mile, five mile, ten mile zones, thin will be
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4 1 presented to the principals, and they can look at this and

l-

("; 2 see the geographical area in which we are talking about, and q
L.),

3 if at that time a principal says, well, my cchool is two -- a

(~') 4 mile and a half over the ten-mile zone, why am I included,
s-

5 then I would explain the same reasoning that I just spoke

6 to you about.

7 Q Thank you.

8 MR. HOEFLING: No further questions.

9 (A pause)

10 JUDGE JOHNSON: Yes, Mrs. Swanson. In the May

11 drill in which you participated, how many people in your

12 school district knew in advance that this drill was to take

13 place?

Ds
14 WITNESS SWANSON: All the principals in our

15 district knew about the drill, including all 23 schools, and

16 every person directly involved with the drill; the
,

17 transportation department, the scnool, the students, and

18 everyone at th'e education center that would be directly

19 involved with it was informed about it.

20 JUDGE JOHNSON: So the drill was no surprise to

21 anyone.

22 WITNESS SWANSON: No, it was not a surprise
/~T
U 23 drill.

24 JUDGE JOHNSON: What I was leading toward was

'. 45 how much trouble you might have had finding your bus drivers4s

;

__
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5 / 1 had they not known that the drill was to take place

'(^ ') 2 WITNESS SWANSON: It would be -- would take
5 /

3 possibly a matter of time amount longer, for the reasoning

/~3 4 that the bus drivers would not -- all the bus drivers most
U

5 likely may not be right there at the transportation department ,

6 would have to be called by telephone, and find sufficient

7 number of substitute drivers to come in.

3 JUDGE JOHNSON: There would be some indication of

9 how long it would take from the experience that the

10 transportation department had in calling in bus drivers for

11 the evacuations that resulted f rom the fires, I think you

12 said in 1976?

13 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.
' ( g's )3

14 JUDGE JOHNSON: Would you have any clue to that

15 time?

16 W'.:TNESS SWANSON: Oh, in that instance, that was

'

17 done, substitute drivers did have to be called in. They were

13 not all there, and I was told by the transportation manager

19 that it was handled excellent.y,there was no problem getting

20 the bus drivers in, and the school was evacuated within a

21 half an hour to 40 minutes.

22 JUDGE JOHMSON: Thank you. Now, a little bit

O
13 later, you were talking about training programs that you are

24 planning for your bus drivers and teachers. These training

b, ' ' 25 programs are an ongoing activity?
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6 I WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, the bus drivers have I

/ 2 safety meetings once a month. This information will be part 4Oi

3 of the meetings, They will be provided with the information

t#1 4 as f ar as which schools are involved in the ten miles, and
V,

5 their relocation centers, and the background information, so

6 they understand the whole procedure. As f ar as the schools,

7 each school has a safety committee made up the principal,

I vice-principal and a selected s taf f from the school,

9 approximately -- oh, if it were a high school, it would be

i 10 15, 15 amployees.

11 At these meetings, they would be well informed

12 and trained as far as what to do in thic situation and the
|

13y additional staf f would be informed by them.
|

! 14 JUDGE JOHNSON: How will these training programs

15 differ from the ones that you have conducted in the past, in

i 16 anticipation of a radiological emergency rather than a fire
t

- 17 or other event that may necessitate evacuation?

18 WITNESS SWANSON: Okay, yes, in the past, the --

| 19 all the teachers and principals have been provided with

20 information on how to hand a earthquakes, fires, this type

21 of thing, so the only change would be the change in

22 information. The meetings will be the same, and we would

'
23 just provide them with the additional information that we

24 have put together after the two years of studying this

25 ,

project and putting it tc % cher.
1

s

w
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7 1 JUDGE JOHNSON: In other words, all you would say

{ 2 that would differ from a normal evacuation is the reason for ,

3 it?

4 WITNESS SWANSON: The reason for it, and then the

5 actions necessary. I mean, the actions would -- for example,

6 if -- in the San Clemente fire, we did have to evacuate the

7 school, but Oly Hanson Elementary, we evacuated that school

8 to another school within our district, is what we would do in

9 every case.

10 Now, in this case, it would be outside of the

11 district, so those would be examples of what would be

12 explained to them.

13 JUDGE JOHNSON: Their destination would be

14 different?

15 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

16 JUDGE JOHNSON: think that is it, thank you.

17 WITNESS SWANSON: Okay.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Mrs. Swanson, I wanted to just ask

19 you a few more questions about two topics I interrupted on

'i0 car lier . One is the school bus capacity question.

21 I see on page five of the rough draft emergency

22 plan a statement that Capistrano Unified School District has

23 sufficient bus capacity to transport about 2,500 students at

24 one time, and again, you have how many students? About?

(.2)
>

25 WITNESS SWANSON: Approximate ly?
.
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3 1 JUDGE KELLEY: In the whole district.

'/'~1 2 WITNESS SWANSON: 17,500.
'wJ

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Seventeen thousand it is. )

[~J) 4 WITNESS SWANSON: Seventeen thousand.
%

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Seventeen thousand

6 district-wide, eight to nine thousand in the EPZ, and now the

7 so-called extended EPZ has some more schools, is that right?

8 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: So about how man y students again,

10 would you be -- would you be evacuating, should you decide to

11 evacuate all those schools?

12 WITNESS SWANSON: Approximate ly 9,000.

rx 13 JUDGE KELLEY: 9,000. So using the buses that
(d

14 you have got, you could take, oh, between a third a 1a

15 quarter with your own buses at one time.

16 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

- 17 JUDGE KELLEY: Is that right?

18 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes. Now, I might vant to
,

19 expllin, that figure, of the 2,500 at one tima on page five

20 of the guide.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah.

22 WITNESS SWANSON: That in talking with the--

7_,
d

23 transportation director, he came up with that figure, stating

24 if we were called at any time during the school hours,
O
V

< _ 15 whether it be eight, three, or 1:30, how many students do we

.
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9 1 think we could pick up, and that is where tha*. figure came

(~3 2 from. Now, in talking --
,)'s /

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Is that sort of a bare minimum

(~)N
4 figure, then, is that --

\_ .

5 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: -- what you are saying?

7 WITNESS SWANSON: .Yes. And in talking with the

8 transportation director during our break, I found out if we

9 used all our buses, all 55, how many students could we carry,

10 and that would be 3,606.

11 JUDGE PELLEY: Which is about a third at one time
1

12 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

- 13 JUDGE KELLEY: Can you give me an idea of -- what

14 I am getting at is timing and how quickly you could evacuate

15 students to the -- are they called relocation centers?

16 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, and if~you were going to

18 evacuate San Clemente High School, where would you take

19 those students?

20 WITNESS SWANSON: Okay, that --

21 JUDGE KELLEY: I believe it is in your testimony,

22 but I am just picking that as an example.

O
23 WITNESS SWANSON: Okay. San Clecente High School,

24 the relocation center would be UC Irvine.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Is chat on the rough draft, or the,



|

8842
100the 1 other document?

]}
2 WITNESS SWANSON: That is on the rough draft e

3 guide, page five.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. So San Clemente High{}
5 would get on buses in San Clemente and go to the University

6 of California Irvine. About how far is that?

7 WITNESS SWANSON: 25 miles .

8 JUDGE KELLEY: A round trip of 50?

9 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Now assuming, and this may not be

11 a fair assumption, but let me just entertain it for the moment ,

12 if you had to make three trips, on the theory that your

13 buses carried a third of your student body, beginning from,,

( )
14 the time that the superintendent directed evacuation, you,

15 then have to load up the buses and drive the bus 25 miles

16 away and unload the bus and turn around 25 miles and get

17 another load and go through the same process.

18 Have you considered that scenario, or are you

19 assuming that some kind of extra transportation will fill the

20 gap so that you only have to make one trip?

21 WITNESS SWANSON: Okay, we are hoping that the

22 extra transportation would be available, but if it is not,

r~w)L-.

23 we have made plans that yes, that might be necessary to

24 drop the students off, come back, and pick up new students.
O
'/ 25 JUDGE KELLEY: Let us just take the two round trip
'-
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1 scenario. How long do you think that would take?

rm 2 WITNESS SWANSON: In this situation with San
N-] |

3 Clemente High and Irvine?

/^N 4 JUDGE KELLEi: Yeah, San Clemente High to UC(_),

5 Irvine?

6 WITNESS SWANSON: Oh, and if we were using our

7 buses and we had no additional help, it would probably take

8 two and a half hours to three to evacuate the school. If

9 those were the only -- if we were just using those buses and

10 they were coming back.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Are you assuming all your buses are
,

'

12 available?
i

13 WITNESS SWANSON: Our buses are always available,
.

14 all 55. It is --

15 JUDGE KELLEY: I mean broken -- I assume at any

16 .given time, X number are broken down, won't run.

~

~

17 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes. Oh, yes. They would be
"

18 available .

19 JUDGE KELLEY: You don't have any buses that

20 break down?

21 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, we have a maintenance

22 department right there, and we use all 55 buses every day,

b' 23 so they are well kept up.'

24 JUDGE KELLEY: Extraordinary. Trade these buses
O
kJ 25 in?
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1 WITNESS SWANSON: I an sorry. I guess I -- when

(^'; 2 you were talking about breaking down, I was not thinking
\>

3 technically breaking down, so sure. We could have three

(~') 4 buses that were not working at that time. Yeah, I am just --

x-

5 that is just coming out of the air, but --

|

6 JUDGE KELLEY: That is just out of the air, okay.

7 WITNESS SWANSON: But our -- I know all our buses

8 are used every day.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Where are you looking again for

10 supplementary transportation?

11 WITNESS SWANSON: OCTD and Saddleback Valley

12 Unified School District, which is --

13 JUDGE KELLEY: It is an adjoir.ing school district.7-,VI

14 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes, right next to ours. That

15 is -- the additional schools that I was talking about, that

16 we intertwined ' ith in Mission Viejo, they are with

~ ~

! 17 Saddleback, and I have communication with that - transportation

18 department manager.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Would you be looking to private

20 transportation at all? I assume a lot of these high school-

21 kids have cars.

22 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Would they use them in the event

24 of an evacuation?
^

(d,

'
~

25 WITNESS SWANSON: Oh, yes. They would have the
l
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1 choice of using -- if they wanted to take their cars, by all

2 means they could, you know, have family at home that is ,

3 depending on that car, and they could very well use their own.

.

/ 4 cars.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: But in the case of the high

6 school kids, in the case of an evacuation, is there any

7 ef fort or direction at all with respect to students that have

8 their own cars, about going to the relocation center, other

than tell t' em where it is?9 a

10 WITNESS SWANSON: At this time, no.

11

12

(f)
14

15

16

'17
"

18

19

20

21

22

O u

24

s_O 25-

)
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sp#10-1 1 JUDGE KELLEY: They might go home. They very

r3 2 well might. <

U
3 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

(-] 4 JUDGE KELLEY3 Okay. But in the case of the high
V

5 schools can you estimate about how many kids drive to school?

6 Quite a few. I would assume.

7 WITNESS SWANSON: I would say we have three high

8 schools and of the total -- well, let's see -- the San

9 Clemente is the only high school -- well, San Clemente, Dana

10 Hills -- I would say we would have at least 800 drivers

11 between those -- well, I'd say a fourth of the population of

12 the high schools, a fourth to a quarter could drive. You know ,

13 those parking lots arepretty well filled up with student cars.

14 JUDGE KELLEY: So why couldn' t you just divert

15 your buses to junior high and elementary and tell the high

16 school kids to get in cars and go to their relocation point?

.
17 ~ WITNESS SWANSON: Well', all the students don't have

18 cars.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: I know. But if a quarter of them

20 do, they can hold four people, can't they?

21 WITNESS SWANSON: Our plans have not gone into

22 that much detail vet.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: I'm just probing for ways in which

24 this could be done on an emergency basis.

ON' 25 WITNESS SWANSON: Uh-huh.
.
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2 1 JUDGE KELLEY: You spoke of the -- I think you l

;- 2 used tne term " limit" -- two-hour limit. Is that corrects j

U
3 with respect to evacuation?

4 WITNESS SWANSON: For each school that's what wees

5 were --

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Is that your target figure, to be

7 able to evacuate in two hours?.

~

8 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Is this in the p lan, the two-hour

10 figure?

11 WITNESS SWANSON: That is in the testimony of

12 Bryant T. Brothers.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: And when you say that in your

k') 14 opinion you could accomplish it in two hours, are you assuming ,

15 just as a wrap-up question, are you assuming that you would

16 have substantial back-up transportation in the form of buses

17 from the adjacent school district and/or Orange county?

18 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. I also asked you earlie c

20 about the decision-making process with respect to evacuation.

21 And I wanted to ask you, the rough draft emergency guide says,

22 as you testified earlier, tha't the decision to evacuate was

(~Nsl 23 the decision of the district superintendent.

24 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

() 25 JUDGE KELLEY: Right. Now on page 3 of the

f
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3' 1 operational letter toward the bottom, under the heading

2 " Activation and Termination", paragraph 8.1 says " Activation[J7 ,

L-
3 and termination of a responce to a nuclear power plant emer-

(~3 4 gency shall be by direction of the operational area coordina-
V

5 tor of the County of Orange." Who is that person? That's

6 not the district superintendent of schools, is it?

7 WITNESS SWANSON: No. That would be our -- where'

8 the direct notification was coming from, San Clemente, Orange

9 County, you know, office of emergency services.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, perhaps there is at least in

11 my mind some ambiguity in language. Activation of a response,

12 that sounds like . evacuation to me, or at least it might con-

13 clude that. Is that not what is intended here?

14 WITNESS SWANSON: Could you repeat that question?

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, in looking at 8.1 I got the

16 impression that this might mean that the operational area

17 coordinator would be the person who would decide whether to

18 evacuate, including evacuate the schools.

19 WITNESS SWANSON: The super -- as it -- it was

20 a little vague before, but the superintendent is the one who

21 has the decision, as far as I have been informed, has the

22 decision to decide if the district will be evacuated.
f3' ' ' 23 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, would you agree that the-

24 paragraph I'm reading you on page 8.3 might be read at least
(3
k/ 15 as inconsistent with that?

|
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4 1 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

( ') 2 JUDGE KELLEY: I assume it is always possible to
~

,

t/
3 revise these documents.in order to remove ambiguities. So it

( ') 4 is the superintendent. Now could you tell meragain, going
~

V
5 back to our earlier conversation, I believe you said that

6 the recommendation to evacuate to the superintendent would

7 in the case of, for example, San Clemente come from the fire

8 chief or it could.

9 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes.

10 JUDGE dELLEY: I believe there are three people

11 there who can declare an emu 3ency, the mayor, the fire chief,

1

| 12 and the police chief. Thatbs what we heard yesterday.

13 W'.'.TNESS SWANSON : Yes.

'

14 MR. CASEY: Not the mayor.

!

|
15 JUDGE KELLEY: Not the mayor?

,

16 MR. CASEY : The city manager.

L- 17 JUDGE KELLEY: City manager. Mr. Carav' allo can ~
f
| 18 do that. Okay. So let's say that the superintendent gets
|

| 19 that recommendation from one of those three officials in San-
!

20 Clemente with respect to the San Clemente schools. And in

21 San Juan Capistrano I assume that there are comparable offi-

12 cials who have comparable responsibilities. Might it not happ en

(2)|
23 that the superintendent of your unified district would get

24 a recommendation from the San Jilan Capistrano officials not

25 to evacuate? So he has inconsistent recommendations. Is that
'

i
l
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5 1 possible or not?

f] 2 WITNESS SWANSON: I don't believe so, for the rea-
v

3 son that the City of San Clemente does not have -- the reason

[] 4 the notification comes from San Clemente is because they've
v

5 got the police and fire department. The City of San Juan

6 does not have that and they are more in the same situation as

7 the school district is, getting the information from -- I'm

8 not sure if their information comes fromthe City of San

9 Clemente or not, but they do not have jurisdiction -- a set-up
'

10 like here.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: But somebody in Orange County must

12 have the authority to recommend evacuation to the superintend-

13 ent of the unified school district as to the schools in San
b-s

14 Juan Capistrano. Do you know who ' hat is?

15 WITNESS SWANSON: Well, Burt Turner in Orange

16 County could -- we are in very good communication and would

17 be in the case of an emergency, so the information could be

18 coming from him also. But the way the system has been set up

19 is that our information comes from the City of San Clemente.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: For the entire school district?

21 WITNESS SWANSON: For the ten-mile zone.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: The entire ten-mile zone? So what

O 1
23 you are telling me is there is one official who is the person |

|

24 who is responsible for recommending one way or the other on
Ov 25 evacuation? j,

1



I

s u s).
6 WITNESS SWANSON: Yes. That's how it has been

g

7 2 Set UP.
V

JUDGE KELLEY: So the possibility of inconsistent
3,

recommendations doe's not arise?p) 4
%

** ES "#50"' "**
5

'

JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. Redirect, Mr. Casey?
6

MR. CASEY: Just a couple questions,
7

REDIRECT EXAMINATIONg
,

"* M*' CASE **9

10 0 Just to clear up the record with regards to your

references to Mr. Brothers' testimony could you please turngg

12 to page 43 of Mr. Brothers' testimony? The confusion seems

to exist between mobilization time and evacuation time.33

YO
i' 34 Starting at line 12 could you:please road the sentence that
|

15 begins on line 127

A okay. " Based on these discussions, mobilization16

17 - f CUSD transportation resources from the notification of the

jg CUSD to the arrival of the buses at the assigned schools

39 would take as long as two hours if bus drivers were not on

20 duty at the time of the evacuation notification."

21 0 So in your testimony when you referred to the so-

22 called two hour limitation, is this the two hours you are

23 referring to?'

24 A Yes.

'Q
25 0 So it is not the time that -- to evacuate th;se>

1
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7 1 students who have now been picked up by the buses out of the

/'~' 2 extended EPZ.
b,

3 A I'm sorry. Can you repeat that?
,

r~s 4 0 In other words, the two hours just includes the
\~],

[ 5 time it takes for your bus drivers to be notified by the

6 district and for the buses to arrive at the assigned schools,

7 not for those. buses to depart from those schools and get the

|
8 students out of the extended EPZ.

9 A Yes, that's correct.
!
I

10 0 Again to clarify the record, during the -- what

11 is your estimate, then, to'-- for the students to depart from

12 the schools and get out of the extended EPZ?

13 A. Okay. From the time that the bus drivers are

~

14 notified to the schools, the students are on the buses and

15 then out of the EPZ?

i
i 16 0 Yes, please.
.

17 - A Depending on traffic, I would say two and a half

i

i 18 hours.
|
| 19 MR. CASEY: That's all we have.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: It's about a quarter after or more

21 -- quarter of.

22 MR. PIGOTT: One very brief thing with respect to

'

23 law power. I assume we are going to break for lunch now.

| 24 But copies of yesterday's transcript with respect to our dis-
! (~)(7 ' 25 cussions on the low power motionr. -have been sent to

__

._ ,
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8 1 Mr. Wharton by special courier. He will get them today. I '

7'3 2 did talk to him by telephone this morning. He advised he
U

3 e gected to file something in writing by the date of the

~'- 4 9th and, unless something extraordinary occurs, does not
(U

5 expect to be here tomorrow afternoon to discuss the issue.

6 JULME KELLEY: But he had no objection to our

7 discussing what I'll call the-tentative determinations?

8 MR. P1GOTT: I -- no, he did not.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: He didn't voice any, anyway,

10 right?

11 MR. PIGOTT: No.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: It seems to me if hc has been

13 advised that he can file that is sufficient.

(O
1f MR. CASEY: Just one housekeeping item. I would

15 like the record to reflect that we are handing out to the

16 parties at this time an exhibit that will be offered by

17 Barbara Fox from Orange County this afternoon.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Fine. Okay. We will

19 recess now and come back here at quarter to 1:00, slightly

20 loss than an hour, at which time we!11 spend a little time

21 on the certification question. We have a few questions for

22 the po.rties.

23 Mr. Pigott, is that going to be a good time for
'

24 you to raise the points that you referred to earlier?
0

25 MR. PIGOTT: Certainly.



._ .. __ _. . -

4

9 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine.
j -

! r~ 2 we'll be off the record. |

|O
'

) 3 (Thereupon, at 11:45 a.m. , a recess was taken
,

i .

4 until 12:45 p.m., the same day.);

O:
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,r?s Til kl 1 A_ F T_ E _R N_ O_ O_ N_ S _E _S S _I O_ N_7 3 ._ _ _ _ ,

''/t

2 12:47 p.m.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Back on the record.
i'M
(J 4 We would just like to take a little time to

5 ask some questions about the certification motion from th?

6 Applicants and memo in support from the Staff.

7 Mr. McClung, I understand there was some dis-

8 cussion earlier about this and my' understanding is you might

9 have a position to take on the record, but you weren't

to filing anything in writing, is that correct?

Il MR. MC CLUNG: That is correct.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine.

13 MR. MC CLUNG: And Mrs. Gallagher was supposed

[) 14 to speak to that, and I see she is not here, but I won't --
,

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, if she comes in later she

16 can get a chance.

17 A couple of just technical points. We asked

18 carlier about the distinction between certifyin# and issue

19 as opposed to referring an issue. 10 CFR 2.7: Q(i) talks

20 about certifying and 730 (f) talks about r7 ferring rulings.

21 And does Staff having~any comment on that? What

12 mode are we in, certification or referral?

13 MR. HOEFLING: Well, I think that based on some

r3 examination that I have done, that the Board's original24

LJ
25 look at this was correct, that you basically would certify

()
_
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r,_T a question that the Board has before it, but would refer a lk2 1

/
- 2 ruling.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. And we are dealing with a
em

I(v' 4 ruling.

5 MR. HOEFLING: That is correct. So a referral

6 would be the mode that we are in --
7 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

8 MR. HOEFLING: -- in the Staff s view.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: I don't think it greatly matters,

10 Lf at all --

11 MR. HOEFLING: I think the --

12 JUDGE KELLEY: -- except for the sake of clarity,

13 '2he Commission's recent statement of policy on expedited

14 proceedings refers to either referring or certifying without(])
15 saying what the distinction was.

16 Since we have issued a Board issue in this case

17 followed by a modification of that issue, we think we have

i 18 taken a position and it is a matter of-having a higher

19 authority review it.

20 Related similar kind of a question -- the papers

21 refer to referral or certification'to the Commission. We

22 would think normally we would refer the appeal board. Is

23 that what you intended? Or is there any comment on that,

24 Applicants?s

-]\

25 MR. PIGOTT: Yes, by the Commission I meant the

OO. s
!
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' k3 1 Commission. It is correct that under the rules, especially
n o

fe

'/ 2 if you went -- I think it is a difference without much

3 meaning, frankly, betwaen certifying and referring, but

(~h
(_) 4 the 718(i) is a section specifically(delegated to the ap-

5 peals board under the portions of the regulations stating

6 the appeal board's jurisdiction.

7 However, I don't think that that'is, first of

8 all, necessarily binding. I think that is a delegation
,

9 which can be -- which need not be followed in every instance .

10 But I would rely more on the more recent statements of the

11 Commission itself with respect to its appreciation that

12 there may be clarifications or questions, if not of totally

13 policy, having policy implications which it encouraged

( 14 boards to certify to the Commission, and --

15 JUDGE KELLEY: You are referring to the policy

16 statement?

17 MR. PIGOTT: Yes. And it would be my reading

~18 of those statements that the Commission in fact intende

19 questions related to TMI matters, and I think that gene. ally

20 interpretation of emergen- >lanning regulations is a post

21 TMI concern, are the types of concerns that should properly

22 go the the Commission for a quick policy deterraination for

23 certainty and to add specificity to the procedures and how

24 their guidelires and regulations are to be interpreted.

O~' 25 So it would be Applicants' position that the

.

5)
|

|
<



8858

k4 1 certification should be to the Commission, and not to an
7) "

i" 2 appeals board.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: I might just venture the guess
'

V') 4 that in terms of speed the appeal board would do it con-
t

5 siderably faster than the Commission. But that is in the

6 realm of speculation.

7 But you do mean the Commission, you don't mean

8 the Appeal Board? Okay.

9 MR. PIGOTT: Right.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

11 MR. HOEFLING: Mr. Chairman, we interpreted the

12 Applicants' request to be a request to the Commission, and

13 support that request.

(M(l
14 JUDGE KELLEY: What do you point to as our

15 authority to directly certif'; something to the Commission in

16 light of the delegation of Commission functions to the appea:

17 board?

18 MR. HOEFLIRG: Well,_I think the authority-we - -

19 would point to would be the Commission policy statement

20 which indicates the appropriateness of referral or certifi-

21 cation to the appeal board or commission.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: I might just comment that the

23 Commission can step into this at any time on its own motion,

24 quite out -- not outside the rules, but they.have the in-,q
b

25 herent authority to step into a case anytime they are so

O
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_ k5 3
disposed, and they have done so on a number of occasions..

2 They have been advised, I am sure, directly of this ruling

3 by the General Counsel's office pursuanu to the memorandum

(O,) 4 on this subject that was issued some months ago, or earlier

5 this summer, I guess it was. But in any event I -- all

6 right. I understand the parties' positions. I just want to

7 clarify --

8 MR. PI'GOTT: I think copies --

9 JUDGE KELLEY: -- what you are asking for.

10 MR. PIGOTT: I think copies of the Board's or-

mers were served on the Commissioners.33

JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.12

MR. PIGOTT: And --g3

JUDGE KELLEY: And you can be sure a memorandum34bgm
15 from the General Counsel doing some explaining and commen-

16 tating.

17 MR. PIGOTT: I would suspect that is the case.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes. So there is that possibili-

19 ty of, if you will, su esponte review of this su esponte

20 issue.

21 We had a couple of questions of the Applicants

12 concerning the issue that -- concerning the manner in which

23 you characterized the issue. I am looking at page two in

24 the eighth line of your motion where you say that -- whether
G

# the Board has improperly abused its discretion and its su !
25

|

'm

--
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(; 1 esponte powers by requiring without factual basis and in
'

( ') excess of and so_forth, and the phrase without factual basis2'

3 is repeated in subpart one, an earthquake in 3xcess of the

(_h) 4 SSE which assumed without factual basis to cause damage and
r

5 so forth. Could you elaborate on what you mean by the state <-

6 ment that we have raised this issue without factual basis?
7 MR. PIGOTT: Certainly. First of all it would

8 be,our position that there -- it is probably in two parts.
9 First, Applicants do not believe that there is or has been

10 stated a basis for postulating any reason -- with any reason -

11 able probability an earthquake in excess of the SSE. This

12 is the first point.

13 The second point, however -

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me stop you on the first
D'"5

15 point. Do you think it is legitimate for the Board to look

16 at the evidence in the case?

17 MR. PIGOTT: Oh, yes. In the seismic case?

18 - JUDGE KELLEY: Yes. _

,

19 MR. PIGOTT: Certainly. That 3 what you have

20 to base it on, to my mind.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes, and is there not evidence

12 by various qualified witnesses to the effect that earthquake

23 or earthquake damage in excess of the SSE might occur?

24 MR. PIGOTT: No. I think that the statements
7_s
'_] 25 that you would find in the record are that it is possible,'

A
5)
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1

|

|

1 and the possible was used by scientists in the sense that J: rf(i n
('~

2 it is possible for anything to happen with respect to seis-
3 mology and I -- by way of example, if we paraded back our

(O
t> 4 line of seismologists, they would not be able to say that it

5 is impossible that a fault could open across the parking lot .

6 JUDGE KELLEY: We can rule that one out, yeah.

7 MR. PIGOTT: But I --

8 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me ask you about just two --

9 MR. PIGOTT: Just a second.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: -- or three specifics.

11 MR. PIGOTT: I think that is a characterization

12 of the way that they said possible -- at least our people

13 said possible in that they could not rule anything out. But

>((s_)'S 14 as to their saying there was any probability or reasonable

15 expectations, I don't think there is;anything in the record

16 that supports that, including the Intervenors' case.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Including the Intervenors' case?

18 And I don't have transcripts in frcnt of me, and can't quote

19 from them, but with respect to evidence in the record, I

20 won't use the term factual basis, but evidence in the

21 record -- Iibelieve we had same testimony from Clarence

22 Allen on this subject. We had some testimony from Dr. Luco

23 and we had rather extensive testimony from Dr. Brune, all

24 of which, at least ir part, cast some doubt.upon the pro-,g
%)

25 posed safe shutdown earthquake as proposed by the Applicants
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I and the Staff. Let me hasten to add, I am simply point to
,|D '

2 these as some evidence in the record that can raise a ques-''

3 tion.

(G_/ 4 MR. PIGOTT: There is probably --

5 JUDGE KELLEY: I am not suggesting any conclu-

6 sion on the Board's part with regard to what earthquake is

7 in fact to be expected for design purposes.
'

8 MR. PIGOTT: I would like to be able to respond

9 to that. There may be language in the transcript -- again,

10 most likely in the term possible. That is certainly the

11 way Dr. Brune discussed it, and then went on to discuss that

12 he hadn't done any kind of an examination of the geology to

13 really -- he could not give us a geologic evaluation.

i r"N 14 Secondly, Dr. Luco had not done any kind of a
NV

15 review, and he again went along with this idea that anything

16 is possible.
i

17 Dr. Allen, when we got to him and examined what

18 he talked about as being a range, the context was it cer-

19 t-|aly wasn't the eight they assigned to Bolsa. If he wat
.

20 to look at it again he would probably think it would be in

21 a range seven to seven and a half, and then on cross examina -

| 22 tion admitted that he had not done that kind of a study,

23 and that the would have to do the type of a study that

24 Applicants had done before coming to any kind of a conclusio n

,('

25 as to what - 'any current conclusion as to the maximum

b

- - . .
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|

1 magnitude. |, 73

U k
2 So I would not think that Dr. Allen's testimony

'

3 would support, directly, a allegation that something in'

A
kJ 4 excess of seven is a maximum -- an appropriate maximum

5 magnitude for the OZD.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I am merely citing those

7 as examples. We have a 7,000 page record. But --

8 MR. PIGOTT: We can cite just about anything in

9 there, I guess.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: There is a lot there. Your

11 contention --

12 MR. PIGOTT: . had a second point, though --

13 JUDGE KELLF": -- that --

/f) 14 MR. PIGOTT: I had a second point, though,
'\%>

| 15 with respect to --

16 JUDGE KELLEY: All right, yes --

the factual basis --17 MR. PIGOTT: --

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Go on. --

19 MR. PIGOTT: -- on seismic --
!
! 20 JUDGE KELLEY: Go on.

Il MR. PIGOTT: T:ae first point is simply to the

22 size of the -- the maximum size of the event itself.
23 Secondly I think tied in there is the assumption that this
24 earthquake in excess of the SSE causes the kind of damage7.-

b
25 that results in a radioactive release, and on that there is

|

.

._ -
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, , _ 1 absolutely nothing.

'~'
2 JUDGE KELLEY: True. The reason there isn't is

.

3 there wasn't any such issue in the case.
p
(/ 4 MR. PIGOTT: That is correct.

,

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Right.

6 MR. PIGOTT: But to make an assumption, and or to

7 raise a ques' tion to my understanding of the rules, requires

a some kind of a factual basis, and as to that aspect that

9 the earthquake in excess of the SSE causes the kind of

10 damage being postulated in the issue, does not exist.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Not in the record in this case.

12 MR. PIGOTT: Nor anywhere, I would submit.

13 JUDGE KELLdY: Well, that is pretty -- it is a

14 lot of territory. Okay, but I see your point. I understand
(( })

15 your point.

16 How much of a factual basis do you think this

17 Board has to have, Mr. Pigott, in order to ask a question,

- - 18 as opposed to making a finding on a disputed factual issue?

19 Is it the same feeling? Do we have to have incontrovertible
1

20 evidence before we can ask you a question?

21 MR. PIGOTT: If the question -- we take this

22 question -- I think you have to roll both of those aspects

23 I just discussed together, and if yta are going to assume

24 something above an SSE, and just the fact that there is an

~

25 issue as to whether or not the this is the appropriate SSE

(m
x2- 1
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1 indicates there is some dispute. But it is when you take
ge-) '

\~/
2 that dipuste and roll with it the assumption of the major

3 radiation release, I think you have to have something more
,

t )
'# 4 than a feeling that a large earthquake may break containment .

5 Now we had very -- I think again it was probably

6 a statement of counsel, because it was not an issue, but

7 the design of the containment in particular, is such that

3 I think I said it once before, you would have to have earth-

9 quakes well in excess of anything ever experienced in Cali-

10 fornia, and perhaps ever experienced in the world before

11 you could actually get a failure as a result of earthquake.

12 Now, the internals are going to be damanged, btt

13 we are talking about breach of containment and gross re-

(() 14 leases of radiation.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: The phrase breach of containment

16 was deleted from the revised version. Are you saying -- you

17 are not saying, I gather, that the only way a release can

18 take place is by breach of containment?

19 MR. PIGOTT: No, and that i: the second part of

20 the issue, and this is if -- are you -- if it is not by way

21 of breach of containment as a result of the earthquake,

| 22 what is it that is being postulated? I mean, we have to

23 have some reasonable connection. I thought we were past

24 the point of the improbable event of the -- the improbable

25 coincident event that the earthquake occurs at the same time
1
i

Ns'
, tw
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?T 1 as a release from some other source, so if I have backed my-
U ]

2 self away from that sltuation and then I say how does this

3 release happen, and the only thing I am left with is the

'''' 4 earthquake.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: True.

8 MR. PIGOTT: And that is where I find -- and

7 that is where Applicants say there is no factual basis for

8 that.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Ar e you saying on behalf of the

10 Applicants -- it would be a statement of counsel and not

Il really evidence, but is it your position that it is impossi-

12 ble that any conceivable earthquake could cause a release

13 at the San onofre facility?

(h 14 MR. PIGOT'r' . At a result of breach of contain-

15 ment, yes.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: 11 0 , that is not the question I

17 asked.

38 MR. PIGOTT: Well, as a result T- I would as-

19 sume there may be some -- well, I should check with the --

20 with my consultants. Perhaps there is something outside of

21 containment that could be released, but it would not be the

22 major kind of radiation release assumed in this issue, so

23 on that basis I would say yes, that is our position.

A 24 JUDGE KELLEY: So, putting to one side the
U

25 containment question, you are saying your facility is

s
.
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2 1 invulnerable to earthquakes?
7

'~# 2 MR. PIGOTT: For that kind of release being

3 postulated in this case, yes.

(O_) 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Enough -- enough of a release to
.

5 trigger an evacuation recommendation?

6 MR. PIGOTT: Yes.*

7 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Excuse me just a
,

8 moment.

9 Looking at page 33 in your memorandum in support ,

10 where you say the Commission made a deliberate determination

11 not to equire consideration of extremely unlikely events

12 in the tavelopment of the emergency plan and instead relied

13 upon the presence of the emergency response system to pro-
.

vide a framework for responding on an ad hoc basis to un-
( s']

14

15 anticipated emergency events -- is there some available

16 documentation for that statement as to what the Commission-

17 deliberately decided to do?

18 MR. PIGOTT: I would have to accumulate that

19 and provide it. It is --

20 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

21 MR. PIGOTT: I believe there is a regulatory

22 basis for that and I believe it is in one of the earlier

23 documents leading up to NUREG 0654, but let me provide that.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Okay,. I would like

O
25 to turn to the Staff. Mr. Hoefling?

MR. HOEFLING: Yes.

_
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T12 Ig 1 JUDGE KELLEY: I appreciate your response. It was

o);s 2 worth waiting for.

3 On pace 1, where you say that certification is

,e's 4 appropriate because the Board's order raises issues currently
V,

5 pending before other licensing boards, do you mean issues

6 like this, where some emergency planning question has been
!

7 postulated beyond a design parameter, and what specific cases
.

j 8 do you have in mind?

9 MR. HOEFLING: The case that we had in mind was
j
|

10 the Sumner proceeding, where a question was raised as to the

|
! 11 class 9 accident and the capability of the emergency

12 response to deal with that situation.

i 13 I am not precisely clear on how that issue was

I (\^I'T~ ~ ~J
14 framed, but it is the Sumner proceeding which we make'

I 15 reference to here.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: You go on to say that the Board's

|
- 17 issue could have severe adverse impacts on timely completion.

18 What do you have in mind in that regard?

19 MR. HOEFLING: The point we are making there

20 deals both with this proceeding and other proceedings which

21 are similarly context. In this case, the issue has been

22 raised and treatment of that issue in this proceeding,.it is

I')\' 23 the Staff's view, will lead to additional -- the need to
|

I 24 present additional testimony, and will delay the .:.p le tion

25 of the proceeding.

<

I
|

,__



8869
2 1 There are other ongoing proceedings which could

'[~) 2 be similarly af fected, given the injection of such an issue .

v
3 into the case, and the Staf f would argue that the way the

4 issue has been framed, it is of a rather generic nature, and(v~')
| 5 is of the sort that consequently could be injected into
!

i 6 conceivably every proceeding which is ongoing at this point.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: Focusing on this case for the
|

8 moment, if we follow our schedule, in light of the low power

9 motion, which envisions action on that, couple with a

10 decision on the seismic question, is there any real prospect;

i

11 of delay in terms of hearing this issue?

12 MR. HOEFLING: The one specific prospect for|

13 delay that I can apprise the Board of deals with the,_

\
| \~)
| 14 presentation of material to the Board f rom the Federal

i

| 15 Emergency Management Agency. I am apprisc1 by their Counsel
|

| 16 that they perceive a rather significant effort required to
| .

17 address the Board's concern, and the potential for delay
~

18 there, while it has not been completely explored as of yet,

19 is a real potential.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

21 MR. PIGOTT: I might comment that -- in fact, it
|
! 22 is something I wanted to comment later when we got the

b$'# 23 scheduling, but perhaps this is an appropriate time. If I

24 had misstated the Applicants' position on preparation for

25 this issue, I apologize. I have been advised I stated it twox

-
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3 1 ways on two separate occasions. That there may be an |

,

2 impression that we are preparing testimony. We are evaluating
73 ,

'%.]
3 this is. sue and trying to put together the approach that we

,

4 wou ld use .73
U

5 We are not in a position even to say right now

6 how long it would take us to put a case together on this

7 thing.

8 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah, and I think your apology is
,

9 unnecessary. I believe I said that I wasn' t clear, because

10 I thought I had heard one thing from you at one time, and

11 another another, and the last time we talked, you said what

12 you just said now, and that is what we have been assuming,

13 and it does seem to me that this might come up in the context

(f'l\'' 14 of low power, it seems, as logically as anyplace else, that

15 we ought to factor in that consideration.

Well, it comes in right here. I mean, if we do.
.

17 certify this, then the question is, do we go ahead in the

18 meantime, and when? Or, if we don't certify it, then what

19 do we do, so it is something that --

20 MR. PIGOTT: I can answer half of the question.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Go ahead. That in useful.

22 MR. PIGOTT: Yes. And we don't know. One is yes,

f'J8
k 13 we are not asking -- we are not asking for a stay.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. I understood that. I think

() 25 that was sort of day one, all right.

.
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4 1 MR. PIGOTT: And that is the first part, do we !

..

('S 2 want to go forward. Do we know how fast we can go forward? Wv
3 No. We would like to go f orward as soon as we have a handle

(^T 4 on the kind of case an issue of this magnitude and of this
'v'

5 much significance, when we know that we can' handle it

6 appropriately, then we are ready to commit to testimony, but

7 we are not at that level right now, and I frankly don't know

8 when we will be.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: That is helpful. Yeah.

10 Mr. Hoefling, looking at page three of your memo,

11 are there other natural phenomena like earthquakes that if

12 they are severe enough can be expected to do severe

13 structural damage to a nuclear power plant? And I suppose,_

V'

14 you could give five witnesses on the ef fects of floods, but

15 just in general, what I am getting at is whether this is --,

16 this earthquake question is, if not unique to California,

i7 then -- whether it really d'oes cu5 across the waterf ront,

18 cut across the spectrum of other kinds of natural disasters.

19 MR. HOEFLING: Well, the plant, of course, has to

20 be designed to take into account natural disasters, floods,
,

21 tornadoes, hurricanes, and the like. The effect that those,

22 disasters'/wodld have on che plant might be somewhat dif ferent
(,_l
''' 23 than an earthquake, in that it might produce an effect on

24 the facilities or the engineered safeguard systems, rather

b' 25 than on the containment per se, if that is helpful to the
'~'

I
1
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5 1 Board.

,1 2 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I guess what I am getting at'

4s

f i
V

3 is given a big enough earthquake, and given the degree of

4 destructive force that can have, is there anything really
,f s,

(_)
5 comparable? I assume you can see a flood coming. I mean, the

6 water starts to rise, so you turn off the reactor. Do you

7 have sort of a sudden severe shocks to the plant? In anything
,

8 other than an earthquake?

9 MR. HOEFLING: Just as a statement of Counsel,

10 I cannot argue that there would be such shocks, no.
,

11 JUDGE KELLEY: I mean, I am looking for the

12 generic offects of this decision, and I don't quite see it

13 in other phenomena.

O,

''' 14 MR. PIGOTT: Tornadoes?

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, the kinds of tornadoes that

16 I am f amiliar with in the midwest I don't think would f aze a
4

17 nucJear power plant. That is a statement -- statement of the-

18 Board.

19 MR. PIGOTT: If one assumed a tornado much

20 larger than that?

21 (A pause)

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Skipping over to page elo ren of

23 your memo, and this is a question similar to the one I

24 already asked Mr. Pigott, but the sentence I want to ask you
em

[3-) 25 about says, the record before this Licensing Board i; totally
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6 1 devoid of any f actual basis for such an extension, the

$2K 2 extension oeing the issue we have raised here, about an ,

b
3 earthquake greater than the SSE.

,r % 4 Now, I referred earlier to some evidence in the
Q_

5 record that seemed to suggest the contrary. Would you care

6 to comment on that?

7 I don't know if you are personally f amiliar with

8 it since you didn t participate in that part of the case.

9 MR. HOEFLING: I am tangentially f amiliar with it,

10 but the point to be made here, in .the Staff's view, is that

11 the SSE is an extremely conservative design criterion. In

12 the Staff's view, a very conservative design criterion, and to

_
13 challenge that criterion, there must be a f actual basis of

y
14 same substance, and the Staf f would simply argue that

15 judgments in the nature of what is possible would not rise to

16 the level of providing the f actual basis to challenge a

17 design criterion of the conservatism that is pr'ovided 5p the ~~
~

18 SSE. There must be more.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Mrs . Gallagher?

20 MS. GALLAGHER: Well, Intervenors would like to

21 point out that Mr. -- well, Applicants have mischaracterized

22 the requested planning throughout their meno as multiple

23 disaster planning, and I think that is kind of a straw man

24 that can easily be disposed of.

() 25 That probably the real legal question is what does
.
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7 1 f actual basis mean, and I am not prepared to argue that, but

1

,y 2 I would say that even taking as f actually based Mr. Pigott's j
L-) j

3 statement that even an earthquake beyond the safe shutdown '

,- 4 earthquake would not breach the containment, that isn't'

(.g)
5 dispositive of the issue. It doesn't have to be a breach of

6 containment. It could be an earthquake over the SSE which

7 causes seismi : ally qualified systems to go out, a valve or

3 something like that, and results in a substantial release.

9 I would like to point out that there is a

10 distinction between earthquakes and the effects of other

11 weather phenomena.

12 Hurricanes are not measured in the same

13 geometric progression of force that earthquakes are. I

( b)"~'
14 think that this issue is not generic. I think it is fairly

15 site-specific, given the f act that in California we are

16 being warned by scientists that -- to expect a big one of

17 perhaps a magnitude of eight or more. -

13 And just finally, I would like to say that this

19 is a matter of protection of the public health and safety,

20 and earthquakes are not bound by res judicata.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me just -- short simple

22 question, then. Are you in favor or opposed to certification
n
\J 23 of this question?

24 MS. GALLAGHER: I am kind of neutral on the issue

Ok> 15 in terms of the timing. I think it would be an interesting
__
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3 1 exercise. We are not in a hurry to get the plant licensed,

73 2 but I would say that Applicant can't have it both ways.
V

3 I mean, if he is going to certify issues, it is

4 going to take time, and that would be my position with respect(-]v
5 to that. I would just watch and see how it developed.

6 JUDGE HAND: Well, I do have something I would

7 like to get clarified, and itdoesn't deal with the broad

.

8 question about the issue we raised. It is related to it, very

9 clearly.

10 And it specifically goes to some testimony that

11 started with Mr. Brothers' testimony, or some answers to some

12 questions that I got as a result of his testimony, and I noted

13 that in Applicants' Exhibit Number 132, in chapter nine on
4:Ov

14 page 68, that Mr. Brothers had more or less quoted what NRC

15 had asked the Applicant to do in the way of planning for --

16 we ll, perhaps it is simpler if I read what it says at page 68

- 17 in the next to last paragraph.

18 The NRC has stated for the purposes of this

19 evaluation it should be assumed that SONGS experiences a

20 seismic event equal to or less severe than the safe shutdown;

21 earthquake, which approximates a magnitude of seven on the'

22 Richter Scale.
('s
\- 23 I didn't say anything about it the other day when

24 Mr. Brothers was here, but the next paragraph to that does
rs
.hl 25 make a statement which certainly has some bearing on what I
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9 1 have been thinking about all this, and I can quote part of

f') 2 that statement. y

\_/

3 He said it is reasonable to assume that maat

(~) 4 bridges and overpasses would remain intact, and that was in
LJ

5 reference, I think, to the kind of. earthquake that had been

6 mentioned in the previous paragraph.

7 And I tried to get from Mr. Brothers some

8 statement bearing on in terms of the planning for changes in

9 time of evacuation related to earthquake damage, some factual

10 showing from him that he knew what earthquakes would do to

11 the transportation or to the highway system essentially, up

12 to that safe shutdown ea;3:cuake level, and before we got

13 done, we got involved with A discussion with Mr. Casey, and

14 Mr. Casey said Mr. Brothers' study is not offered to assess

15 the whole answer to that question, and that was on, I think,

16 lines 21 and 22 of transcript page 8213.

17 And then on the next page, on line 18, in

18 answer to my question as to how or where I could find the

19 complete answer of what the ef fecw of an MS-7 or a magnitude

20 7 earthquake would be on the emergency plan, Mr. Casey said,

21 and this is a quote again, from line 18, "It is not in

22 evidence."
O l
~' 23 Well then, on Monday the 31st, starting at

24 transcript page 8343, Mr. Pigott said he had reviewed the

( ') 25 transcript and wanted to speak to this, and he presented
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10 1 several points about earthquakes. He persistently used the

31 2 word "below the SSE level," which I thought was interesting,I T
\_/

3 because I thought it had been equal to cr less severe than.

4 He made an interesting point and a useful point
(-~/)%

5 about the OBE, the operating base earthquake, and how it --

6 what its role is in this whole picture.

7 And then on transcript page 9346, in lines 15

8 to 23, he started out by saying that Mr. Brothers tells us

9 this, and went on to say that we could have a situation where

10 evacuation is not feasible at a much lower level than the

11 SSE, and that is a paraphrase.

'

12 And I don't altogether agree that that is what

13 Mr. Brothers told us. Mr. Brothers did at one point propose.,

. \"') 14 a severe disruption, and under those circumstances, and I

15 think it was the most severe case that Mr. Drothers

16 considered, that some people would go sc .ith past the plant

17 while evacuating, and others would simply take shelter.

18 And a little later, we had California Department

19 of Transportation's David Roper as a witness. I tried again

20 to get some specificity about what the effect of a safe

21 shutdown earthquake level would be on the transportation in

22 the district. We did elicit the fact that 95 percent of the

(~J
\

23 bridges and overpasses are now -- have been brought up tos

24 some level, although what level that is is not clear. We had
n

(i.) 25 no number. We couldn' t relate it to the SSE.
.
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11 1 And I am still confusem. We have had Mr. Piggot's

) 2 testimony, if you will. 5

\.s)
3 MR. PIGOTT: You have had lots of 'it.

(^g 4 JUDGE HAND: That something less than the SSE
V

5 could prevent evacuation, and I just wonder if it is

6 possible for us to find out whether evacuation in fact is

7 going to be impossible when there is an earthquake of some

8 specified leve l . I mean, can we have a statement to this

9 effect? Is this a fact? Because the consequences of that

10 are at least in part known; there are certainly documents

11 which speak to exposures and doses and consequences both

12 immediate and long term, and those really are not the things

.
13 that I was searching for in my questions. I want to know

(
14 what is the likeliehood that evacuation in fact will be

15 impossib le, in relation to earthquake scenarios?

16

17

18

19

20

21 ,

22

() 23

24

('\
(> 25

|

1
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tp#13-1 I JUDGE KELLEY: Did you mean an earthquake less

g 2 than the SSE? <

bl
3 JUDGE HAND: I certainly did at one point.

4p JUDGE KELLEY: Or just any earthquake? Your
C'

5 last statement about an earthquake that would make evacuation

6 impossible.

7 JUDGE HAND: Well, if it is larger than the SSE

8 I would like to know that. If in fact it is likely that a

9 6 or a 6.5 will really make evacuation impossible, I would

10 like to know that. And I've struggled a bit, I don't have

11 that answer. And it certainly does relate in a way to the

12 issue the Board was raising.

_
13 MR. PIGOTT: All right. Let me try and address

V 14 it. First of all, an easy one for me is that when I spoke

15 the other day, yesterday, of earthquakes less than the

16 SSE, you can take that to mean equal to or less than. I

17 was not attempting- to in some way get below tiie SSE in your ''

I8 consideration or answer a question in any other context than

19 equal to or less than.

O JUDGE HAND: Thank you.

21 MR. PIGOTT: Additionally, you wi]1 not find in

22 the testimony that is presented an evaluation of the damage
im

at various levels of earthquakes up to the SSE.'

JUDGE HAND: ..Yes.

' . MR. PIGOTT: Okay. That kind of an evaluation is

|
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2 1 cna of th3 things that wa are looking at, ocpecially in ths

'; 2 context of the Board's issue beyond the SSE. There are a
a' )
N"/

3 number of problems with specifying an earthquake, not the

4 least of which is the loc.'. tion of the earthquake. If we go,

V
5 to our OZD, the controlling feature, and get an earthquake

6 where the worst damage is northern portion of San Clemente,

7 and maybe well below the SSE at San Onofre, damage frem

8 earthquakes occurring on other faults that would affect the

9 surrounding area but not the plant.

10 A more likely event than the SSE, as we have

11 talked about it in the earlier proceeding, is probably a

12 very large event on the San Andreas, from everything that I

13 know, that you could get a 7.5 or 8 over there which may

'
14 result in damage all the way over to San Clemente. So if

15 one takes the approach of taking a series of earthquakes,

16 the first thing is to select the series of earthquakes and

17 that in itself is difficult to get the appropriate damage -

18 level.

19 The approacn we have taken is that as long as we

20 can assume the earthquake is equal to or less than the SSE

21 and factoring in the provisions with respect to earthquakes

22 between the OBE and the SSE, the question becomes one more of

(n) 23 evaluation: given this earthquake, do we have means to_

24 determine whether or not evacuation is still a feasible

I) 25 alternative. And we want that information, so we look at how

.
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3 1 would we get it, how would our communications get back into

1 2 being, and how do we get that assessment to the decisionmakers , y

v
3 the person who is actually going to make the call at the plant

4 to give the recommendation to the various municipalities.-

v
5 And we have felt that what he has to know is, as he is at the

6 plant, has evacuation been ruled out as a result of a certain

7 level of damage caused by an earthquake. And then given that,

8 what is the appropriate method for operating the plant.

9 We see that as being the most crucial of the

10 evaluations that have to be made. And that would have to be

11 made in a hurry. It vould have to be made fairly quickly.

12 Now what Mr. Brothers does is give that tool to the decision-

! 13 maker. He has more or less sta'ted that we have look at where
| a
|kk~)
| 14 that point would be for the decisionmaker, if you could get
i

{

| 15 it through him, through Mr. Roper. Caltrans, their evaluation
!

16 -- they have an evaluation program of their highway network;

~

17 obviously our own evaluation of the communications we have. ~

| 18 Once that comes back to the decisionmaker, he knows then,
!

! 19 given the: state of the plant and given the operations, is

20 evacuation still a possibility, to what extent has your

21 emergency planning network been degraded that it impacts on[

|

| 22 the way you actually operate the plant. And that's the way
| /~'T
!

\' 13 we have approached it because, as I s3id before, if one goes'

I
| 24 back and, first of all, assume's the SSE at the plant, what
! f^T
' (J 15 necessarily do you assume north or south of that. And there
1

I

!
!



.

are so many other kinds of earthquakes that could have t$ s4 I

|

2 same kind of an effect where you don't damage the plant for |,-
N3 |)

3 purposes of massive releases but you do damage emergency !
|
.

4 facilities and that is where we have focused our attention-

%./

5 and that is the general approach that we've brought to this

6 question.

7 So we can honestly say that we have not ignored

8 earthquakes; they are very important. But on the other hand,

9 we haven't gone through a step-by-step procedure to determine

10 what kind of a damage is associated with various earthquakes.

11 Frankly, we don't think it is necessary.

12 JUDGE HAND: I take it, Mr. Pigott. that in the

. 13 event of an earthquake that did have impacts on your ability
7,

~

14 to communicate or on the highway systems, so forth, this would

15 trigger a shutdown of the plant.

16 MR. PIGOTT: Well, of course it would certainly

17 determine whether or'not to continue operation. That kind of

18 an earthquake probably would be of the OBE level, of .33, I

19 believe it is.

20 JUDGE HAND: Half the SSE.

21 MR. PIGOTT: Half the SSE. Given the requirement

22 that they shut down, the big damaging earthquake probably would
f'\
\-) 23 have already shut us down under that criteria. On the other

24 hand, if a series of overpasses were down and we learned of
s,

K-) 25 it, again, that is information for the decisionmakers to have
'
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1 to know whether or not it continues to be prudent to, continuel5 =

|

/) 2 opera tion. And all I can say is that that would be one of y

; v
! 3 the factors. that they would be looking at.

r- 4 JUDGE HAND: I think that is very, very helpful.

(_)/|
| 5 I think it largely answers what I have been struggling with.
!

| 6 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me put a shorter one tc you.

|

7 Given the difficulty of making before the event damage

|
i 8 assessment, for the reasons that you cited, you know, which
i

!

j 9 fault and so forth, can you nevertheless, given what you know

|

| 10 about the seismicity of the general area, the size earthquakes
i

11 that might happen, make some sort of rough judgment about what

12 could happen in terms of highway damage and on that basis

13 factor that into your plans, that is one question. Then

(C
14 beyond that is, if you do that, do your plans assume that there

i
| 15 might be a levt1 of damage from earthq Tkes such that evacua+
|

16 tion would not be feasible?

17 * MR . PIGOTT: Well, taking the second part first,
,

18 yes. Our overas.1 emergency plans certainly take into account

19 a situation where evacuation is not appropriate. I think
,

|

! 20 usually, though, it is couched in terms of the radiation is
|

l 21 such that there is less harm to the public by sheltering them
i

| 22 and letting the plume pass as opposed to getting them out on
'

! ('lT' k- 23 the roads to evacuate. So the range of emergency procedures

24 I can say does cover that as a possibility.
(~s(-) 25 Going back to the first part of your question,
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| 6 1 whether or not it wot1d be possible to do an evaluation of

2 the withstand capability of the highwij network and the com-'
,

| O
; 3 munications network ir. the area, yes it is possible. ic is
!

| g. 4 difficult, howot'e r . As Mr. Roper testified, the highways alone
l

5 are in a situation where they are going through upgrading and,

| 6 as we learned in San Diego, there are so many different kinds

!

7 of earthquakes that cause so many different kinds of damage.

8 We got into that discussion I remember once of high frequency

9 motion causing a certain type of damage and long periods

10 affecting other structures. I mean the range of damage
t
'

11 estimates, it could be done but it is extremely extensive

12 and this is one o# the things we are looking at.

13 That is why we feel so long as given an earthquake
( C'r
'V 14 and given the ability to evaluate the damage, to get an

15 assessment back to the decisionmaker, then he knows in fact

16 what is out there and, given Mr. Brothers' kind of information

17
.

as to-times and when and where evacuation is stil-1 feasible,

! 18 that we consider that approach to be the msre workable, to

19 accept that something may happen, be prepared to evaluate it,

20 and then couch v.r operation in fact in response to that.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, that much sounds useful.
1

22 I wasn' t suggesting a damage evaluation that would go to the

OV 23 point of doing some kind of engineering analysis on every

24 bridge and every overpass, but rather at the same time I

OV 25 wouldn't suggest you do anything that would be so general and
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7 1 broad brush as to be useless. But is it possible with some

] 2 engineering expertise to make an inspection of the area and ,

V
3 look at these reinforcements that are being put in and make

4 sort of a judgment that, given an earthquake of a high enoughp
b

5 magnitude, the roads could all be knocked out or conclude

6 that: no, they probably wouldn't be. Is that possible?

7 MR. PIGoTT: Well, yes. It is possible. And the

8 fact of the matter is we have assumed they can be knocked out.

9 And it is just a question of determining which ones and how

10 many of them.

11 JUDGF. KELLEY: But that is an assumption, it is

12 not a --

_
13 MR. PIGoTT: Oh, no.

(G
14 JUDGE KELLEY: It's not?

15 MR. PIGoTT: It's an assumption of a-- it is not

16 a theoretical assumption. The oreparation is that we assume

17 that that may happen. And given,that having happened and

18 given that we have that information, then it is a very real

19 part of the decisionmaking from then on.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: That wasn't my point. What I

21 understand you to be saying, though, is that you have not made

22 any specific study about the withstand ability of structures

O'd 23 around the facility to earthquake tremors.

24 MR. PIGOTT: No.

(% |
25 JUDGE KELLEY: Right. Okay. So you couldn't

.
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8 1 say well, we've looked at this and we think a 5.3 would

2 probably knock out all the roads. You don't kncw that. hq\J
3 MR. PIGOTT: We don' t know that and our answer

4 would be that, given the way we approach it, it is irrelevant.p
V

5 When it happens, we know how we will deal with it.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: I unC'' stand.

7 JUDGE HAND: One more thing. Somewhere in the

8 planning there is some specific information about the situation

9 where evacuation is not possible?

10 MR. PIGOTT: Primarily I believe Mr. Brothers,

11 who takes you to the point where.with certain things down it

12 is no longer feasible to go with the evacuation.

13 JUDGE HAND: As I read it, he limited that to a'
,

k
14 portion of the population who took shelter. Was there some-

15 thing -- I mean at least in Chapter 9, and that is the chapter

16 that deals with earthquakes, he has several sort of scenarios

17 and he does get to one - and I think it is the fourth one;
J

] 18 I don't know whether I made a -- I think you will find it on
!

19 page 80 -- he has some of the people going south past the

20 plant evacuating and the remainder of the people take shelter.

21 And as I recall it, it was a series of overpass and bridge

22 failures that involved both I-5 and the Coast Highway north

23 of the plant.

24 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. Brothers does not come to the

25 conclusion that evacuation is no longer feasible, if my
,

.
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9 1 understanding is correct. He comes to the worst case point,'

. TL 2 which is then factored to the decisionmaker and he, in relatior
'

|

3 to dose assessments and potential harm, then decides this

|p 4 ultimate feasibility. This is a tool for that final decision-

O
5 maker to use.

6 JUDGE HAND: All right. But there is the comment

7 that -- I don' t have it in front of me -- that some people take

.

8 shelter and some leave.

9 MR. PIGOTT: I'm not that familiar that I can

' 10 go into that kind of detail with Mr. Brothers' testimony.

11 He does have a series of scenarios, but again, what Mr.

12 Brothers does is -- maybe I'm not being responsive now --

13 but is something that will help the decisionmaker evaluate.

(O 14 He's not the one that is trying to make it. He's saying here

15 is what the roads are, here is what it looks like if certain

|
16 things happen. You factor that into your determination

17 when you've had your-accident or when you've had your earth -
,

18 quake.

19 JUDGE HAND: And I think my question was in that

20 -- Mr. Brothers takes us very close to the point where there

21 is no evacuation but he doesn't take us all the way to the

22 point where there is no short term evacuation possible. And

23 I asked, I think --

| 24 MR. PIGOTT: I think it takes you to the last

Oa
QJ 25 assumption, the next --

i

)



._

8838
10 I 'JDGE HAND: The next assumption is no evacuation.

'

} 2 MR. PIGOTT: Yes. -

v
3 JUDGE HAND: Yes. And that's the one I was

O 4 reaching for. Is that somewhere in the emergency planning or
G

5 we just haven't --

6 MR. PIGOTT: Not in those terms, I do not believe.

7 The next a'ssumption is if there is one more lack of roads

8 that the system is just more or less in a state of collapse

9 as far as evacuating is concerned. He takes it to the last

10 scenario where any kind of an evacuation is of any use. And

11 beyond that, t hen evacuation is no longer an alternative for

12 the decisionmaker. You either get sheltered or you walk.

13 JUDGE HAND: Yes, I agree with that. That's fine.

C
14 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, that covers the questions

15 we wanted to raise today on certification matter. Do you

16 have some other matters, Mr. Pigott?

17 MR. PIGOTT: One in particular. Mr. Perry is no

II longer -- is not with us at the present time, representing the

19 FEMA people. Applicants have studied the proposed testimony
20 o f Mr. Nauman. We have heard the statements of counsel in

21 response to the questions proposed to the Board. I think the

22 Chairman asked at one time whether the Board should be able
D

23 to continue to proceed on this case given the status of the

M statements that FEMA has made. We believe yes, that you can
A

25 proceed, that we have our case with respect to our plans and

- - - _
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11 1 procedures and the improvements since the May exercise and

2 .

. /73 2 its evaluation. We think the NRC Staff has its position well
O q

,

3 in hand.. Staff may or may not want to comment, but it is
,

4(3 my understanding we may be seeing additional Staff witnesses
y/

5 and I would hope that that is with respect to putting broader

6 conclusions on the status of our emergency planning.

7 Unfortunately, Mr. Perry is not here, because I

8 was given to understand at one time by him that a national

9 witness from FEMA would be coming available. We would

10 encourage such a witness. I think that it would be one way

11 to give the Board and the Applicants a much firmer feeling as

12 to the current FEMA position on Applicants' off-site prepared-
.

13 ness and the improvements that we have made. Applicants

ths

14 would encourage the Board to have FEMA present such a witness

15 and be prepared to take such a position. 2. think it would

16 be helpful. We don't think it is fatal that they not do that.

17 We think we.can prove it with our case. But we think it would

18 certainly be helpful to get that kind of a feedback from FEMA

19 and candidly, I think it is one of their responsibilities in

20 supporting these hearings is to have current positions on

21 matters such as this. But in any event, it is our feeling

22 that we can move forward and we think that some additional

23 testimony from FEMA especially would be desirable.

24 The second question that was raised was with
n

25 respect to the phrase " rebuttable presumptions" and my



8890 |
12 1 suggestion is that that is a matter better to be briefed and

'

[- 2 would request that if the Board has concerns on that area I ,

*
,

3 am a little bic uncertain as to exactly what they are and I

e' 4 would appreciate a question being directed that we could
bs

5 respond to, if that is necessary or appropriate, by way of a

6 legal brief. Because I think it is more o,f a legal question

7 than most other things we deal with in the hearing room.

8 ///

9

10
:
,

i 11
!

12

"

13

)
14

15

16

17 -

18
1

!

19,

20

21

22
,

( 23

24

() 25

;
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T14 1 JUDGE KELLEY: I suppose that you now want to

(^ 2 give the other parties a chanc2 to comment on these questions. <
,

wi

3 I suppose it becomes an issue more if we go ahead with the

Q 4 case and finish it up and even close the record before FEMA
NJ

5 does a new set of findings and determinations on the adequacy

6 of the plans, as they have indicated they will do.

7 MR. PIGoTT: If they --

8 JUDGE KELLEY: Thc n the question I think would

9 be well, we have got these rather old interim findings that

10 have been in some respects overtaken by events, and should we

11 accord to this this ki'i of weight, or is it, you know, even

12 though it is old, it is the only findings we have got, and

13 it says here in the rules that that gets a rebuttable

d
14 presumption. That is the kind of issue I can see coming up.

15 Now, if -- and it seems to me the low power

16 question may have a bearing on this, too, in terms of whether

17 we really have timing problems .

18 One option is to go aheu- nnd try this case

19 through to the end, subject to whatever we do about earth-

20 quakes, including the FEMA findings and the FEMA witness,

21 and we might if we are in the process of deciding the low

22 power submission and seismic, we might at come point factor
p

23 in a fuller, more recent FEMA report, that we got, let us say,''

24 in early November, without doing anything in particular to the
D

25 s chedule . We might or might not get together for some kind of
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1 hearing on that, or we might just put it in the record and

[1 2 see if anybody wants to cross-examine on it, but that is a
)

N.J
'

3 possibility . So I think events are going to tell somewhat on
.

4 these questions.

5 MR. PIGOTT: It would be our feeling that if one

6 was to assume a final FEMA position November 1, that that is

7 not in keeping with the schedule, and would in f act, if it

8 were to await that, and then the usual -- I should6't say the

9 usual, but the course of events where one might have to come

10 back to hearing on it, that that would impede overall

11 progress of the lice nsing, even with the low power license,

12 even assuming a low power license be issued, because I think

13 that we are all looking forward to tying up this record,
,

b
14 including even low power, I would say, by the first part of

15 october, at least. I would like to think that it would

16 finished in that two-week period starting the 21st of

- 17 september, but i~f not then, very shortly thereaf ter.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: What I had in mind, and you know,

19 this is something -- time is going to tell. We don't really

20 know yet exactly how this is going to shape up, but we --

21 I don't necessarily disagree with anything you have said

22 about possible events and the way they would unfold, but it

\/ 23 doesn't necessarily follow that we might' not fit in a

24 subsequent report.

( 25 You are saying, I take it, that you think FEMA,
I
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I they filed their report and you have answered it and you are

,

'/~ ') 2 going to cross-exanine their witnesses, and we ought to
y/

3 finish up the case and decide it.

(~'T 4 MR. PIGOTT: If ever I saw rebuttal to presumption s,
V

5 it is what we have got here.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Well, okay, we have had

7 some dismission with Mr. Pigott about the Applicants' views

8 on these questions that are raised by the situation with

9 FE'4A . Letrme just hear from other Counsel +as to whether they

10 want to speak to these questions now. I wou ld like to know

11 what your positions are, but you are not bound to sign off

12 without any notice.

13 Itave you got a position you can articulate on the

.V
14 questions that Mr. Pigott just spoke to? Can we go ahead

15 without another FEMA report at this point?
'

16 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, I am not sure if that was

17 one of the questions, but maybe that was one of the questions,
~

18 and I think in f act that is what we are doing, so I guess we

19 better -- might as well keep doing it, and as to the actual

20 effect of another FEMA report, were one to come down, that

21 would be a question that I agree we are going to have to leave

22 open, because we don't -- se just don't know at this time
)

23 whether we are going to have one, and at what time frame in

24 is going to come in. Speaking more directly to a couple of
O

25 things that Mr. Pigott said, the firstione he was speaking to,
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1 perhaps another FEMA witness from the nationa1 office.

2(3 I don't want to get too into it, deeply into it, a

V
3 but it is my feeling that the representative f rom the

4
(~N regional of fice, who is more intimately involved eith the
w)

5 plan, and more intimately involved with the' process, would

6 be a better person to speak to the issues surrounding the

7 p lan , and that I don't -- I am not quite sure I understand

8 the nature of the national office, unless that is to tell therr

9 what, maybe, the new findings might be, or something, and to

10 som2how --.

11 So, my position would be that I 'ou ldn ' t want

12 somebody necessarily from the national of fice to participate

13 in these hearings. I don't think it is contemplated in then
,' V 48 ru le s .

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, Mr . Perry told us, I

I0 believe, that they would not view their regional witness,,

17 Mr. Nauman, as able to speak for'the" agency as a whole, and
.

18 so I suppose there may be some merit.

19 Is that your main reason for being interested in

20 the national witness?

21 MR. PIGOTT: It certainly. I would like to have

'2 something we could rely on.-

b's 23 MR. MC CLUNG: It is my feeling that we have to

24 rely at this point on the interim findings that we have, and
n
5J 25 I don't think oral test-imony, unless it is characterized by
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1 FEMA as new findings, would be helpful, and as far as the

,-) 2 issue, the second issue that Mr. Pigott raised, with whether
,

V
3 cr not the meaning of the rebuttable presumption language in

,-) 4 the regulations, I think that that -- I would agree with him
%)

5 that I think that is something that is going to have to be

6 briefed at some point --

7 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

8 MR. MC CLUNG: -- in this proceeding.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Staff?

10 MR. HOEFLING: Yes, Mr. Chairman. The -- first

11 the general point. The Staff has been for some time attempting

12 to have a FEMA -- informally attempting to have a FEMA

13 representative appear before the Boerd to present FEMA's

()-

14 current assessment, if you will, of the state of emergency

15 preparednecs.

16 The Staf f does not believe that such a finding

'

17 or presentation is required-for-this proceeding to go forward-

18 and to be terminated, but that it would appropriate and most

19 helpful to the Board.

20 We would -- the Staf f would endeavor to go to the

21 extent to formally request such a witness under the

22 memorandum of understanding, if c.ur informal requests don't

nx' 23 prove to be fruitful, but we are making every ef fort to

24 provide the Board with a representative from FEMA to speak

() 25 to the overall current assessment of emergency preparedness

_ .
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1 offsite.

'' $A 2 JUDGE KELLEY: You legal position, though, ism .

U
3 looking at 5047 (a) (2) ?

, (N 4 MR. HOEFLING: Yes.
O!

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Which says, you know, we will base

6 our findings on a review by FEMA, and so forth, are you saying

7 that the June 3 assessment is. adequate to that purpose?

8 MR. HOEFLING: The June 3 assessment is the

| 9 assessment --

10 JUDGE KELLEY: The interim finding.

11 MR. HOEFLING: -- referred to in the regulation,

12 and the Board would be examining that assessment in making
[
1

13 its judgments, yes.
\

14 JUDGE KELLEY: And that is -- now, one could
i

j 15 argue, I suppose, that af ter all, FEMA, they are the experts,

|
| 16 they know all about this, and until we get a comprehensive
i
,

|- 17 report from FEMA, we can't even decide the case.
,

18 The interim findings were somewhat less than that,,

|

| 19 but in any event, it is something, and if you think that what

20 we got on June 3 was adequate for purposes of 504 7 (a) (2) .

| 21 MR. IlOEFLING : Yes, that is correct.
1

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Right.

(
23 MR. IlOEFLING: The other point the Staf f would' '

24 make deals with the rebuttable presumption. The Staff sees

25 no need to brief that issue. We see that as a straightforward
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1 issue that shouldn't require any excessive consumption of time

)2h 2 or effort.
V

3 JUDGE KELLEY: What is your position?

4 MR. HOEFLING: The Staff is of the view that

5 the presumption can be rebutted by a substantial evidentiary

6 showing, which has been made here in the Staff's view, and it

7 is no longer an element in the case.

8 JUDGE KELLEY: But you do think the presumption

9 attaches tc the June 3 findings?

10 MR. HOEFLING: Yes.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Well, if we ponder this

12 later and find it is more difficult than that, we may ask you

13 for a brief anyway, but for now we know what your position
(~'\;

') 14 is. Okay.

15 MR. HOEFLING: That is all wehave, Mr. Chairman.

16 JUDGE KE".4EZ: Okay. Can we get back to ..;

17 ' witness? - ~ ~ ~ --

18 MR. PIGOTT: It would be very refreshing.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Good. I think it would be, too.

20 MR. PIGOTT: Mr. Bert Turner.

21 Whereupon,

- 22 EGBERT S. TURNER

23 was called to the witness stand and, having been first duly

24 sworn, was examined and testified as follows:

() 25 MR. PIGOTT: One additional thing, while Mr.

. . .-
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8898 1 Turner is taking the stand, th,ere was a question for authority

''25 2 f rom the Chairman with respect to -- unfortunately I can't y

L)
3 cite it -- a portion of our brief, referring to the

7- 4 Commission having decided to deal with very large --

5 incredible, I would call them -- accidents on an ad hoc basis,

6 and I would cite you to -- I will look for additional

7 authority to find -- it may be there is additional authority,

3 but NUREG 0396, at pages 15 and 16, I believe addresses what

9 was stated in the brief.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Now, that is a Staf f document.

11 Does that in turn say something about what the Commission

12 thought, or is that --

- 13 MR. PIGOTT: Well, we would have to say that --

(
14 everything the Staff thought, should have been or at least

15 I assume was factored into the final acceptance of the

16 proposal as regulations, and --

17 JUDGE KELLEY: From time to time -in your brief
,

13 I have seen an argument, and it says the Commission, and it

19 sounds like technically you mean just that, subject to the

20 argument you just made.

21 MR. PIGOTT: Subject to the .rgument I most

22 recently made.

f'J
\

\- 23 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.

24 MR. PIGOTT: No, if you are asking what we relied

sO(-) 25 on, it is that --
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1 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

31 2 MR. PIGOTT: It is.

k_) |
3 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine. Mr. Turner? |

1

4 Thank you.-

N,s]

5 DIRECT EXAMINATION

6 BY MR. ROGIN:

7 0 would you state your name, please?

3 A Egbert S. Turner.

9 Q And what is your business address, Mr. Turner?

10 A Business address is 625 North Ross Street,

11 Santa Ana.

12 0 were you served -- was a subpoena served upon you

13 in connection with this proceeding, Mr. Turner?
(N
\-

14 A Yes, it was.

15 0 And are you appearing today in response to that

. 16 subpoena?

17 -A I am.-

18 0 would you please state for us the name of the

19 organization for which you work, and your title?

20 A Yes. I am the manager of the emergency management

21 division, General Services Agency, for the County of Orange.

22 0 And would you generally describe your duties and
("T
K, / 23 responsibilities in that position, please?

24 A Yes. As manager of the energency management

..s

ss/ 25 division, I am responsible for supervising the preparation

.



8900
1 of emergency plans of all types for the County of Orange,

2 wherever County of Orange forces are involved in an emergency7-3 x

L)
3 response operation.

ey 4 Also , I am responsible for coordinating disaster
b

5 response activities where this is necessary, coordinating

6 between the County and the City, other jurisdictions, possibly

7 the state and federal government, and also I am responsible

8 for maintaining an emergency operations center in a state of

9 operational readiness.

10 0 At all times?

11 A At all times .

12 O Would you briefly describe your educational

13 background and your experience, especially that relating to

. (~#h''
14 the position your are currently in?

15 A Yes, I am a graduate of Syracuse University many

16 many years ago. I have been in the position of manager of

- 17 this emergency management division since August, 1976.
.

18 I started with this organization in 1973. That

19 is the extent of my experience in this line.

20 0 Could you provide the Board and the parties some

21 idea of your involvement or experiences with emergencies or

22 actions or thi:tgs that have happened in the area requiring the

(~)/ 23 mobilization of people or the evacuation of people?9s-

24 A Well, Orange County has been exceedingly

O
(_/ 25 fortunate as far as large-scale disasters are concerned. We
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1 haven' t really had any. However, in about the last five or

2 six years, there have been numerous occasions where it was y,-
V

3 necessary to mobilize response forces, that is fire, law

4 enforcement, health, et cetera, on the occasion of floods ands

(a)
5 storms, several fires which took place, one incident that

| 6 everybody should remember as the Bluebird Canyon incident over

| 7 in Laguna Beach, at which time my office was instrumental in

8 performing all of t0e administrative functions, that is,

| 9 declarations of state of emergency, or local emergency,

| 10 mustering forces, effecting coordination Setween and among

11 the cities and the county, operating what we call disaster

12 assistance centers.

13 This is for the purpose of making available to
is/l
~ # 14 victims of these disasters the remedies and also the benefits

1

15 of the various federal agencies, and generally managing the

16 disaster response operation.

| 17 0- As you mentioned that, let me just ask you one -

18 point. Do you generally involve the American Red Cross in

19 your activities in dealing with disasters?
|

| 20 A Invariably .

21 Q You coordinate your activities with them?

22 A Yes, we do.

\_-) 23 Q Mr. Turner, I have in my hand a copy of what has

24 been marked as Exhibit 51 in this proceeding, the Orange

(~%
() 25 County emergency response plan, San Onof re Nuclear Generating
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1 Station. Are you familiar with that document?

cm 2 A I sure am.
N

3 Q And is that the emergency response plan which has

g-) 4 been adopted by the Board of Supervisors in Orange County for
V

5 dealing with a patential emergency at San Onof re?

6 A It is.

7 Q And is it the plan that you would currently use

8 now in responding to an emergency if there were one?

9 A Yes, it is.

10 Q Could you briefly describe your involvement in

11 the development of this plan?

12 A Yes. I have been involved in the development of

13 response plans for San Onofre since 1974, actually. The

()'

14 first plan was developed by Orange County in conjunction with

15 numerous jurisdictions in the area was the 1975 plan,

16 approved by the Board of Supervisors, and this plan was

,

de veloped strictly among the jurisdictions in the area with17

18 the help of the State Office of Emergency Services, it

19 provided some guidance.

20 Shortly after that plan was approved by the

21 Board, it was submitted to State OES, and subsequently to

22 the then-Atomic Energy Commission for approval, and it was

I ')
K/ 23 approved all the way up the line by all agencies involved.

24 It was the plan that was in effect at the time of

O(.s 25 Three Mile Island, however, we were undergoing changes co the
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1 plan coincidentally at that time, so I have been pretty

'r 3 2 closely involved with the development of the plan. e

(_)
3 0 And as the plan evolved into the form that it

4 takes today, were you intimately involved in the development,

5 of it and the revisions?

6 A Yes.

7 Q Are you continuing to make revisions on the plan?

8 A All the time. An emergency plan is never

9 constant. It doesn't ever become static. It is in a

10 dynamic state from the minute we start it, from that point
,

11 on. Whenever we see changes that are necessary, we effect

12 them.

13 Q And has that involved development of some SOPS --

14 well, let me start again. Have there -- are there SOPS in<

<

15 existence now which deal with the implementation of the, plan?
16 A We feel that there are either actual SOPS which

~

17 have been approved, or graphs which are subject to approval ~

18 almost immediately, to cover every type of function that

19 would be involved, and specifically in a response to a San

i 20 Onofre event.

21

22
./'s
kJ 23

24 I

25

:

_ _ _ _
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3p#15-1 1 Q When you said "almost immediately" is there a

d,- 2 target date for the completion of SSOP's?7,
u, -

3 A I believe that we expect to have them all com-

4 pleted by the 15th of October.f3

N]
5 0 When Chief Coleman testified the other day, he

6 explained that the San Clemente plan was -- nuclear plan --

7 was an annex to a general plan in their community. Is that

8 how your emergency response plan is or is there some differ-

9 ence?

10 A No. The difference is that we have a basic emer-

11 gency plan for the county which is the administrative document

12 that lays out administrative responsibilities, delegates tasks

( .
13 to various agencies, and so on. However, the plan for

')
14 responding to San Onofre incidents is a separate operations

15 plan, stands on its own feet.

16 Q Are there other plans involved with other types

17 of emergencies you might expect which you have Aso developed?

18 A Yes. We developed a plan to cover hazardous

19 material spill response.- We have one which covers dam inun-

20 dation area evacuation. We have the basic Orange County plan

21 that I mentioned. We have recently been working on the

22 emergency broadcast system plan, which in every sense is an

/''')k/ 23 emergency plan. That is about it.

24 Q The administrative plan you mentioned a moment

(~)8N- 25 the basic plan and the SOP's involved with the implementa-ago,
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2 1 tion of the nuclear emergency plan, do you know if those

2 documents were reviewed by FEMA representatives?s

(J) i

\~

3 A I know that the documents or the drafts of the 1

:

4 documents were submitted to FEMA for a report and we have not

5 to date received replies on them.

6 Q Do you know if they had been provided prior to the

7 exercise of May 13?

8 A Some of them were and others were provided very

9 shortly after the exercise.

10 0 Could you refer for a few moments to the evacua-

11 tion planning, which has been done. Have you been involved

12 in discussions with representatives of Wilbur Smith concerning

13 the evacuation planning?

(O 14 A Ever since they started about two years ago, I

15 think it was.

16 Q Did you have involvement in the selection of the

- 17 routes and traffic control points and planning subsectors
~

-

18 within those plans?

19 A We did to the point where we made suggestions for

20 changes for areas, that is, routes which would be more

21 appropriate.

22 Q And were your recommendations followed?

() 23 A Yes, they were.

24 Q And were you also involved in the selection of the

' O)(- 25 reception and care centers which a2e included as part of the
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3 1 evacuation planning?

]! 2 A Very definitely. In conjunction with the Red Crosa,

a
3 the cities involved, and the Orange County Social Services

.

4 Office.p
t '%

5 0 As the routes, the traffic control points, the

6 planning subsectors and the reception and care sites and

7 locations now exist, do they meet with your approval?

| 8 A Yes, they do.
!

9 Q Have you made a general review of the time

10 estimates included in the Wilbur Smith study with respect to

11 the time it would take to evacuate various sectors of the plume
,

|
| 12 exposure EPZ?

|
t 13 A Yes, I have. I don't consider myself an authority

I( 1

|' 14 on that subject. Ithink that their estimates of the time

{
|

15 that would be required to evacuate those specific areas are
.

i 16 very, very good.

17 o Based on your knowledge of the area and the routes

18 ins 'ved.

19 That's correct..

20 0 Do you think they are reasonable in terms of

21 their time 'stimates?

22 A In terms of the time estimates, consiuering the

O
w/ 23 fact that we only have two main egress routes.

24 0 There was some discussion earlier today with Ms.

25 Swanson from the Capistrano Unified School District involving

1

1
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4 1 evacuation and buses that might be available. Let me pause

(S 2 for a moment on thatpoint. Are there procedures for the ,

%-)
3 school district to contact you to obtain additional buses if

r~'- 4 they determine that they are needed?
\-)

5 A Yes, there are. As Jill remarked, we have the

6 yellow telephone system and she and I or someone on my staff

7 would be in immediate connection with each other and I would
.

8 have a representative of the Orange County Transit District

9 there in the emergency operations center who would take care

10 of any requirements that were handed to him.

11 Q You say take care of requirements. You could

12 supply buses with drivers to help evacuate the schools if

_
13 that were required?

O,''
14 A That's right. There are always buses in the

15 areas, in the San Clemente and San Juan Capistrano area.

16 They could be directed to discharge their passengers outside

17 the EPZ"and immediately report back down to the assembly

18 points to pick up evacuees. Also there is about 200 of these

19 buses which are located in Irvine, just outside the emergency

20 planning zone, which would be availabelvithin 45 minutes.

21 Q Are the buses equipped with radios?

22 A They are all equipped with radios, yes. They
rx 4

23 run through a central dispatch system which is also tuned into
.

-

|

24 our Orange County Control One. I

O
k/ 25 0 Turning to the public education program which was
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5 1 described earlier in some detail by Mr. Cramer, have you been

!
,

(~3 2 involved in the development of the public education program? <

's/,

3 A Yes, I have.

4 0 Could you describe briefly your participation'
(-)T\_1

5 A Well, I helped them in the selection of materials

| 6 to be sent out. I tnink probably our latest involvement in it

| 7 is as far as the impaired personnel down on the southern part

1

8 of the county, and particularly the unincorporated area, be-
|

9 cause that is Orange County's primary responsibility, is

10 concerned. There are about 45 or 50 people that have been

| 11 identified so far in the unincorporated area which need to

12 have special treatment. And workir.. with the Red Cross and.

, - 13 Social services we have made those arrangements.; k()
,

14 Q As part of Exhibit 66 in this proceeding, which
i

15 is the emergency pamphlet which has been sent out, there were
|

! 16 two postcards included, one addressed to the City of San
i

. 17 C1~emente and the other to GSA Eme'rgency Management Division,
1

18 County of Orange. Is that your division?

l
19 A I jumped the gun. Yeah,that's right.

!

20 0 And is this the card thatyou have received back

21 from individuals?

22 A That's the card we have received returns on.(
/ 23 0 And what are you doing with the cards that you

| 24 have received back? Can you describe the nature of the

(m)/
(i

25 types of responses you have received and what you are doing
|

|
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6 1 about them?

2 A out of a total of 41 that we have received to datees , ,,

i >

G
3 there are 22 who are hard of hearing, 14 were visually im-

4 paired, 20 that are otherwise handicapped, 27 who need

5 special notification, and 29 who need transporation. Now you

6 know that doesn't add up to 41. A lot of these people are

7 in three or four of these categories. And as I say, we are

8 contacting them individually through the Red Cross and Social

9 Services.

10 Q Does the County of Orange plan to take any addi-

11 tional steps in addition to what SCE is proposing to do by

12 way of public education?

13 A We have in mind a program of presentations to
(\

14 civic groups which request them -- this is part of our

15 regular job anyway -- and within the linits of the staff and

16 available hours, we expect to probably augment Southern

17 California Edison's public education program material.

18 Q With the SCE program and the supplementing that

19 will be done by you, do you believe that the public education

20 program is adequate to explain to the public what they need

'21 to know prior to any emergency that might occur?

22 A I do, with the proviso that it is repeated
O
V 23 periodically so that we keep up with the changing population.

1

24 Q And is that your plan to do, to repeat this? |

n

k b-) 25 A Yes.
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7 1 Q With respect to cae size of the EPZ qu ; tion,

2 Mr. Turner, have you been involved in the decision as to what y,x

U
3 the size of the EPZ should be?

4 A I'll say. Yes, Fir.7 s.,

C/
5 0 Could you describe your involvement end what

| 6 discussions have taken place? There is a map behilid you which

7 you may find helpful in discussing it.

8 A Well actually, I think one point that was brought

9 up and probably not very clearly explained was the fact that

10 we are attempting to conform with the 0654 criteria establishe l

11 by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, which states about a

12 ten mile radius of the plant, which would be the emergency

| 13 planning zone. In our plans we have incorporated all of the
' /~T'

'''
| 14 population areas. We haven't split any towns or split any
|

| 15 cities or broken up any population areas, so our zone extends

16 to about 12-1/2 miles from possibly about 8 miles, to take in

17 all of the population areas. --

|

18 0 And that would be for public cducation and informa-

19 tion as well as evacuation planning?

20 A That is correct.

21 Q And that would be looking at the map all of the

22 city of San Juan Capistrano, which is bisected by the ten mile

km) 23 radius line, and the area that is known as Dana Point, there
e

!

24 was a question earlier about the nature of Dana Point. I take |
1

/~T I

(y 25 it that is an unincorporated area of Orange County?
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8 1 A It is. It's a community which is not incorporated

(~'} 2 which is named, such as Capistrano Beach.
,

%./
|

3 Q And Dana Point is a commonly referred to community

(] 4 even though it doesn't have any legal existence?'

x_-
5 A That's right.

6 Q And as the EPZ was determined it met with the

7 approval of you andyour agency?

8 A Yes, it did.

9 Q You referred earlier to the fact that Orange

10 County has an EOC. I take it that was something that has been

11 in existence for some time.

12 A Yes. The EOC or emergency operations center has

13 been in existence since 1969 and it is the center where all of,

x b-
i ' 14 the governmental officials would report in the event of a

15 major disaster which af'>nted all or a major part of the
1

| 16 county and where it .. er i that this is the best place to get
i
.

| 17 everybody togethe'r to mana.;e and respond to this disaster.
.

18 0 Where is it located?|
|

19 A It is located at 625 North Ross Street. It is

'

20 my regular daily working address. It was constructed in

21 accordance with the faderal specifications. It is completely

| 22 outfitted with communications, as Mr. Poorman described a
/~5
\ )'' 23 while ago. It has dormatories for male and female, up to;

24 176 people can be accomodated over a two-week period with
O- 25 food and water. Back-up electricity, two big diesel generator s.

-
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9 1 And let's. say all of the things that are needed for lifo

2 support. q,;
(')

3 0 When you said federal standards, are those the

4 federal standards that are published for nuclear attack?
CT
V

5 A That's correct. They were. That's one thing

6 I should have mentioned. The emergency operations centers

7 are based on being prepared to accept a nuclear attack.

8 Q And wnere would the staff to operate the EOC come

9 from? Would they work right there or would some be brought in

10 from other' locations?

11 A Most of them would come from right around there

12 in the county center.

13 0 You might explain that. The Board is not from

[OV 14 the area. Where this is in relation to your county operations .

15 | A Okay. Yeah. The county operations for my

16 organization is located very close to the Hall ai Administra-

17 tion, where the five supervisors and all of the basic county

18 operating personnel are located, probilbly about a two-minute

19 walk. We'rc in a basement. We have what they call a 2000

20 protection factor. That moavis that people down there are

21 2000 percent better off than tho'se that are outside in the

22 fallout area.
n
b 13 JUDGE KELLEY: What town is that in, Mr. Turner?

24 WITNESS TURNER: Santa Ana.

) 25 JUDGE KELLEY: Tharik you.
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10 1 WITNESS TURNER: And the prople who are not immed-

2 iately there would be coming from fairly close. We are all
,3

(_)
3 pretty close together down there in that area.

4 BY MR. ROGIN:<-
(t,

5 0 Turning now more specifically to what might be

6 done in the event of an emergency at SONGS or potential for an

7 emergency there, how would you expect to receive notice of a

8 problem or a potential problem at the nuclear plant?

9 A I'd receive it directly over the yellow telephone.

10 There are two yellow telephones in the EOC and of course there

11 is one in county Control One communications. Depending on

12 the time of day, although we operate five days a week, we are

13 not open dcun there until about 7:30 in the morning. So a

uD 14 call coming in before that would go directly to County Control

15 One. They in turn would make the necessary notification to

16 the chairman of the board of supervisors,who is the operationa l

17 area coordinator for the county and therefore in charge of

18 operations. I would be notified. The chairman of the emer-

19 gency management council, who is also the director of the

20 general services agency, would be notified. And it would be

21 up to the chairman of the board or his representative to

22 determine whether or not we would activate, fully activate

('
(_. 23 the EOC. And that of course would depend on the type of

24 emergency that was being reported.

(3y/ 25 0 With respect to the sirens which have now been

|
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11 1 installed, physically installed under the control of the

r~1 2 County of Orange, where is the control located to activate
6v6

3 those sirens, if necessary?

<- 4 A In County Control One, the communications center.

\_/
5 Q If the EOC is in operation for the reasons you

6 have described, who would make the decision as to whether

7 to activate the sirens?

8 A That's a question tha't needs a little discussion.

9 One of the methods that we have taken to improve our overall

10 response plans is the formation of what we call our inter-

| 11 agency planning committee -- I mean interjurisdictional
|
!

12 planning committee. This is made up of all the jurisdictions

! 13 that are involved in planning against an event at San Onofre.
i -s

v]
14 One of the decisions that that group has made is that there

! 15 will be full coordination among the members of the group
1

l

16 before anybody activates any sirens. So to answer youq, ques-

17 tion, it would be probably up to the chairman of the board -

18 or whoever he had designated in the emergency operations cente::,

; 19 after first coordinating it with all of the other jurisdiction s
i

20 involved.

21 0 Is there an SOP being developed now concerning

22 this?

(~':
(>)'

23 A There is.

24 Q Is that one of the SOP's you had reference to

25 earlier?

:
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12 1 A It is.

2 0 With respect to the emergency broadcast system(~$
Gi

3 that Mr. Poorman referred to earlier, there is -- we don't

.r's 4 need to repeat what he said, but there are provisions being,

E-]
| 5 made to implement the EBS network in Orange County, a special

6 system, is that right?

7 A That is correct. -

8 Q And are there also provisions to contact Los

9 Angeles EBS network if necessary?

10 A The way the thing is right now, until this smer-

| 11 gency broadcast system is officially approved by all of the
i
i 12 cities involved -- and of course it has already been approved

13 by the broadcasters themselves -- we would rely on the system
bO'~'

14 that we have used for about the last 10 or 12 years, which is
,

| 15 the Los Angeles County emergency broadcast system. The dis-

|
| 16 advantage of that is that we're sort of at the mercy of LA
l

l

|
17 County as far as getting important information concerning

i

!

18 Orange County on the wires.
'

19 Q You nave no reason to believe that if there wer e

20 an impending emergency you would have any difficulty in

j 21 having them broadcast it?

22 A No. It's just that there is quite a delay involved

I)
| 's - 23 in the present system. ;

24 / Q Do you also have provisions to contact lccal

( 25 stations to provide emergency information to be broadcast?
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|13 1 A Absolutely. We have a standing relationship
|

I

./- 2 with all of the stations, which means that we can contact q
| LJ
| 3 them and ask them for assistance.

'

4 Q Are there other means available to provide inform--

| %J
5 ation to the public, a loudspeaker or PA system?

6 A Well, practically all of the emergency vehicles
i
i

7 in the county have either public systems on them or else

! 8 sirens. And of course the public education program involves

| 9 notifying people who would hear the sirens that what they

10 should do is turn on their radios, not react in any other

11 way. So I feel that the emrgency vehicles of the county would

12 provide a very valuable method of other notification.
,

13 o You already mentioned in one particular instance
('T
'' # 14 in terms of the sirens the coordination with the other

15 jurisdictions and agencies. Can you describe for us how that

16 coordination would be achieved? You mentioned the yellow

_ 17 phone. Are there other means to achieve that kind of coordin-

18 ation?

19 A Well, the yellow phone is the best way to go

20 because, as Don explained, by punching one button you can have

!

21 them all on the line at one time. However, there's always

22 other telephones. And of course, time permitting, there is

( 23 always the teletype system, the OCAT system that he described.

24 0 Would there be set up an emergency operations

p) 25 facility in the event of an emergency at SONGS? It is nowx_

,
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14 1 located in tho San Clemente fire department, I believo.

]2 2 A Oh, an EOF?
,

L]
3 Q Yes.

4 A Yes, t here would be.,-

V
5 0 And would you have a representative at that

6 agency?

7 A Absolutely. I would have at least one person

8 down there and perhaps two. One would be the county health

9 physicist and the other would be a representative from my

16 o f fice.

11 Q And other jurisdictions and agencies would also

12 have representar- as there?

13 A Correct.

(^n'
14 Q And would that aid in the coordination of the''

15 actions and decisions to be made?

16 A It is almost imperative that they have that.

17 Q Is-there also a media center which would be

18 established?

19 A And the media center would be established shortly

20 thereafter. I believe the plan now is to activate the media

21 center as soon as an alert is received.

22 O Would that aid in the coordination of information

/~3
(> 23 being provided to the public?

t

24 A Yes, it would. Very much so.
|

qf ) 25 0 Can you describe for me the rumor control abilitie s
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15 1 of Orange County?

,;; 2 A Yes. The rumor control system of Orange County'

ks
3 is constituted with what we call a turret telephone desk,

73 4 which has nine phones and a tenth position, which is a
V

5 monitor for the other nine. This is activated practically

6 on a minute's notice and we have commitments from county

7 departments to provide operators for those telephones. In

8 most cases, the; w ould just have to come down from upstairs

9 to the EOC and man those telephones. And they vauld be there

10 to receive calls and make replies to the people calling in

11 based on scripts which we have prepared for them.

12 ///

13

)(
14

15
i

16

17 --

18

19

20

21

22

]'
.

23
.

24

ns- 25

-_
_ .-
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1
1

~' T16-k1 1 Q Does Orange County have a responsibility for
es .

'-) 2 radiological monitoring or dose assessments?
l

3 A Yes, we do. We have a very definite responsibi1 L-

(O_/ 4 ty fo r that. This is handled by what we call the ODAC,

5 the Offiste Dose Assessment Center, and the ODAC, as I men-

6 tioned before, is part.of -- well, not part of, but it is

7 very close to the EOF, which you brought up a minute ago.
.

8 There is a standard operating procedure which has been pre-

9 pared in final draft form and approved by our interjurisdic-

10 tional planning committee which provides for the operation

it of the ODAC, a large par t of which is the radiation monitor-

12 ing function which takes place outside and around the area

13 where there has possibly been a radiation emission.

('S 14 Q Does your county health officer play a large
.g

15 role in the --

16 A Yes, he does.

17 Q -- operation?

18 A Of course the County Health Officer-is the per--

19 son who determines eventually whether or not there should

20 be an evacuation.

21 Q And you have dose -- or radiological monitori*ig

; 22 teams established that could be used if the need arose?

23 A We have presently twelve radiation monitoring

24 teams which are located down in the area jus.t outside the;

(') 25 EPZ. They are Orange County Fire Service personnel with' '

(O
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,.s y equipment and orders -- order report and what to do per SOPSk2
,\

O 0 Itas training been provided to these people in'

2

the area --3

4 A Yes, it has.
,

5 0 -- for radiological emergencies? And how has

6 that been done?

7 A It has been -- well, we have had radiological

monitoring trainin'g gcing on in the county for about the3

last seven or eight years because in my office I have been9

conducting classes on radiation monitoring, so in that way10

we have trained probably 15 or 1600 people over that period
| yy

f time throughout the county. Of course, I can't tell you
12

how many there are because of the population changes, people
13

who leave. Plus that has been augmented by training whichg

O
was ff red by the radiation management people, and I con-

15

sider that this training program is going to go on inaefinit a-
16

ly, so Ciat we will always have capability for radiation| 17
:

gg monitoring.

| 19 0 Do you believe that the capability that exists

20 now in Orange County for radiation monitoring is adeqi .te?

A When we receive the total of the equipment which
21

|

22 is on order, it will be.

23 0 Do you coordinate your efforts in the radiologi-

cal monitoring with SCE or other jurisdictions?24
,

b A Yes, we do. As a matter of fact, I feel that'

25

Ov
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'~;_s k3 1 our function as far as radiological monitoring is concerned
-

i >

" 2 is to assist the utility in that function.

3 Q And do you coordinate in any way with the state
A
(_) 4 if time permits?

5 A If time permits, yes.

6 Q Maybe we should explain my reference, and I
.

7 guess I should ask you to explain that. Does the state have

8 people stationed in Orange County right --
~

9 A No.

10 Q -- today?

11 A No, the state does not have people stationed in

12 Orange County, and they would have to come from some dis-

13 tance away.

[(} 14 Q Are there provisions that you can call on assis-

15 tance from them if the need arose?-

16 A One of the things that we have in the emergency

17 operation center is space for state representatives. But

18 of course, that -means coming from -- at -least- from Los__

|
19 Angeles, that is the closest.

20 Q Turning to the area of recovery and reentry,

|
21 whose responsibility is that area, generally?

22 A Well, in my personal opinion, that would be
|

23 basically the responsibility of the local jurisdiction.
!

24 Q And within your jurisdiction is,there some per-
,

25 son that has been charged with that responsibility?

(3~j
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kd- 1 A In the Orange County plar we have delineated
7

'

L) responsibilities and assigned tasks, but I consider this a'

2

3 non-critical item at this point. I believe that reentry

'( ) and recovery programs have got to be conducted on an ad hoc4

basis, because you can never in the world anticipate the5

6 types of situations that could be encountered.

7 Q Would the plans then be developed depending on

8 the nature of the emergency?

9 A That is correct.

10 0 Is your recovery organization related in some

manner to the response organization you have described?yy

A Well, it would have to be. The certain functions
12

would be performed in recovery and reentry by the Sheriff's
13

'

34 department, the same as they are performed by the Sheriff's, ({ )
15 department in evacuation exercises, as an example.

16 Q Would essentially the same people be involved --

17 A Essentially it would be --

13 Q -- in the recovery process? ,

19 A -- the same people. With one exception, of

20 course. Well, no, it is not an exception. What I was

21 going to say, we would have the radiation and contamination

22 problem to deal with before any such efforts were made. ,

23 Q Referring now to the ingestion pathway area,

24 does the County of Orange have a role to play in ingestion
(~);

25 Pathway sampling an: monitoring?'

(_)
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A As of right now, the state of California hask5 ys~

(~h, d
the :ponsibility for ingestion pathway planning in the(/ 2

3 direction of the program. However, the County of Orange is

(m) 4 prepared to assist the state, and we have made arrangements

as an example with the University of California at Irvine
5

u thered by teamsto provide analysis of samples that arn s
6

that are sent out to do this job.
7

These involve sampling water and soil and air
8

samples, of course, covering the entire ingestion pathway9

area.
10

Q Would you also work with Southern Californiayy

Edison in terms of congestion --
12

A Certainly would --
13

0 -- pathway?
. 34

A Yes.
15

Q Do you bs'ieve that the -- that you have suf-
16

to you to perform the roles whichficient people availa' 2
17

need to be performed by Orange County in the event of a
, _ gg

radiological emergency at SONGS?19

A Yes, I do.20

Q Do you believe that adequate training has been
21

provided to those people so that they can properly perform22

their rol.es?23

A Well, let's say that we are in the process of
24,

C providing them training so that they can adequately perform;5
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k6 1 their roles. And this applies particularly in the two
,.

( )
2 subjects you just mentioned.''

| 3 Q Do you know of a program that is now being

i ) 4 developed in cooperation with NUS corporation, Mr. Murri's
l

5 organization to provide additic 1 trsining to employeer and

6 representatives of the varit2s local jurisdictions?

7 A Yes, I have seen a basic outline for that.

| 8 Q And are you going to be participating in that
|

| 9 program for training?

10 A As much as we can, yes.

11 Q In terms of the equipment which would be re-

12 quired to perform Orange County's role in the event of an

13 emergency at SONGS, do you believe that the equipment that

14 you have.available to you, and you mentioned that some is|({])
15 order, and let ma say that when that. equipment arrives, do

16 you believe that equipment will be sufficient to perform

17 the role --

| 18 A Yes, I do..

|
*

'

19 Q Do you believe, Mr. Turner, that the plan we

20 identified in the operating procedures that have been de-
|

|
| 21 vel'''d and are being developed provide an adequate basis
i

22 to perform the functions assigned to Orange County in the

| 23 event of an emergency?
'

| 24 A I do.

(}l

25 Q Do you believe that adequate capability exists'

(3
s
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1

I
, k7- to implement the plan as we have identified it.y

g
() A Yes, I do.

2

Q Do you believe that there is a reasonable as-
3

() surance that the offsite permanent and transient population4

within Orange County under your jurisdiction can be evacuated
5

or otherwise reasonably protected in the event of a radiolog L-
6

7 Cal emergency at SONGS?

A Yes.g

MR. ROGIN: That would conclude uc- direct9

examinatlan.10

JUDGE KELLEY: Let's take about a ten minute
11

break until quarter of three. Off the record.
12

(Whereupon, a brief recess was taken.)
13

JULGE KELLEY: On the record. Direct examina--

k
tion of Mr. Turner was completed and we will now have cross-

15

examination by Mr. McClung representing the GUARD Inter-
16

venors and Carstens Intervenors.37

CROSS EXAMINATION18 _ _ . .

BY MR. MC CLUNG:19

20 0 Mr. Turner, you told us briefly about the

development of the current emergency plan for radiological21

emergencies in Orange County, and you have talked and told22

us that there wasn't a precursor of this plan adopted, I
23

believe, in 1975 or '76 - '75724

' A '75, right.. ,

25

,

'A

%
__
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k8 1 Q Did that document serve as a draft or a planning
,_ , 6
( )

2 basis for the current document?
'

3 A In a sense, yes, it did. Because we followed

k 4 the same basic format.

5 Q Would yc'I say that the document that you have

6 now is substantially revised?

7 A Yes, it is, and it is still going through a

8 revision process.

9 Q In the formulation of the current plan you have

10 discussed that you had help from many different people,

11 so I take it you had help from consultants of Edison Company

12 and by Edison Company, is that correct?

13 A Yes, we did.

14 Q Could you describe for me briefly how they aided!{ }
15 you in the production of the plan?

16 A Primarily it was a matter of time schedule,

17 and the Edison consultants were able to provide a great deal

18 of assistance that I didn't have available because I have
19 such a small staff. So they took our ideas. they took the

20 basis thesis of the existing plan at that time and expanded

21 it to take care of the new 0654 NRC regulations.

12 Q Did they provide for you draft provisions for

23 the plan?

24 A I don' t understand the question.,-s,

\'
25 Q As part of their aid in producing the plan,

,
,

j,

e

- ---___- _- ___. -. -- - _ _ . - - - _ _ _ _ _ - - . . - _ _ _ _
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'?i k9 1 I was wondering if they provided actual draft sections of
1

e'

,
s /'' 2 the plans --

3 A Yes, the did.
m
k-) 4 0 -- for your review?

5 A For our review.

6 0 Did they provide any monetary assistance in
7 helping --

8 A Only in the --
'

9 Q -- produce the plan?

10 A -- fact that they did provide the draft plan.

II Q But not directly?

12 A No.

13 Q You have testified, I believe, that the plan is

I(]) 14 dynamic and that it is under continuing revision. Do you

15 have an actual periodic plan for revision, or is there --

16 I mean -- what I mean by that is is there a schedule con-

17 tained either in the general administrative plan or in the

18 radiological plan which would providb for scheduled review
19 and revision of tl.e plan?

20 A Yes, we have a directive from the Orange County

21 Board of Supervisors to revise all' of our emergency plans

22 as necessary at least annually. The next full revision of

23 this plan will be the first c,f January, 1982,

rg Q We have just recently completed. revision of24

V
25 our Orange County basic emergency plan. That was as of this

O
(J

- _

1
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:

kll 1 past June.

2 Q Now, you have testified that with respect to

3 the emergency planning zone, the drawing of that boundary,
/'-) 4 and you have testified that the local political subdivisions\

5 of San Juan Capistrano and Dana Point are contained in it --

6 A Correct.

7 Q And you have testified that you had quite exten-

8 sive participation in the creation of that zone?

9 A That is right.

10 Q Referring to the map behind you, which I don't

11 know if that is an exhibit or not in this proceeding. Is

12 that --

13 MR. ROGIN: That map is not. There are others

'

I4 that are similar to it that are.(

15 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

16 Q Well, it is a map of the plant and the area

17 surrounding the plant which shows a green.line which is

18 marked EPZ, which is approximately a 10 mile radius around

19 the plant. How does that line compare with the planning

20 zone developed by the state of California for their basic

11 planning zone?

12 MR. ROGIN: I don't know what the relevance of

23 that question is to this proceeding. I think it is also

24 vague.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Could you comment on relevance?
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k12 1 Where does this take us?
<

(~)k- 2 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, I am just trying to --

3 there is a contention, I believe, in issue regarding how

() 4 the emergency planning zone was created and the various

5 jurisdictions may have had different ideas at different time s

6 and considered different factors in drawing those lines, and

7 perhaps the Witness doesn't know or is not able to respond,

8 but I have a strong suspicion in his involvement in this

9 planning' effort that he might be able to clarify a few thing s

10 for the record with respect to the various planning zones of

11 the various jurisdictions.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me ask, Mr. Turner, are you

13 familiar with what is usually termed the SAI report?

14 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, sir.(-)%j

15 MR. ROGIN: May I make one comment or clarifica-

16 tion, that the SAI report and the state of California rec-

17 commendation s are different. Mr. Woodard is going to ad-

- 18 dress to some extent the SAI report, but the recommendat,i,ons

19 of the state, which are not listed as one of the factors in

20 the contention at issue, the state of California report is

21 not one of those factors.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Now, the SAI report is one of

23 the factors in the contention on the size of the EPZ?
24 MR. ROGIN: Yes, it is.

O
25 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.'-

t

'

%)

<

|
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r'% kl3 1 MR. MC CLUNG: What Mr. --

("\
.

k/ 2 JUDGE KELLEY: Are you saying -- and this Wit-

3 ness says he is familiar with the SAI reports, so can you

() 4 restate your objection? I am a little unclear.

5 MR. MC CLUNG: One point --

6 MR. ROGIN: My --

7 JUDGE KELLEY: One at a time.

8 MR. ROGIN: I have no objection to him speaking

9 about the SAI report. I think the record should not be ,

10 confused. The SAI report and the state of California rec-

11 commendations are different.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Your question went to the SAI

13 report, I thought. Did I mishear you?

14 MR. ROGIN: Not his initial question.
,

15 MR. MC CLUNG: No. It did not. It went to the

16 recommendations in the state emergency plan for --

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Aren't those in turn based on the

18 SAI. report?- __ .__

_

19 MR. MC CLUNG: They are based on the SAI report,

20 but they are also based on a lot of other factors. They

21 are based on discussions with Mr. Turner, I believe.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Let me ask, Mr.

23 Turner, then, are you also familiar with the state's rec-

24 commendations?

: O^' 25 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, sir.

O

. - -.
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k14 JUDGE KELLEY: Go ahead. Could you restate the
1,

. f)
<

2 question?''

,

3 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

(q_) 4 Q Yes. I was asking you to -- referring to the

5 green EPZ line that is drawn on the board which basically

6 traces a 10 mile radius around the p1'hnt, I was asking you

7 to compare that to the state's recommended emergency --

8 basic emergency planning zone.

9 A As far as the County of Orange is concerned,

to this is exactly what the state of California has set up for

11 the EPZ, the 10 mile EPZ.-

12 0 Okay, could -- do you have a copy of the Orange

13 County plan there in front of you?

(; 14 A No, I have not.

15 MR. ROGIN: I will provide the Witness with a

Sid copy.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Can we just establish here, when

is yon-say that that EPZ is the same EPZ recommended by,the

19 state, is there a letter to Orange County from the state or

20 is there a study or where does this recommendation come

21 froni?

12 WITNESS TURNER: This is the result of an agree-

23 ment between me and the state office of emergency services.

24 As far as a designation of the basic emergency planning

25 zone is concerned, and that is as far as we have gone.'

-)-
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- k15 JUDGE KELLEY: And is that documented somewhere?
y

C}-
! <

MR. ROGIN: The agreement or the recommendationy

of --
3

im

) 4
JUDGE KELLEY: The agreement --'

MR. ROGIN: -- the plan?
5

JUDGE KELLEY: -- between this Witness and the
6

state.
7

WITNESS TURNER: I think I can find correspon-
8

dence to this effect. I don't have it with me.
9

MR. ROGIN: I think the recommendation by the
10

state for the basic EPZ zone is in documents which we don'.t,y

intend to offer in evidence because we don't believe they

are relevant. I assume they have been available to theg

Intervenors since they have copies.g
~ . %s

MR. MC CLUNG: They may be introduced in evidence
15

1 ter in this proceeding.
16

JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Go ahead.
37

MR. MC CLUNG: I. won't be making many further
_

jg ,

references to those docurrents, but turning to figure I-I --
39

I don't believe there is a page number in this plan --
20

MR. ROGIN: Going to have to break the seal
21

ln Y ur P ans?22

!!!23

24

25

1
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|

^^ T17 101 1 Q It is very close to the front. f
/^T W

I

'sY 2 MR. ROGIN: It follows page I-4.

3 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

O
(_) 4 0 I-4, yeah.

5 Okay. Right. Now, referring to the dotted line

6 which goes around in kind of an odd shaped circle around

7 San Onofre on the land side, in which it says emergency

8 planning zone, is -- what is that?

9 A First of all, let me make this statement. I am
,

to not concerned with anything outside of Orange County, and

11 this as it is shown on here is basically -- what you have

12 got here for Orange County. The bulge that you see in the

13 south is San Diego County. But what I am saying is that

[ 14 this, as you see it here, is basically what I agreed with

15 Mr. Kerns of the County -- or the State Office of Emergency

16 Services on as the EPZ.

17 Q Well, the drawing that you have in figure 1.1

18 in your plan, is that --

19 A It ranges between, let's say, eight and a half

20 to 12 miles, rather than a straight 10 mile radius. And

21 this is within the context of NRC's requirement for about

12 1 10 mile radius. Now, I am not sure that this diagram

13 here is very accurate, but I didn't draw it, so I can't be

24 responsible for it.

25 0 When you are referring to that diagram there,

OV
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|

k2 i I earlier had referred to 'he green line which is approxi--

f

k-)/
7

~

c

2 nately a 10 mile radius around the plant, and you had told

3 me that that was the emergency planning zone, but that green

() 4 line does not encompass the city of San ,Tuan Capistrano,

5 but I know earlier you testified that as far as you are

6 concerned, the city of San Juan Capistrano and Dana Point

7 are within the plant.

3 A They are included in the EPZ, and that is why
.

9 I say, this is not a very good representation of the actual

10 EPZ.

11 Q So as far as -- to clarify the record then, that

12 green line on that map that traces the 10 mile radius is --

13 does not really reflect --

[h"_%()'

14 A It is a theroretical EPZ, I would say.

15 Q But that is not the actual EPZ?

16 A No.

17 JUted .,4LLEY: I am fairly reluctant to inter-

13 rupt but the Board.is extremely confused as to where we

19 are and if we can straighten this out. We have thought for

20 many days the EPZ was the green tape line on that map.

21 MR. ROGIN: Maybe I can try to clarify that with

12 a counsel of statement -- a statement of counsel.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: But what about the black line,

24 the jagged black line that now is in figure 1-1 and is also

O~
25 on tuat map, what is that?

&(m
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k3 i MR. ROGIN: To the north or to the south?
7 ,

- ' , ,,

' (,) JUDGE KELLEY: To the south.2

3 MR. ROGIN: Let me -- I think I can clarify the

( 4 question that exists. First of all, I think Mr. Turner's

5 testimony has involved the area of Orange County shown on

6 the map. Let me put that aside for a moment. Within San

7 Diego County the EPZ is accurately reflected by the green

8 line on that map. It is a 10 mile radius that simply follows

9 the curve of a compass. It is -- through Camp Pendleton

10 there are not populated areas, essentially within a range

3y around it, and it waa drawn in that manner.

12 As vou e'.cer Orange County, the circle was essen -

13 tially continued I: is modified somewhat by following San

14 Juan Creek as it goes through San Juan Capistrano and Dana

''

Point --15

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah.
,

17 MR. ROGIN: And as Mr. Pigott mentioned the

18 other day for the purposes of siren coverage, that is the
, .

19 area covered. But for all other purposes, for evacuation ~

20 planning and time estimates and public information, the en-

tire communities of San Juan Capistrano and the community21

22 of Dana Point -- it is not a city -- are included for

23 planning, evacuation, public information purposes, so that'

.

24 the green line in that area is more accurately reflective
A .

El of the siren coverage than the EPZ.25

nv
,
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k4 1 JUDGE KELLEY: And those latter areas are what

I~') a

\/ we have come to call the extended EPZ?2

3 MR. ROGIN: Precisely.

(-
(_j 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Now, again, maybe I am the only

5 one that is confused. I thought that the extended EPZ fol-

6 lowed -- well, took in all of San Juan Capistrano, for

7 example.

3 MR. RO' GIN: It does.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: It follows the black line in the

10 lower left, right?

yy MR. ROGIN: That Mr. Turner is now tracing,

12 that is correct.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Now, what I don't think

( r~T 14 we had heard before was any testimony about the black line
U

15 to the south.

16 MR. ROGIN: The black line to the south on this

17 map, I believe, is the border of Camp Pendleton.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Is Camp Pendleton, all of it,.

19 within what you would call an extended EPZ?

20 MR. ROGIN: No, it is not. To the south and

21 through Camp Pend:eton, the EPZ is the 10 mile radius.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: The EPZ is the 10 mile radius

23 which is the green line?

24 MR. ROGIN: That is correct -- in that county.
fs

(-_)
25 I should add, I am saying all these things -- Mr. Pilmer,

(t

: -

|

I

!
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k5 1 unfortunately for his testimony point of view, is tired of

(~J)
*

N 2 hearing it, can deal with this, and can put what I am saying

3 into evidence.

() 4 JUDGE KELLEY: But there is some confusion

5 arising then from figure 1-1, at least in my mind.

6 MR. ROGIN: The difference is that I think

7 figure 1-1 in the Orange County plan reflects in the emer-
8 gency planning zone shown there the state rather than the
9 actual state recommendation, rather than the actual EPZ as

10 implemented.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: I thought we were told that every

12 EPZ in every one of these plans was exactly the same.

13 MR. ROGIN: It is. This map probably is con-

(~T 14 fusing because as Mr. Turner said, he was interested in the
%)

15 map only to the exten' it related to Orange County, and the

16 portion of the map that reflects Orange County accurately

17 portrays what the EPZ is. I suppose they could have cut

18 - it off -artificially at that -point and now shown the remain-i

,

19 ing area, which may have led to the confusion.
20 The maps and the plans are consistent with what

21 is -- what is dealt with as the EPZ except that this half

12 of the map which was not really relevant to this plan didn't

23 concern itself with it.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: The so-called extended planning

- 25 zone on figure 1-1 --

O_
M
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6 1 MR. ROGIN: Yes. The extended planning zone on'

2 figure 1-1 is also a state recommendation, I believe.

3 JUDGE KELLEY: This doesn't look anything like
(y
kJ 4 the extended planning zone we have been talking about.

5 MR. ROGIN: That is just an unfortunate coinci-

6 dence of terminology.

7 JUDGE KELLEY: But that is within Orange County.

8 MR. ROGIN: Some of that is within Orange County ,

9 but that is a state recommendation. It does not reflect

10 the reality of what the emergency planning zone is.

11 WITNESS TURNER: I think I can clear that up.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: It seems confusing to have --

13 WITNESS TURNER: Okay.

( ) 14 JUDGE KELLEY: This is the official plan, and

15 the zone isn't right as I read it.

16 WITNESS TURNER: On this 1-1 figure, as

17 Mr. Rogin said, the extended planning zone is approximately

18 20' miles. You will notice it is not a straight curve. But

19 this, as he says, is the state's original definition of an

20 extended planning zone. Now, there has been some confusion

II in terms because I noticed that this area here is also re-
22 ferred to as the extended planning zone, and that is incor-

23 rect. This is actually part of the emergency planning zcne.

(~') Unfortunately they are both EPZ.I4
'w;

j 25 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I think it has been

i /~1
| Li

=
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k7 l' referred to in our discussions here as the extended --,

<? f)
\/ 2 rightly or wrongly -- as the extended planning zor.e.

3 WITNESS TURNER: I understand that.
rm,

( ) 4 MR. ROGIN: As I --

5 WITNESS TURNER: So this, maybe we better dis-

6 regard this figure 1-1.

7 MR. ROGIN: If that clarifies the Board's con-

8 fusion, that would be probably the easiest way to do it.

9 WITNESS TURNER: That is the first thing I will

10 change in the plan.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: On that basis, go ahead. Thank

12 you. Does that -- do you understand this now?

13 JUDGE HAND: Yes, I think so.

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. I am sorry, Mr. McClung.{}
| 15 MR. MC CLUNG: It is helpful, I think, to ad-

16 dress these questions, and I had the same confusions and

17 maybe we are ironing some of them out.

18 BY - MR. MC CLUNG:

19 Q Let me just ask a couple of questions, and if I
|

| 20 am beyond the bounds of your know<. edge, please -- I don't
f
! 21 mean your knowledge, but where you don't want to answer,

|
22 just please let me know.

23 A Okay.

24 Q You have said disregard figure 1-1, but I still,,

25 have it in front of me, and I want to ask you a couple of
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_ k8 1 questions about it. It is correct, as far as you are con-
, '
( )
'~'' 2 cerned, for purposes of the Orange County part of that map,

3 is that correct? That would be the emergency planning zone.

.
4 A Inside that dotted J ine, yes. Not the dashed

5 line but the dotted line.

6 Q Right.

7 A That is right.

8 Q Now, to your knowledge, does anyone use that

9 other line, the rest of it, the part that goes into San

10 Diego County?

11 MR. ROGIN: Anyone use it for what purpose?

12 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, emergency planning.

13 WITNESS TURNER: I am really not prepared to

(( } I4 commant on San Diego County's plans.

| 15 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

16 Q So, in your discussions with the various offi-

17 cials from the state OES and the Edison Company, did you
|

18 take~into consideration the typography surrounding the plant
-

19 when you drew the line for emergency planning --

20 A The basis of this extended planning zone is

21 atrictly site specifics, typography, demography, the --

12 even the audio features which had to do a lot with the siren

23 set up, and -- bat primarily it is based on the people re-

24 siding in the area who we thought should be . included in thers
U

25 EPZ, based on the fact that they were a population center.

O
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- k9 1 We didn't want to split any population centers down the
7 3
\~J 1

2 middic.

_

Aside from that we tried to follow as closely3

\2 as possible the prescribed 10 mile radius within orange<

5 County.

6 Q Were there any considerations of meteorology

7 that factored into your decision?

8 A Well, meteorology is always a factor in the

9 unlooked for event, let's say. However, in the case of

to finding the extended planning zone, yes, they were taken

11 into consideration, and as a matter of fact, that is pretty

12 well brought out in the SAI study that was referred to.

13 Let me make one example. The meteorological.

(([]) 14 ovidence that we have over a period of about nine or ten

15 years, I believe, Ludicates that the probability of a wind

16 blowing in a direction that would require an evacuation is

17 less than six percent a year. Now that is how meteorological

18 factors are taken into consideration'as an example. -

19 0 Thank you. That is very helpful. Ceuld you

20 te ?.] me how the fact -- or whether the fact there are only

21 two limited access routes out of the 10 mile radius -- how

12 that was taken into consideration in the --

23 A 1 certainly can, and that was one of the pri-

(~N 24 mary factors considered, because if the extended planning
V

25 one were much larger than 10 miles, it would be almost

()
.

i'
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kl0 1 impossible to evacuate the population within what we thought-s

b
'

2 was a reasonable period of time using just the highways thats

3 we had. With a 10 mile zone we figure that we can evacuate
_

(-) 4 the population within an allowable time, unless of course,
5 circumstances prevent an evacuation, in which case we would

6 revert to a uhelter option.

7 Q So let me understand exactly what you are saying ,

8 If you increase the size of the emergency planning -- well,
9 let's call it the evacuation zone -- it gets so hard to

10 separate these things out, but if you increase the size of
Il the evacuation zone so that more people are given the order

12 to evacuate that would increase the time that it would take
13 to evacuate, in your opinion?

() 14 A Absolutely. It would almost double the number

15 of people to be evacuated, for one thing.

16 Q Just -- okay, just to narrow that down, what
.

17 you just said, what would almost double it? How far out

13 did we have --
"

19 A The 20 mile zone.

20 Q A 20 mile zone?

21 A Right.

22 Q Okay. Is that approximately the extended plan-

23 ning zone --

-s 24 A That is --
(N.)

25 o -- in figure 1.l?-

O
%)



.

8943

kil y A -- the extended planning zone that the state
,-

L' had recommended.2

3 0 Do you have any provision in your emergency
,

planning documents for taking any special protective actions/ ) 4

within the extended planning zone as it is defined in figure
5

1-1?6

7 MR. ROGIN: You mean specific actions for

specific areas, or actions in general which could be applied
~

8

to other areas? The question is vague to me as to what --9

MR. MC CLUNG: Okay, let me see if I can ask it
10

yy again.

BY MR. MC. CLUNG:
12

13 Q Referring to the extended planning zone as

labeled in figure 1-1, are there contained within your14

15 planning documents any potential protective actions other

16 than evacuation which you will use to protect the people

17 in the extended planning zone in the event of an emergency?

yg A No, because our plan as it sits right now is-
.

based on a 10 mile evacuation or shelter plan.
19

20 0 Thank you. That is -- I now am finally beginning

to understand. Turning away from.the emergency planning
21

zone for a second, and let's turn to your involvement in22

23 the interagency agreement. Could you tell me what involve-

24 ment you had in the formulation of the interagency agreement?
n

25 MR. ROGIN: Do you.know which agreement he is

,a
.
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k12 1 referring to?
t~ -a-) WITNESS TURNER: The interagency --3
'

3 MR. ROGIN: The IAEP, are you referring to?

(-
() 4 WITNESS TURNER: The IAEP, is that what you are

5 referring to?

6 MR. MC CLUNG: Yeah, he knows what I --

7 MR. ROGIN: 'Okay.
'

3 WITNESS TURNER: The IAEP was not completely

9 coordinated. However it was used as a basis for operating

jo procedures by all of the participating jurisdictions. We

33 all had an opportunity to review it, but it obviously needed

12 quite a bit of changes, because it was put together in order

13 to provide what I call an SOP for the overall operation,

'- 14 and it needed a lot of changes just to bring the thing to-
-

4

15 tally into complete mesh.

16 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

17 O And that is --

13 A That is in process right now.

19 Q That is the purpose _of the interjurisdictional

20 planning --

21 A That is one of the. objectives of the inter-

22 jurisdictional planning committee, that is right.

23 Q Now, do I understand what you are saying that

24 you didn't directly have input in the drafting of the. inter-
7_s

U 25 agency agreement, is that --

A Well, yes, we did. We sure did. Because part
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1 of the interagency agreement came out of -- our plan as it

2 existed at the time, and I just assume from what little study j
f')

\ v
3 I was able to do of it that all of the other jurisdictions

4 contributed accordingly. But it hadn't reached the point .x ;

where it was really an SOP that everybody could apply.-

6 Q Turning briefly to your qualifications and general

7 experience, could you tell me what your degree f rom Syracuse was?

8 A Yeah. A Bachelor of Arts in liberal arts politi-'

9 cal science major.

10 0 Did you have any special training or any course-

11 work that would be in the areas of psychology?

12 A Normal undergraduate psychology courses.

13 Q Did you have any training or related experience

14 or coursework in any health-related fields?|
.

15 A no,

16 Q Did you have any -- before you came aboard the

17 Orange County group, did you have ariy experience in emergency

18 planning which would aid you in your job that you have today?

19 A Yes. I was in the United States Air Force for

20 approximately 25 years, and on several occasions I wasn .

21 involved with disaster planning at various bases and

22 installations as a logistics officer. Since your being

U 23 employed by the county, have you had the same job that entire

24 time, as director of the emergency management --

(O
25 A No. I started in as an emergency services
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2 1 assistant in January of 1973. And in '75 I was promoted to

,^ 2 coordinator. In '76 I was made supervisor of the program. y

\s
3 0 But the entire time you have been --

em 4 A I've been in that same office.
().

5 0 -- devoted to emergency planning?

6 A Correct.

7 0 Since you've been. involved in emergency planning
~

8 you referred to a couple, two or three, events which were

9 serious emergencies which you were involved in. Could you

10 explain briefly what you referred to as the Bluebird Canyon

11 emergency?

12 A Yes. The Bluebird Canyon emergency was a land

13 subsidance that took place in Laguna Beach I t ink it was
O
V

14 three years ago, where a large number of houses just literally

15 fell into a -- well, it was auwashout, actually, that occurred

16 one night and made about 25 or 30 families homeless and

17. resulted in not only a local emergency ^ declaration but also

18 a state declaration and a federal declaration, disaster

19 declaration. It was almost unprecedented in the United

20 States at the time.

21 0 And what role did you have in that emergency?

22 A well, I worked with th'e city manager and the mayor
') 23 of the City of Laguna Beach in preparing a declaration of

24 emergency for the city and subsequently onc for the county.
O
'J 25 And I coordinated the utilization of county forces, fire,'-



.

4

3 1 sherriff, and engineering to assist the City of Laguna $$each.4

g3 2 I worked for the Red Cross on general aid to the victims of'

(_/
3 the disaster. And then helped the city file a claim for

(q 4 federal reimbursement of damages.-

U
5 Q For the actual administration during the emergency

6 were you in the Orange County EOC?

7 A' No. We did not activate the EOC.
~

3 Q Okay.

9 A I was working on the site at Laguna.

10 Q Do you know of any times since you have been

11 employed with Orange County that the EOC has been activated?

12 A We activated it two years ago at the time of the

_ 13 storms and flooding conditions which occurred in, strangely,

v
14 enough, Laguna Beach and other places. And the reason for

15 activating it was to call the county emergency management

16 council together. These are the five top operating officials

-

17 in the county. who act as advisors to the board of supervisor.;

18 and determine the extent of the damage and what action we

19 should recommend to the chairman of the board. That was an

20 actual activation of the EOC.

21 Now this is for an actual disaster situation. It

22 has been activated four other -- five other times, for
,m

23 exercises.

24 Q And what was your role during that actual emergenc /

C\
'/ 15 and during the flooding situation two years ago?
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4 1 A Well, I act as advisor to the members of the

f3 2 emergency management council and the operational area coordina- 4uJ

3 tor, the chairman of the board of supervisors, and also

(") 4 establish what we call disaster assistance centers to take
v

5 care of victims of the disaster.

6 Q Now if the EOC were to be activated in the event

7 of a radiological emergency of some sort, what would your role

8 be in the scheme of things there?

9 A To activate the EOC immediately by calling on

10 the necessary forces to come in and man it. And that involves

11 setting up communications, various other facets of an adminis-

12 trative operation of that size. But basically to have it

13 prepared within about an hour and a half to go on an operational

14 basis.

15 0 so you basically set up the EOC?

16 A That's right. With my staff.
'

17 0 With your staff. -

18 A Which consists of three people.

19 Q All right. What do you and your staff, what

20 responsibility, continuing, on-going responsibility would you

21 and your staff then have in the event of an emergency? Just

22q your staff now.
O

23 0 Well, we just serve as generally advisors to the

24 people who come down there to the EOC to carry out their
i v

25 normal functions in an emergency mode. Because we are all

r
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5 1 trained in emergency response activities and coordination.

2 Q You guys are the coordinators, essentially. ,
,

)
3 A That's right.

4 Q Do you have any special responsibility or role,,

(v)
5 with radiological monitoring?

6 A In the event of an activation of the EOC, to

7 respond to an event at San Onofre we would have a very decided

8 role in the radiological monitoring process because we would

9 be involved with the ODAC, that is, the off-site dose assis-

10 tance center, in providing information from the ODAC to our

11 people. The chief of the fire service, as an example, would

12 be responsible for providing monitoring teams down on the

13 south part of the county. And he would havento order them out ,

?(V3 14 That's where we fit in there. And also in training.

15 Q so you personally and your staff of the coordina-

16 tor group serve as an information relay point within the

17 plan in the EOC? --

18 A You might say that. Information and coordination.

19 Q And you take and you transmit the information to

20 the various people like the fire chief and the sherriff and

21 the various people that are in command of the various aspects

22 of the emergency?

23 A Well, let's say that we make the capability for

24 transferring this information'available to those people. In

pv 25 other words, they have their own telephones and they have the
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f 6 1 use of the yellow telephone system, because one of the yellow
.

J/N 2 telephones is in the situation control room, which is where ,

' (_/

3 all of the operations take place.

.

r~T 4 Q So you watch to makesure that everything is going
V

,

5 all right at the EOC?

! 6 A Correct.

7 Q Okay. Now you statad that there is an -- the

| 8 emergency -- I'd better ask you the exact title. What is that
|

! 9 emergency group's name that comes in as the authority that
!
1
i 10 you get up to come staff the EOC? That has the chairman of

11 the board of supervisors. What do you call that?;

12 A Oh, well, it's the emerger.cy management council

|

. 13 for the county.
| k.g S| V
|' 14 Q Now you've -

!

| 15 A I'll tell you who it consists of. That's the

I
| 16 director af the general services agency, which is responsible
i

17 for practically all support services, the director of the

18 Orange County Fire Department, the sherriff, the director of

19 the human services agency, and the director of the environment al

i 20 mangement agency.

21 Q And in the event of an emergency you would summon

_
22 all those people down to the EOC?

\_/<

23 A They would be directed to report by the chairman

24 of the board of supervisors, who is the operational area

25 ccordinator for the county.
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7 1 Q Who in. that group would make the decision with

| /f' ) 2 regard to taking a specific protective action in the event of
.

| x_/

3 a radiological emergency?

(~N 4 A No one in that specific group. However, the,

G)
.

5 county health of ficer, who . is the designated county authority,
1

|

6 according to all our plans, would be responsible for making'

7 the final determination asuto evacuation.
;

8 Q And that officer would be located in the EOF down
!

9 in San Clemente?

10 A. No. He w ould be in the EOC taking information

11 from his representative, the county health physicist, at the

12 ODAC, the off-site dose assistance center.

13 0 I think there is some confucion there. I think-

,s

14 the ODAC is in the EOF.

15 A ODAC and EOF are pretty close together.

16 O So the county health officer would be in your
-

17 EOC? '-
.

18 A That's right.

19 0 And he would have the ultimate judgment over
|

20 what protective action or the ultimr'e recommendation, let's

21 say, and then the group, as you have set them, would then

22 make the decision?

)
23 A We call the emergency management council during

24 an operational phase the direction and control group, and
(~')
''# 25 they work for the c,hairman of the board cf supervisors or his
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8 1 designee, who is the operationcl area coordinator.

~'s 2 0 The plan at v-8 discusses -- begins to discuss J/(J
3 protective actions that might be taken in the event that there

(')) . 4 were a radiological emergency. Are there any SOP's or
%

5 descriptions of when one type of protective action would be

6i taken rather than another?

7 A Not necessarily SOP's, but this is a policy matter

8 in determining whether or not evacuation or sheltering is the

9 logical option. I would prefer to defer that to Mrs. Fox,

10 who will follow me.

11 Q Okay. Then should I defer questions regarding

12 what protective actions might be taken in the event of an

'~ '' **""'"""' ' """' ' *'
(%')

14 MR. ROGIN: Mrs. Fox can talk about that. As I

15 indicated earlier, I want -- we want you to feel free tocask

16 any of these witnesses from Orange County anything that you
..

17 feel is appropriate. This witness feels that Mrs. F0x can

18 better handle it, he can indicate. But we don't want to limit

19 you in any way.

20 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

21 Q Well, I'll try one more question in this line and

22 I may get referred to Mrs. Fox, but let me ask you this. On9
5/.

23 page 8 and beginning there and continuing you describe when

24 sheltering is considered appropriate protective action. And

O
25 the situation described there suggests that sheltering is
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9 favorable only when evacuation is not possible. Would that

3
!

|''?s, be your opinion? Wottid you agree with that?,
i

= s
(~)\ *

1

MR. 'ROGIN: Can you refer to the particular3
|

~

it in context, please?'

4 place you are referring so we can put,-

i ( 8

x_)'

BY MR. MC CLUNG:5

6 Q Well, I'm referring to page 8.

!

i 7 A Paragraph B-l?

| g 0 That's the beginning, yes. And continuing.

9 MR. ROGIN: The reference continues. I think when
i

10 y u put in context what your question was, that the question

33 is objectionable because it doesn't refer just to one item.

12 It refers to five specific areas.

33 JUDGE KELLEY: You are in the Orange County plin?

34 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Where exactly?

16 MR. RCGIN: Page V-8 and -9.

| 17 JUDGE KELLEY: Just a moment. -

! Jg (Pause)

39 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. What's the question again,

20 Mr. McClung? I have the reference.

|

21 MR. MC CLUNG: What I'm referring to is B-1 throug h

22 S, okay, on page V-8 and V-9 of the Orange County plan.

(~)
| k/ 23 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.
I

24 MR. MC CLUNG: And if you areto read all those

-(3
\_/ 25 different -- what they are telling you is when for sheltering

|
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10 1 -- B says sheltering is considered appropriate as a protecti;e

'f~i 2 action when, and then it lists five different scenarios. Now y
v

3 would it be a fair characterization of the plan tc say that

t'3 4 all those five scenarios are situations in which evacuation
V

5 is not possible?

6 JUDGE KELLEY: And you had an objection?

7 MR. ROGIN: I think the question is framed in such

3 a way that it is really impossible to answer. Some of the

9 scenarios here are not where it would be impossible, but where

la it wouldn' t be necessary. And,I think to phrase it in terms

11 of possibility distorts the paragraphs here.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I think the witness can make

'

13 any necessary qualifications along that line. Let's let him(-
' %J

14 try.

15 WITNESS TURNER: I'd like to answer the question

16 by sayino that if this wasn't what we believed it wouldn't be
'

~

17 in here. -

18 JUDGE KELLEY: I don't think that was what he

19 asked you.

'O WITNESS TURNER: That's the way I interpreted it.

21 I'm sorry.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. McClung, did I understand you

23 to ask that 'ha five things listed would be things that one

24 would do? One would take shelter in those situations if you .
,

( 25 couldn' t evacuate? Was that your question?
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11 1 MR. MC CLUNG: My question is is it a fair

-

( .-
(_) 2 characterization of those five situations that in all of

t

3 those five situations evacuation is not possible.

I() 4 MR. ROGIN: Could I refer the Board to paragraph

5 4, for example? That is my problem wit!. the question.
l
l

! 6 JUDGE KELLEY: Wait a minute.

I 7 (Pause)

8 JUDGE KELLEY: Then the answer is no.
!

9 At least as to 4.

j 10 MR. ROGIN: By definition I thought it was.
|

| 11 That's why i thought the question was difficult to put to
|

| 12 the witness.
|

() 13 JUDGE KSLLEY: But, you know, the itness can
l

14 say that.

15 MR. ROGIN: I think that's why there was

16 confusion. That's fine. I think we understood each other

17 now.
l

18 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. I think you and I

19 agree on what the question was. I think the answer as to

i 20 4 is no and I'm not sure about the others. Do you want to
?

21 put it to the witness as to the others?

,'')' 22 ///
! %

23

(),

25

_ .
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T19.lg 1 MR. MC CLUNG: No, I will quit --

2 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.,m 4

3 MR. MC CLUNG: -- on that particular line of

4p questioning. Thanks. I appreciate it.
V

5 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

6 Q Sheltering -- in the paragraph 1 (a) , it -- of

7 the plan, it refers to sheltering at about uowards the end of

8 the paragraph there, and it says sheltering is effective for

9 about two hours, after which the natural ventilation of an

10 average structure defeats the basic purpose,

11 Do you agree with that?
,

12 A well again, the material that went into this plan,

13 was, we thought at the time very well-considered, and I would

v
14 have to say that yes, I do agree with that.

15 0 would the structure --

16 A There are a lot of things there are a lot of--

17 things that depend -- that could af fect this. Now, they~
~

18 say af ter which the natural ventilation of the average

19 structure defeats the basic purpose, I believe at this point

20 someone should mention the f act that the so-called plume can

21 be dissipated much more rapidly, depending on weather

22 factors, but there are certain conditions where this could
(~^

23 be true, but I wouldn't say that it is inf allible .

24 Q Would the structure at that time he a health haz-

(v; 25 ard for the resident that lived inside it?
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19 1 MR. ROGIN: Under what situation, with the plume

(~) 2 directly overhead the entire time, or what dose? I don't ,

\-)

3 think that question is specific enough to be answered.
!

/~') 4 MR. MC CLUNG: The document says that sheltering
s_/

,

'

5 is effective for about two hours, at which time the natural

6 s ventilation of the average structure defeats theSbasic

7 purpose, and what I am asking.is, after those two hours

8 referred to in the document, is it a health hazard to remain
|

9 there?

10 MR. ROGIN: My objection is the same, unless he
i

11 postulates the plume as not above the house yet, I don't think

12 the time would start to run, for example. We don't havei

|

13 enough f acts in the question to enablelthe sitnessito, answer77 s
(d

14 it.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I wonder. You are not a

16 health physicist, right?

17 WITNESS TURNER: No, sir. I was going to bring

18 ' that out. I don't feel qualified to answer th. t question.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I am going to rule against

20 the question on that basis. I think you are out of his area.

21 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay.

22 BY MR. MC CLUNG:
1 r-

N.)8
23 0 In the event that -- is it possible, as you

24 perceive the communications network, that you would receive

25 a recommendation to take a particular protective measure such
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3 1 as evacuation directly from the plant itself, from SoMGS?

-x 2 A It is conceivable.()
3 Q Now in the event that yoa receive such a

(V3
4 recommendation, could the -- I didn't say what recommendation.

5 In the event you receive a recor.tmendation to take

6 shelter and not to evacuate from the f acility, would your

7 einergency authorities be able to order the evacuation as part

8 of the plan?

9 A I will have to qualify that, because one thing

10 you mustn't lose sight of is the fact that the local

11 jurisdiction has the first priority as far as making

12 determinations of that nature is concerned, and coordinating

13 them with other people.

14 However, as far as the unincorporated area of the

15 county of orange is concerned, we would certainly consider

16 such a recommendation.
~

17 But again, you are talking about health physics.

18 and not my particular line.

19 Q Okay. I will defer that line of questions for

20 the present time then.

21 In the plan, you have testified that you have

22 some -- you meaning orange county as a political body -- has

O 23 responsibilities with respect to radiological monitoring.

24 A That is right.
Okl 25 O Now, who within the jurisdiction of orange County
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4 1 would be in charge of that?

2 A Well, as I mentioned, the -- the director of the
; ,

w
3 fire department would order those radiclogical monitoring

(~} 4 teams into the field, based on recommendations that he
%j

5 received from the site or from the off-site dose assessment

6 center, or dose assessment conter.

7 0 And who would be in charge, then, the fire

8 department of that program?

9 A That'is correct.

10 0 Within your jurisdiction?

11 How many personnel does the fire department have

12 at their disposal?

13 A We have a total of 12 teams, of two men each,

14 who have been preselected and trained to perform this

15 function, assisting the utility, and also the other local

16 jurisdictions, primarily the City of San Clemente.

17 0 Now, with respect to the traffic management or -

18 traf fic dispersion and control, who would have the

19 responsibility within your orge.aization to take care of that?

20 A The traf fic control function would be handled by

21 the Sherif f and the California highway dept.rtment.

22 They would incidentally have the assistance of

U,,
23 the California Transportation Division in their establishing

24 barriers and that sort of thing.

()
25 0 will the radiation monitoring gear, you stated
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1 carlier that you didn't have all your equipment. Is some of

2 the equipment that you don't have radiation monitoring gear?; q

3 A A very small portion of it is, yes. We have most

(]) 4 of our radiation monitoring equipment, including protective

5 clothing and instruments.

6 0 Well, what don't you have?

7 A Well, when you talk about radiation monitoring,

8 you are also getting into the ingestion pathway and air

9 sampling and that sort of thing. This is the kind of

10 equipment we still have coming, and some metering equipment,

11 but not much.

12 0 Will the data provided by your in-county

13 radiation monitoring be used by your decision-makers in

14 deciding what type of protective actions to take7

15 A It will be used along with the data which is
,

16 developed by the utility's teams also. Anything -- any type

17 of a reading which is gathered in the field vill be

18 considered by the ODAC.

19 0 Are you f amiliar with the RAC review general

20 comments?

21 A Uh-huh.

22 O In comment number ll, they state that in your plan,_.

23 one of the most if not the most important activities,

24 radiological monitoring, seems to have the least degree of,s

C
25 address. What are you doing, if anything, to correct that
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6 1 deficiency?

r~3 2 MR. ROGIN: Could we ask if the witness agrees ,

L.)

3 with it before we assume that he believes that it is accurate?

(^g 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.
V

5 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay. That is a good point.

6 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

7 Q Is that an -- is that accurate?

8 A I don ' t be lieve it is .

9 Q Could you expand upon that? Why is that not

10 accurate?

11 A Yes. Because -- well, let me put it this way.

12 As I said before, there has always been a radiation

13 monitoring capability developed in the County, including

O_
14 training for County people, and I feel that the RAC review

.

15 didn't take that into consideration, in coming up with that
.

16 kind of a judgment, and I think that what has been done since,

17 to improve the radi~ation monitoring function would~ remove any' '

18 doubts on that score.

19 0 ;; hat provisions are in the plan to provide for

20 dose assessment in the event of a radiological emergency?

21 A We have established the offsite dose assessment

22 center, which is established for the purpose of taking

23 the readings which are collected by the monitoring teams in

24 the fie ld, and making recommendations based on those resd;ngs
O
k/ 25 as to evacuation or shelter, and keeping track of the
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7 1 progression of whatever the s'tuation happens to be, whether

~

2 it is an ur.urual event or an alert or site emergency.
,

3 This incidentally was established by this

/~', 4 interjurisdictional planning committee.,

(/,

5 0 Are the radiation monitoring points, are there

6 such things as radiation monitoring points.w,ithin your

7 jurisdiction?

3 A There are some assigned locations where radiation

9 monitoring will be conducted, but those are basically bases,

10 points f rom which the radiation monitoring team would move

11 into the field, into directed areas.

12 0 Are there in existence standard operating
,

i 13 procedures which will provide where those monitoring teams7-
|.\>

14 Will 907
|

15 A This particular SOP is in a final draf t form now

16 end has been accepted by the interjurisdictional planning
1

17 committee. .

13 0 So is it correct, then, that these people who

19 are -- these teams will go out and monitor at various *

,
20 locations around Orange County, and that they will be told to

1

21 do so over the radio and coordinated through your group?

22 A Well, they will be coordinated through the of f sitc-
! ('T
| %/

23 dose assessment conter and the EOF, and that is right, they

24 will go to various areas within the extended planning -- or

O
25 within the emergency planning zone to determine if any

..



S 1 radiation hazard exists.

(~3 2 JUDGE KELLEY: Excuse me, Mr. McClung, I am just c

G
3 looking at my watch. It is about ten of four. We do have

(^) 4 another witness. Can you give me an idea of where you are?
V

5 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, the problem that I have is it

6 is hard to define which areas and which areas the various

7 witnesses -- their expertise with respect to Orange County, so

8 I am endeavoring to answer -- ask all my questions of Orange

9 County witnesses in compliance with the idea that if I ask

10 all these questions then perhaps I won't have to call all my

11 subpoenaed witnesses, but unfortunately, I am only -- I have

12 only just begun, as the song -- in going through my questions.

13 I have a significant amount more questions, I am afraid to
O,

14 say.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, we have encouraged you to do

16 that, that is t rue . You have had about an hour with this
~

17' witness. ' What is your sort of ballpark guess? Y~mean,

18 assuming that we allow any and all questions you want to put,

19 what do you think that would take?

20 MR. MC CLUNG: I would hope I could finish in

21 another hour. And I -- I say -- when I say that I am

22 actively trying to cull questions out I believe this witness

(-)
23 can answer. When he stops being able to answer, I put those

24 questions aside, and that is what I am trying to do, and so
b
' 'l

25 it may -- I may all of a sudden get down to the end, and it
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9 1 might start going real quick, because I am passing up a lot

( '') 2 of questions.
,

x_/

3 JUDGE liAND: And not have any questions for the

.

4 next witness?
r~)N(_ '

5 MR. MC CLUNG: No, some -- well, he stopped me in

6 a couple places, and so I -- those questions may be answered

7 by the next witness.

8 JUDGE K'ELLEY: Let me ask what Mr. Rogin's guess

9 would be about Ms. Fox?

10 MR. ROGIN: I think her examination, as I was

11 about to say, would be much more limited, and I -- if it would

12 be helpful, I could even provide a more updated outline of

13 what I am going to cover, if it would help Mr. McClung

[(_)
s

14 understand the areas of her examination.

15 I would say, f rankly , that Mr. Turner may be the

16 more appropriate witness for some of his questions, and I

17 would not want to discourage him f' rom putting those questions ,

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, well, let us -- why don't

,
19 we take about a five to ten, no more than ten-minute coffee

!

20 break. I think the witness is entitled to one af ter an hour

21 or so. And we will ponder where that leaves us.

22 MR. ROGIN: I should add, actually I have already
(";
\_)

13 given Mr. McClung an updated outline identifying the areas

24 that Barbara Fox will cover so that he understands the

/')s's_
25 distinction.



D0 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

2 MR. MC CLUNG: Verbally.
<

3 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

4 off the record.

5 (Brief recess)

6
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p#20 1 JUDGE KELLEY: We are back on the record.r

,-J 2 Why don't you resume and see how things go. Let's()
3 see where you are in a half hour. I didn't mean to put you

n 4 in a bind. On the one hand, you know --
U

t 5 MR. MC CLUNG: I know I feel like I'm in a bind.

6 But it is a fair bind, but in a way it is an unfair bind.

7 I can't -- I don't --

3 JUDGE KELLEY: I understand.

9 MR. MC CLUNG: I'm going to do the best I. can.

10 JUDGE'KELLEY: Right. We appreciate that. We

11 have given you a rather inconsistent mandate. So do the best

12 you can.

13 BY MR. MC CLUNG.

O ~

14 0 okay. Turning to page II-2 of the Orange County

15 plan, there is a discussion there under Potential Threat,

16 which is C, and then 1(a), there is a discussion of external

} 17 exposures which makes' reference to gamma particles, gamma

13 radiation and beta radiation and I'm referring to Cl(a)1 and

19 2. Is there any reference or do you believe that there should

20 be any reference to any other types of radiaticn?

21 A No, I don't believe so.

22 Q Should --

23 A Again, I'm not a nuclear physicist; however,

24 gamma rays and beta particles and nobel gases are the basic
,

'' 25 components of plumes. Very little gamma, as I understand it,
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1 and beta rays are very, very short. I think the basic

('T 2 -- the worst threat is inhalation rather than exposure of
'

V
~

3 the skin.

! (a) 4 Q Will your measuring devices measure for beta
,

f 5 radiation?-
!

| 6 A They measure for both gamma and beta, that's

7 rig ht .-

! 8 0 Will they measure for alpha radiation?
I

9 A No. Now some of the devices which we still have

10 on order will be able to measure alpha radiation, but.I can't

11 say exactlywhen we are going to receive those. However,
!

12 alpha is a very small consideration as far as emissions are
|

| ((O
13 concerned.

| J
14 Q Do you have the capability to monitor otheretypes

15 of radioactive minerals, for instance, radioactive iodine?

16 A Oh, sure. That's part of the air sampling techni-

| 17 que in radiation monitoring techniques is to determine whether

18 you have Kl.

19 0 What specific equipment do you have to measure

20 that?

21 A Actually right now my county forces do not have

22 that equipment. But the utility has it and the City of San!

23 Clemente has it, instruments that will separate the iodine

24 and tell you what the intensity is.

O
25 Q Do you currently have a olan to get some of that
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1 equipment?

[~l 2 A Yes.
s,.

3 Q And when will you be getting some of that? Do
.

(]) 4 you know?

5 A No, I don't know exactly how soon. But in the

6 meantime there's an adequate sapply of it on handin other

7 jurisdictions to handle this. Please bear in mind that I

8 want to return to the theme that Orange County is responsible

9 primarily for the unincorporated areas. And the unincorporatett

10 area with which we are concerned include Capistrano Beach and

11 Dana Point. And those are, as you know, at the extreme of

12 the extended planning zone. Capo Beach is here and Dana Point
s

13 is here.

14 0 And you have --

15 A And the general idea is that the emission of

16 radiation probably isn't going to go more than four or five

17 miles beyond the boundaries of the plant. I think that has

18 been pretty well establis?Sd.

19 Q With respect to what you just said I just wanted

20 to clarify something for me. You have general jurisdiction

21 ober the unincorporated ar eas.
,

22
,3 A That's right.-

!

|
%.-)

23 0 Would it be fair to say that you have general
|

- 24 jurisdiction over San Juan Capistrant as well, as far as
- v

25 emergency coordination goes?
- .
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1 A As far as emergency response is concerned, law |

(] 2 enforcement wise and medical and health and -- well, public

3 safety, medical and health, yes. That is true.

(] 4 0 There was earlier testimony today that the Orange

5 County emergency radiological emergency plan which we have

6 been discussing will have an annex added to that with. respect -

7 to special prccedures involved in the City of San Juan

8 Capistrano. Are you aware of that?
,

9 MR. ROGIN: I'm not sure that I recall any

10 testimony about an annex. I think there was mention of an

11 agreement the other day by Ms. Ferguson about adoption of a

12 proposal that has been worked on. I don't know if that is

13 what counsel has in mind.

14 WITNESS TURNER: Thereis a memorandum of under-

15 standing which is being developed be.cween the County of
.

16 Orange and the City of San Juan Capistrano, but it is not
~

17 -- it has not been finalized; n fact, it hasn't even been

18 considered yet by the county.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Does that answer your question?

20 MR. MC CLUNG: Not quite. There was testimony

21 by Ms. Ferguson last evening, and I believe she testified

22n that it was in the works, .that the actual San Juan Capistrano
L)

23 plan would cease and it would become an annex to the Orange

24 County plan. That was her testimony as a future development.g)L
25 And I wanted :to ask the witness, who is in charge of Orange
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1 County planning,;.whether he was aware of that. |

f'T 2 MR. ROGIN: I don't think that was precisely what
%j

3 her testimony was. I think the witness can answer what his

({) 4 understanding is of the process.

5 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay. That's fair.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Let's let him try it.

7 WITNESS TURNER: Well, let me tell you. I've been

8 working with the City of San Juan Capistrano because I felt

9 for some time that since the county is responsible for law

10 enforcemen t, in fact both forms of public safety, and medical

11 health functions for the City of San Juan Capistrano and they

12 have a very, very small city staff, that it would help them

(~JT
13 a great deal if we incorporated basically their emergency

u

14 response plans for San Onofre as an annex or an appendix to

15 our county plan.

16 In line with that, Cynthai and I had developed a

17 draft of a memorandum of understanding. But it has not been
,

1

18 even reviewed by the county authorities yet. It is in the

19 works, as she said.

20 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

21 Q And when do you anticipate, if this is possible

22 to do, that that plna may be incorporated into the Orange
O,

23 County plan?,

24 A I think I told you eerlier that I plan a total7g
C/

25 revision of this existing Orange County emergency response
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1 plan by the 1st of January. I would hope that that would be

(~/') 2 included at that time.
~ ,

3 0- Very good. Thank you. Who or what agencies

(a~N; 4 within Orange County -- I'm back to radiation monitoring

5 again; thatwas a little sidelight on San Juan Capistrano

6 because I forgot about that earlier -- but who will -- you

7 testified earlier that the fire department is going to be

8 the main -- have the main responsibility with respect to

9 radiation ' monitoring. What other agencies? Are there any-

10 body else that will help them out in that regard?

11 A Well, the way'that works, the fire department
s

12 provides the members of the radiation monitoring teams;

13 however, the radiation monitoring tears working with a repre-7-x
'w)

14 sentative of the county health department, who is the health

15 physicist at theoff-site dose assessment center, will take

16 instructions from the ODAC as to what areas in the field to

17 go to perform their monitoring duties. Thefiredehartment
18 chief, that is, the director of the county fire service,

19 directs these people to take those responsibilities for which

20 they have been trained, but it is up to the ODAC to send them

21 out to the areas that they want monitored. So you might say

22 the county health department and the utility and the City of

. rO_-s

| 23 San Clemente all working together to accomplish the radiation

24 monitoring f unction.
7-)(''

25 0 And will the sherriff help;out at all in that
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1 regard?
.

(~) 2 A No. Under our plan, the sherriff is not involved
%)

,

,

3 in radiation monitoring.

'

['/) 4 Q Now you've testified that there's a group of
s_

5 people thatyou know that are specified, designated to be these

6 groups of two who are going to be the radiation monitoring

l7 PeoP e.

; 3 A Teams.

9 0 What type of training have they received in radia-

1

10 tion monitoring?

11 A Well, they have received specific training on how

12 to use the instrumentation, how to gc out and determine by

13 measuring the radiation in an area where the radiation area
)

14 is, how to block it off, and so on. Now they could use the
,

t

15 sherriff's department to help them establish barriers to keep

16 people from going into the radiation area. But their primary

| 17 training has been how to use the' instrumentation, a basic

18 knowledge of the effects of radiation, how to protect them-

19 selves against it, what kind of clothing to wear, and generally

20 how to approach that type of a problem, of measuring a

21 radiation area.

22 Q And who administered that training?gg
%)

13 A The State of California office of Emergency

24 Services ran classes in that and also the utility company7sb
25 was instrumental in providing that training to a group of our
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g people. Also, as I said before, we in my EOC have been

(l conducting radiation monitoring training for the last six or2v

, 3 seven years. That's how we trained quite a few of the fire

{}) 4 department personnel and they have received refresher training;

5 n and off.

6 0 You referred to the points, thermobilization points

7 f r the radiation monitoring. Can you describe where those

g points are?

A Those points are generally established on an ad9

hoc basis. In other words, when something occurs it is10

gg determined where would be the best. place to effect this

g2 radiation monitoring or use them as base points from which

13 the teams go. Station -- was it Station 9 of the fire depart-

ment? -- down in the south county has the monitoring instrum-g4

15 ents, protective clothing and the things that are issued to

16 the teams that go out in the field.

17 Q Are you aware that there is a criticism of your

18 plan in the RAC review with respect to the fact that these

19 monitoring points are not specified in any way in the plan?

2g) A Well, that has been remedied since that RAC,

21 review, which was when? What's the date of that? I believe

22 it was April, wasn't it?

23 0 April 27?

'y MR. ROGIN: It is April 27.
(3
V

25 WITNESS TURNER: The procedure for establishing

1
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1 those points is:now in our overall ODAC procedure.

~

() 2 BY MR. MC CLUNG:
V

3 Q The procedure for establishing those points --

f)i 4 A That's right.
v

5 0 -- is now part of your plan?

6 A No. Part of the new ODAC SOP, which I mentioned

7 before.

8 Q Okay. Referring you now to the general comment,

9 you said earlier y6u were aware of the RAC general comments

10 which werecontained also in that< April 27, 1981 set of comment:s,

11 turning your attention to No. 25, general comment No. 25 --

12 you have that: document in front of you?

13 A No, I don't have it. I read the RAC comments,

' \f. 3)
-

14 but I didn't see the need to bring them.

15 0 I'll read it.

16 A Go ahead.

. . -
.

17 Q The complex interagency meteorological observation

18 and assignment should be clearly identified. One meteorologi-

19 cal voice should support the whole response. The almost

20 complete lack of meteorological understanding in the plans

21 raises grave concerns, since evacuation hinges so completely

22 on it. The meteorological information sheet included in all

23 plans does not clearly spell out where the observations are

24 being taken, at what level, and at what times. What about,c3
\_)i

25 nearby observations? Also, e'vacuation routes and times are

|

-.
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1 apparently based on some normal weather condition but, by

(~'; 2 definition normal is simply the combined effect of variations
%>

3 from normal. So evacuation routes as shown may prove to be

{} 4 unuseable in the event of an incident.

5 Do you agree with the assessment of this general

6 comment with respect to the problems of not having one meteor-

7 ological voice?

8 MR. ROGIN: You mean at the present time?

9 MR. MC CLUNG: At the present time.

10 WITNESS TURNER: No, I don't. As a matter of fact ,

11 this is such a general observation that I'm not even sure that
,

12 they intended Orange County as the focus of this. And I feel

13 that now, under our new procedures, SOP's that have been-),

%)
14 developec since, the radiological is of considerable concern

15 and in my EOC we have very definite procedures for not only

16 receiving but also posting radiological nformation. And it
,

17 is very important, the determination as to whether to evacua'te

18 or shelter.

19 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

20 Q Yeah, okay. Maybe I'm understanding; maybe I'm

21 not. I'm talking now about meteorological data.

22 A I'm sorry. I mean meteorological.

23 Q But you meant meteorological.

24 A Yeah. I meant wind direction 2and distance and soOv
25 on, yes.

_ _ _

s
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1 0 So --

() 2 A Atmospheric conditions.

3 0 Are you saying then that you have in place right

es
i, ) 4 now SOP's, new revised SOP's which pertain to meteorological--

5 A -We had at that time. That's why I disagree with

6 this general observation so far as my county is concerned.
'

7 at least.

8 Q Does the county have any stationary monitoring

9 equipment?

10 MR. ROGIN: Radiclogical, we assume.

11 MR. MC CLUNG: Yeah. Now I'm back on -- sorry

12 about that -- radiological monitoring.
.

| (("}
13 WITNESS TURNER: I'm sorry. I can't answer that

'

.T
14 question. I know there is one radiological monitoring device

15 on the top of the.old county health building that is in Santa

16 Ana. But that's the only one I am aware of as far as the counuy
< . - . -.

17 is concerned.

18 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

19 Q Whose responsibility is it under the plan to
'

20 track the airborne -- what might be an airborne plume of

21 radioactive material from the plant?

22 A You mean aerial monitoring?,--

(./
23 0 Yes.

24 A From the air?Ov
25 FUt. ROGIN: You just mean above the level of the

.

4
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1 ground, I assume.

fl
V 2 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

3 0 Above the ground level.

Od 4 A Oh, okay. Well, that's what your radiation moni-

5 toring teams do.

6 0 What if it goes above the ground say 50 feet, which

7 is above the area of the radiation monitoring teams?

8 A Well here again you are in an area in which I am

9 not technically qualified to answer. This again is health

10 physics.

11 MR. ROGIN: Some of the questions -- I don't mean
,

12 to discourage Mr. McClung from asking them, but we have had

O 13 witnesses in the presentation to date, Dr. Linnemann and.W
14 Mr. Murri, who understand these issues and could have cnswered

15 questions like this. I'm not sure it is incumbent upon each

16 county to have evidence in the proceeding on those points.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I think what one m3.ght call

18 pure health physics questions, for lack of a better term, are

19 not appropriately directed at a witness who is speaking here

20 on coordination and administrative matters more than that kind,

21 o f expertise.
:

22 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay. I was speaking of -- this isp
v

- 23 not quite health physics.,

24 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

25 MR. MC CLUNG: It is radiological. monitoring,
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;. I which he might have had expertise in.

. Q 2 -JUDGE KELLEY: Sometimes it is a difficult line

3 to draw. ,

i

O 4 "a ac ctuno: ves- oxar. 1 11 try to move

.

! 5 from those.

i
6 ///

I

4

; 7 '

i 8
1
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T21 kl y Q With respect to emergency workers in the event

(3
j of a radiologice.1 emergency, are there any guidelines inx_/

.

3; your planning process or in your plan for exposures which

G
Iy ,j .g you allow your emergency workers to take?

5 A Well, yeah. The primary guideline is that if

g the exposures are above the PAG levels, they must be proper-
,

7 ly attired in protective clothing, and they must observe

a the precautions as far as staying-in a radiation area beyond

9 a certain period of time to avoid getting a dose over the
.

allowable PAG standards.10

gi 0 What type of protective clothing will the fire

12 department who does radiation monitoring have?

A They have especially designed suits for people13

f'T 14 who do radiation monitoring.
LJ

5 Q Could you describe those suits?

b5 A Well, yeah, basically it is an overhaul type

pf garment which is impregnated with boots and gloves and neces -

is sary headgear.

39 Q And --

20 A And they are also equipped with the necessary

21 breathing devices and filters.

12 Q And where are those uniforms and --

23 A They are kept at a fire station in the south

24 part of the county for immediate access by the radiation

25 monitoring teams.

.

>

.
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0 Where specifically?,_ k 2 y

I ) ^
'' A Station nine -- well, it is in San Juan Capis-

2

trano.3
,r m
's-) 0 Okay, that is good enough. Will -- are there

4

pr visions in the plan for providing radio protective drugs
5

6 to emergency workers?

7 A Yes. There are provisions in the plan, and this

again is up to the recommendation of the county health of fi-g

cer. We have arrangements so that we can acquire these9

drugs through our own county purchasing department as they
10

gg are necessary.

0 Do you have any supply on hand?
12

A We don't keep them on hand.
g3

0 And who will be in charge of distributing radio-'(,[[) 14

protective drugs to emergency personnel?
15

A It would be under the direction of the health
16

officer.17

Q Do you have emergency dosimetry type of_ equip-gg

ment by use by emergency workers?'

39

A That is part of the standard equipment of any-20

ne who is involved in a cadiation exposure situation.
21

12 O And where is that equipment kept?

A Part of that equipment is issued to people who
21

are in this cm .egory -- or these categories, and the rest of
fs 24

,

U it is kept on hand at the same location where the protective25

O

.

e
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k3 suits are located.y

[s\
#

'

We try to keep all of the supplies in one area
2

so that they can be controlled and ready to go as socn as
3

O
the call comes.4

0 So would most -- would a supply of dosimeters
5

then be found at the -- call it station number nine?6

A Station --7

Q Of your staff members, your coordination staff,g

will any of them devote any attention to radiation monitor-
9

ng?
10

MR. ROGIN: Do you mean in the field doing it,yy
.

r paying attention to the results of it? I am not clear
12

as to the question.y3

(Q av Ma. Mc cLtmo:y,

Q I assume that they are going to remain with
15

y u in the emergency operation center, is that correct?
16

A All but one member of the staff wlio goes to the
y7

offsite -- or to the EOF to assist the representative ofyg

the health department, however he -- he or she as the case
39

may be, is there strictly in an assistant's mode and not to20

21
g ut into the field and do any monitoring.

0 Turning then to the protection of injured c,r
22

contaminated individuals during a radiological emergency.
3

could you identify for me the hospitals within 15 miles of24(q> the plant which would be available for taking people who25

O
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k4 i are injured?g

('''i <

2 A As far as Orange County is concerned, the San

.3 Clemente General Hospital and the South Coast Medical Center
em
k) have both been identified and their personnel have been4m

trained to receave and treat radiation accident victims,
5

6 both from the plant and from the general public.

There are a number of other hospitals in the7

County which have' received special training in event thatg

there are a large number of patients who have to be broughty

in for either observation or treatment.to

gy Q Do you know which hospitals within South Orange

County are designated trauma centers?12

A There is only one in South Orange County and
13

that is Mission Community Hospital.() 14

15 0 You have testified -- I am turning now to your

16 ingestion pathway testimony -- you'have testified that at

17 the present time, that is the responsibility of the state,

13 is that correct? -

39 A That is right.

20 Q And what plans, if any, do you have for assist-

7; ing the state in ingestion pathway?

12 A We will assist the state by providing -- well,

we will help the city of San Clemente, let's say, assist23

the state by providing radiation monitoring teams to accomp-7N 24
V lish sampling, and also we have made arrangements with thet

25

A
U
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,,k5 1 University of California at Irvine to perform analyses of
s <

('") the samples which are gathered.2

3 Q Could you tell me how such actual agriculture
rs
(_) 4 is in production within the plume exposure pathway in Orange

5 County?

6 A I haven't any idea. There is very little com-

7 mercial agriculture that would be exposed by -- or be ex-
'

8 posed to the plume. It is mostly private farming and with

9 the possible exception of a few commercial orchards, but

we don't have big herds of dairy cows and that sort of thing10

11 that you worry about in other areas.

12 Q Could you be more specific with respect to --

13 just how much commercial farming is there within the emer-

14 gency planning zone?{'),

15 A I don't have that at my fingertips.

16 Q With respect then to w. tr, are there any major

17 reservoirs within South Orange County?

18 JUDGE KELLEY: I ask this for information. Do
_

_

19 we have a contention on plume ingestion as such?

20 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes, we do.

21 MR. ROGIN: There is. I didn't want to inter-

22 rupt. I guess I am under the same constraints as

23 Mr. McClung, but Mr. Pilmer is going to address the inges-

24 tion pathway and that data is availabe in evidence at the
'

| I~D
25 pres 7 at time and the exhibit -- I don' t have the number --' ''

O!

k,)

I
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k6 1 it was the Gary Ray exhibit which we stipulated into evi-f~
( 'S, 'o
'

2 dence, I think, on the first or second day of the hearings.'

3 There is a study that addresses the very questions that
q
k/ 4 counsel is now asking.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. This witness is not - -

6 I understand what you are doing again, trying to cover the

7 waterfront, but there is a -- the Gary Ray study is all

8 about --

9 MR. ROGIN: It is the Dames and Moore study --

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah.

11 MR. ROGIN: I cannot think of the number of the

12 exhibit, but it was originally identified as his exhibit

13 and Mr. Pilmer's testimony deals --

(f) 14 JUDGE KELLEY: Pilmer is going to sponser that

15 study?

16 MR. ROGIN: Thu study is in evidence. It was

17 stipulated --

18 JUDGE KEL' LEY: I know it was, but is Pilmer

19 going to be here and answer questions --

20 MR. ROGIN: Yes, he will be, as we indicated,

21 and his testimony --

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Al .1 right.

23 MR. ROGIN: -- goes beyond that --

14 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Then.why don't we
(~}\s

25 pass the plume ingestion questions for Mr. Pilmer?

(a'h
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k7 1 As long as I interrupted, how long can Ms. Fox7s
Q_]

<

2 stay this evening?

3 MR. ROGIM: I would have to ask Ms. Fox.
O
\AJ 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Why don't we ask her?

5 MR. ROGIN: She indicated she could stay --

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Up to six, 6:30 latest?

7 MS. FOX: Yes.

8 JUDGE KELLEY: We will try to do better than

9 that, but -- akay, thank you. Go ahead, Mr. McClung.

10 MR. ROGIN: If it helps counsel, the exhibit

II I was referring to was exhibit 121 in evidence.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

13 MR. MC CLUNG: Thank you.

(() 14 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

15 0 You referred earlier in your testimony to your

16 general concurrence -- I won't try to quote you exactly --
17 with the time estimates contained in the Wilbur Smith
18 ' study. Could 'I turn your attention please to- table 2-4 -

19 in the Orange County plan?

20 JUDG E KELLEY: About where is that in the plan?

21 WITNESS TURNER: 2-47-

12 JUDGE KELLEY: Yeah.

23 WITNESS TURNER: Figure 2-4 or table --

24 MR. MC CLUNG: No, table.
,

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Table 2-4. Between the four of

O
.
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(~' k8 1 us we will find it.
( e

2 MR. ROGIN: We found it.,

3 MR. MC CLUNG: 5-29.

4 JUDGE KELLEY: 5-29? Okay.

I WITNESS TURNER: Okay.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.

7 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

8 Q What is the source of^that table?

9 JUDGE KELLEY: It is in the footnote.

10 WITNESS TURNER: It is a footnote there, Wilbur

11 Smith.

12 MR. ROGIN: Would you move closer to the micro-

13 phone.

k) 14 WITNESS TURNER: Wilbur Smith and associates.

15 It is right on the page there.

16 MR. MC CLUNG: Right. I am sorry. I have got

17 to be more specific.

18 BY MR. MC CLUNG: '

19 0 What is the specific source from Wilbur Smith?

20 MR. ROGIN: Which person --

21 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

12 Q Is there a document --

23 MR. ROGIN: -- provided it, do you mean?

() 24 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

25 Q Well, is it contained in a document that was

/~s
V

i i

;
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k9 1 provided to you by Wilbur Smith?
. -s)|

<

'' 2 A It was contained in a study that the Wilbur

3 Smith Company did . in conjunction with the evacuation study ---

() 4 or traffic study.-

5 Q Now, are you aware of any revisions in the Wilbur

6 Smith traffic study?

7 A I believe'there have been some, but I am not

8 aware of the exact details.

9 Q With respect to your testimony earlier that you

10 agree generally with the Wilbur Smith time estimates, would

11 you be referring to table 2-4, or would you be referring to

12 something else?

13 A No, I am referring to what is contained in this

(({}} 14 plan, which would be table 2-4.

15 0 All right. Do you know whether -- do you know

16 referring to table 2-4 whether or not these time -- particu-

17 lar time estimates refer to -- under normal or abnormal

18 weather ^ conditions? - - - --

19 A I believe these refer to normal weather condi-

20 tions, because it is considered that the difference in the

21 tables created by changing weather conditions wouldn't te

22 signifcant as far as evacuation is concerned.

23 Q So is it your opinion then that a change in the

24 weather would not significantly affect the time estimates ---

v
25 A That is my opinion.

p
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, s kl0 1 Q Do you know if the figures contained in the
! ) <
''''

2 Wilbur Smith study -- strike that -- in table 2-4 of the

3 Orange County plan -- envision complete evacQation of the

D)(_ 4 beach and transient populacions?

5 MR. ROGIN: Do you mean all of the beaches or

6 for the relevant sectors?

7 MR. MC CLUNG: Within the -- well, within the

8 sectors referred to, of course.

9 WITNESS TURNER: Well, which beaches are you

to referring to, because there are beaches on the north, and

11 beaches on the south.

i2 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

13 Q Well, let's take the beaches immediately sur-

((]) 14 rounding the plant to begin with.

15 A Well, I would say that the study, which as you

16 will notice refers to two mile -- I guess in both directions ,

17 five miles north and five miles south. I am concerned with

18 the north evacuations and I am sure that this does include
.

19 evacuation of the beaches in our area of influence. That

20 would be Doheny, the beaches up in this area here.

21 Q Do you know if those --

22 A Including San Clemente.

23 Q Do you know if those time estimates include

24 the time it would take to locate and transport specialg-
V

25 populations such as handicapped people who cannot drive?
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kll 1 MR. ROGIN: I -- let me -- I have let this go,
ex(,) ~ We have a new study

2 but I wonder what the relevance is now.
that is identified by counsel and the witness to deal with3

_

'/ 4 these issues. He cross examined, or at least Mr. Brothers'-

5 was cross examined about the new studies. The Witness

generally said that the times in his plan seemed reasonable6

to him, but I think now we are going beyond the relevance7

8 of this.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Sustained. I don' t think detailec

questioning about the Wilbur Smith and Associates study --10

11 whether it is right or wrong -- lie with this Witness.

!2 MR. MC. CLUNG: Were you going to hear from me

13 before you made your order or that, or -- I mean, I don't

14 want to interfere with your order, but I didn't get to say(( )
15 anything about it.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Go ahead.

17 MR. MC CLUNG: I just want --

~- 18 JUDGE KELLEY: I don't -- let me just say that

in the course of this proceeding I haven't always heard --19

20 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: -- extended commen*. from both

22 sides on a question, but go ahead if you want to make a*

23 point.

24 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, he -- the Witness generally
{

25 referred to the Wilbur Smith study in his testimony, not to

O

.
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(~)k12 1 this figure, and now we have decided that he was referring
6%/

2 to this figure, and I am trying to ask the Witness whether

3 he has an understanding of the basis for the numbers con-
O

4 tained in this figure, which he has to testify that he'-

5 agrees to.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, but you know, that Oarries

7 you into handicapped and who knows what, and how the study

was carried on, $nd I really think that goes beyond -- thea

9 Witness can be generally familiar with the study without

to getting -'o it in that kind of depth.

'

11 MR. MC CLUNG: All right.

12

13

() 14

15

16

17

18 .

19

20

21

22

23

C:)
2*

25

O

l
J
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22 Iq- 1 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

r'N 2 0 Turning now to page V dash -- 5-13 of the plan,
G,

3 you state there that most people -- in the first paragraph

r^) 4 at the top of the page -- would have a car, and that would
V

5 be the primary means of transportation. What is the basis of.

6 that statement?

7 A As I recall it, this information about the car
.

8 census in the County came from the original transportation

9 study that was done.

10 0 Are you referring to by Wilbur Smith?

11 A Yeah. Uh-huh. And also it was, I wou ld say,

12 corroborated by information which I got from my own county

13 administrative of fice statistical department. Basically, let

14 us say, it was corroborated. There wasn't too much difference

15 between their estimates and what we got from the County.

16 o okay. Do your estimates of car owning

17 populations include pc:ple who have a car, but that car may
-

18 be at the place of business of the breadwinner?

19 A Yes, they do.

20 Q Now, turning for a second to traffic management,

21 who will be in charge of traffic management, in terms of

12 traffic dispersion, and if there were a necessary evacuation

(') 23 f rom the plant?
'

24 MR. ROGIN: Are we talking about the

' 25 unincorporated areas of Orange County, or the main highways,

.
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2 1 or maybe we cotild be more specific --

( 2 BY MR. MC CLUNG: ,

3 0 Within your jurisdiction?

{/} 4 A Within my jurisdiction would be the sheriff

5 working with the Calif ornia Hig:.way Patrol. -

6 0 Could you -- is there -- would the Sherif f -- is

7 it correct that the Sherif f would man a traf fic diversion

8 point somewhere along the Coast Highway?

9 A Can I invite your attention to V-17?

10 0 By all means.

11 MR. ROGIN: In the interest of time, I might also

12 refer to page V-10, table 2-5, manual traf fic contrs cints.

13 MR. MC CLUNG: The question required a yes or no~)
~ ( s_/; '

14 answer.

15 MR. ROGIN: Well, I titink the witness was

16 referring to the plan, to be able to answer it, and we were
.

17 trying to help that process.4

18 WITNESS TURNER: Yeah, would you restate the

19 question, please?

20 ', BY MR. MC CLUNG:'

.

21 0 My question was, will the sheriff man a traffic

22 diversion point somewhere along the coast highway?
O

23 A well, a traf fic diversion or a traffic control,

24 diversion means that we take part of the traf c off the

(^ I
25 highway in order to lessen the load, and a control point cou ld

- a
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'3 1 be either a blockade or a manual control point, but somewhere

/~T 2 along the Pacific Coast flighway, there are diversion points
\~)

3 established, that is correct.

('} 4 Q Do you know where those points are?

5 A I think one of them is, if I am.not mistaken, at

6 Laguna Beach.

7 MR. ROGIN: They are in the record in the plan.

8 I don't -- we can test the witness's recollection, but in the

9 interests of moving this along, they are in evidence.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Where are we going with this, Mr.
.

11 McClung ?

12 MR. MC CLUNG: We ll, I am trying -- I am going

13 through the process of figuring out whether or not the

OesJ
'

14 Sherif f will be able to respond to the traf fic diversion

15 point. We know from earlier testimony that the CHP will not

16 be invol"ed along the Coast Highway, and I was --

17
~

JUDGE KELLEY: Right. Is that where we are going

18 on this --

19 MR. MC CLUNG: That is where we are trying to go.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: -- does the Sherif f handle this

21 assignment, is that where we are going?

22 MR. MC CLUNG: That is where we are trying to go,
(,)
''

23 yeah.
!

l 24 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.
_

U 25 WITNESS TURNER: We xstate in our plan that the

L
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4 1 Sherif f will make all available patrol units available for

('~)s 2 traffic control, and this includes both diversion and
6

s_

3 blockading, with the help of CalTrans, and that would be

4 along the Pacific Coast !!ighway, because the California
(vT

5 liighway Patrol is the freeway -- responsible for the freeway

6 traffic, I4,

7 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

8 Q Okay. ' , you know personally where the traf fic --

9 the main traffic diversion point will be?

10 A Not without looking it up in the plan.

11 Q Okay. '1 hen don't look it up in the plan. Do you

12 know, without looking it up in the plan where the traffic

13 control points will be, the manual traffic control points,--

14 approximate ly?>

15 A Quite f rankly, I don't feel that it is necessary

| 16 for me to keep that information in my head because it is righu

17 here in the plan, in tables .
~

l

18 Q Okay.

19 A Manual traf fic control points, and traffic

20 barricade locations.

21 Q All right. I won't continue with that particular
,

22 line of questioning, but -- all right .
_

''')
23 How many Sheriff 's vehicles are there in the

,

24 south Orange County area during peak -- during a peak summer

'

25 day?
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5 1 A Again, it is in the book.

('') 2 MR. MC CLUNG: I don't think that information, for ,

As

3 the record, is contained in the plan.

~N 4 MR. ROGIN: You mean the number of patrol cars on(G
5 patrol during a particular time?

6 MR. MC CLUNG: That is what I said, yes.

7 WITNESS TURMER: We have a table here somewhere

8 that gives the available resouros.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: While we are pursuing or looking

10 for that infarmation, it is ten minutes of five. Now, at

' 11 five, Mr. McClung, you will have had about two hours of

12 cross of this witness. That is, in the Board's view, a good

13 deal more than necessary to question him on his pacticular
On,

14 area. Now, we are factoring in that we have asked you to

15 see if you can't cover some other ground, but all things

16 considered, one of t'em being the fact that the Board has

17 some questions-and we have another witness, I w'ould like to

18 see you wrap up in about ten minutes.

19 MR. MC CLUNG: We ll, for the record, most of the

20 questions dealing with his specific area I have asked, but I4

21 was attempting to elicit --

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay --
(~T>

N/
23 MR. MC CLUNG: -- responses in other areas

24 pursuant to what we had said before. That is what I amOv
25 doing.
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6 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Why don't -- if you have any other

() 2 questions af ter you finish what you are in the middle of

3 right now, any other questions in his s']cific area, go. ahead

() 4 and put them to the witness, and I won'.d like for you to wrap

5 up in about ten minutes. At the risk --

6 MR. MC CLUNG: If it would be possible to take a

7 five-minute break here, I would -- I would be willing to

8 review my ctestions and come up with whatever were lef t,

9 referring specifically to him, and then I could wrap up

10 probably in ten minutes at the most, bu t I wou ld be -- I

11 would be doing this sorting thing, and I would take that

12 extra five minutes to --

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, five minutes to sort.(';
14 MR. MC CLUNG: I will sort.

-4

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Ten minutes to question, then

16 we will move on to the Staf f and the Board.,

1 -
. .-

.

17 MR. MC CLUNG: Thanks.

18 JUDGE KELLEY: Five-minute break.
.

19 (Briaf recess)

20 JUDGZ KELLEY: We are back on the record.

21 MA. ROGIN: I don't know if Mr. McClung wants to

22 follow up, but in the IAEP, which is in the same Exhibit as

23 the orange County -- I am sorry, it is in the same binder

24 that most of us have the plans in, Applicants 59, is a

25 resource table showing I think'< hat the witness was looking for
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7 1 earlier.

() 2 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. So, did you have a chance tc.

3 sort?
.

(} 4 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Good. Okay, go ahead.

6 MR. MC CLUNG: I think we can do it.

7 BY MR. MC CLUMG:

I $ C You said that you -- are ve on the record? I

9 guess we are.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.

11 BY MR. MC CLUNG:
4

12 Q Iou said earlier in your testimony, in your direct.
1

13 examination, that you coordinated procedures with the Red
(O'-

~

14 Cross in developing the relocation centers, is that right?

15 A That is correct.

16 Q Did you have any -- did you play any role in the

i " 17 identification oz those centers?

18 A I was given a suggested list of reception
|

19 centers, and af ter talking with my staf f and other people in

20 the area, we made certain suggestions to change that. That

21 is as much as we took part in making up that list.

22 Q Do you have any provisions in your plan for7_s
'\_],

23 registering and monitoring the -- in aid to the Red Cross, the

24 people that cone to these relocation centers?

25 MR. ROGIN: Do you mean radiological monitoring
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8 1 or just monitoring of the people?

(~s') 2 MR. MC CLUMG: No, no. Monitoring of the people
s

3 that come there.

() 4 MR. ROGIN: As in controlling them as opposed to'

5 testing for radiological contamination? The word " monitoring"

6 is used in both contexts.

7 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, strike the word " monitoring,"

8 you know, for registering and keeping track of --

9 WITNESS TURNER: Not in our -- no, not in our

10 plans, because this is a Red Cross responsibility, and that

11 is part of their standard operating procedure.

12 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

(~ 13 Q Are you familiar with the Office of Emergencyi

O-
14 Services review of your plan?

15 A The State Of fice of Emergency Services? Yes.

16 Q In ---

. . -.-

17 A Well, I don't have it with me, but I --

18 Q No, that is all right. I will just ask you if you

19 are f amiliar with one particular aspect.

: 20 A Okay.

21 Q Are you familiar with the fact that in that plan

22 they -- or I won't say the fact that, because that willf,

U
23 assume something that is not in evidence, but are you -- did

24 that plan as f ar as you know make a recommendation that you

'

25 participate and have procedures developed in Orange County
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g for registering and taking care of the people that might go9

i I^') 2 to relocation centers?(/

3 MR. ROGIN: You said in that plan. Did you'mean

() 4 that review? State review of the Orange County plan? It

5 wasn't a plan.

6 MR. MC CLUNG: State review of the Orange County

7 plan. I may have misspoke (sic).
i'

l 3 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

9 0 Are you' familiar with that criticism, or --

10 A Yes, I am f amiliar with it, and we don't agree

11 with it, because we_have coordinated this with the Red Cross

| 12 and the County Social Services.

|

33 0 Okay, thank you. That is good.

|
~

34 And on page IV-4 of the Orange County plan, it
|

]j provides that the animal control coordinator for the County
| .

16 is directed to plan for pe's at relocation centers. Do you

! 17 have any standard operating procedures for dealing with pets
|

13 in the event that there is an emergency?

19 A Those -- or that particular SOP is one of those

|

| 20 that is on the list for development.

21 0 Do you know when that will be done?
r

; f- 22 A With the 15th of October as our --

V
23 0 15th of October.

24 A -- target date.

25 0 Have you -- thank you, that is very helpful.
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10 1 Turning for a second to the emergency broadcast

(,,) 2 system in the -- in your earlier testimony, you said that

3 currently the system would be operated through Los Angeles,

() 4 is that correct?

3 A That is right.

6 0 When do you think you will be able to put on line

7 the Orange County system?

8 A I would say before the first of the year. And

9 that is conservative. Hopefully it would be by November.

10 0 Now, you made the statement in your direct

11 examination that the use of the Los Angeles emergency

12 broadcast system would take substantially longer. Could you

/~T 13 clarify what you meant by that?

( \m/
14 A Yes, it is because we have to go through the

15 Los Angeles County Sherif f 's Department, who in turn goes

16 to the radio stations, and approves the entry into the
'

17 system of information that we want put over the EBS.

18 0 Now, do you have a direct line of communication

19 between the emergency operations center and the L.A. County

20 Sheriff's office?

21 A This would be handled under the current system

- 22 through County Control One.

23 MR. ROGIN: Mr. Poorman addressed that, I think.

24 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, he did.

25
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11 g BY MR. MC CLUNG:

|

|( 2 0 About approximately how much time do you think

| t
| 3 it would take f rom the time when you were -- made the

4 decision to send a specific message to the public overr.the

; 5 emergency broadcasting system in the emergency operations

|

| 6 cenrer, and the time when that message actually got broadcast,

7 using the existing system?

3 MR. ROGIN: I don't know if it is possible to

l
'

9 answer that question. If the witness can, I won't object.

10 WITNESS TURNER: I wouldn't even want to hazard a

11 guess.

12 MR. MC CLUNG: I should point out that the

|

| 13 witness has generally concurred with time estimates that were

| (( )~

g4 contained within the Wilbur Smith study.
i

! 15 JUDGE KELLEY: I believe he answered the

I
I 16 question by saying he couldn' t answer.
!

| 17
' MR. MC CLUNG: Okay. .

!

! 13 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

: 19 0 You have testified earlier that it would take

20 longer than it would take if it was down here, if we had our

. 21 operation in place today.
l
i

22 How much longer?

O
13 A Again, who can tell? Our proposed new emergency

l

24 broadcast system would be almost instantaneous. As soon as
r
b

15 we received notice that tr ce wa.e something going on at San

.-
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12 1 Onof re, within a matter of minutes, we could have it on the

: 2 air through the stations that are members of the system.

3 !!owever, I don't believe that that would be true if we had to'

4 use the existing L.A. EBS.
;

5
i

6
4

0

1 7
i
.

8

9

104

i

11

:

12
|
,

; , 14

!

! 15
i

I 16
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:
4
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:

18.-
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i
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u
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T23 kl 1 Q Could you outline briefly the step -- I assume
,

/ s e

\ ''' there is no standard operating procedure currently for noti-2

3 fying use of the emergency broadcasting system through L.A.,
n,

(_) 4 is that correct?

5 A Well, there is an existing Loe Angeles EBS plan

| 6 which tells what the linkage is. That is what I described
|

| 7 to you. We have to go to the county sheriff's office first.

8 Q But do you have an existing standard operating

| 9 procedure in your emergency facility for accessing the

10 emergency broadcasting system?

11 A Yes, it is in my basic county emergency plan.
.

12 The current system is outlined in that plan, and it is going

13 to be replaced by our new plan as soon as it is approved by

(' 14 the board.Ad
| 15 Q In your planning effort for Orange County, you
|

| 16 said that you have got some responsibility, some jurisdic-
|

| 17 tion over Dana Point as being an inincorporated area, and

is that includes the boat harbor down there, is that correct?
.

19 MR. ROGIN: Jurisdiction for emergency services,

20 I assume we are now talking about?

Il MR. MC CLUNG: Yes.

22 WITNESS TURNER: Well -- since it is part of

23 the unincorporated area of the county, yes, we do.

24 BY MR. MC CLUNG:
| 7_s

s 1
'~'

25 Q Do you have -- have you made any provisions for

("), u-

E_
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1 notification of people that may be in boats in the harbor?
'\-] k2 N
-m

2 A Not specirically, but we would t*y to accomplish

3 that through the Sheriff's harbor patrol set up, which,
O

- 4 again, is on the Orange County master communications net -

5 work.

6 Q Do you have an opinion on whether or not --- .

7 strike that. What is your opinion of the total time re-

8 quired for notification of the populus wihtin your jurisdic-
9 tion that there is an emergency at SONGS?

10 MR. ROGIN: I think the question can't be an-

11 swered unless we know when it begins, what point -- decision

12 to do --

13 MR. MC CLUNG: Oh, thank you. That is very

14 important.

15 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

16 Q From the time when it is determined in your

17 emergency operations center that you want to notify the

18 public of a specific action or a specific emergency,.how

19 long will it take in your opinion to notify all the people

20 within your emergency jurisdiction?

21 MR. ROGIN: Within the plume exposure pathway,

22 EPZ?

23 MR. MC CLUNG: Well, he referred earlier that

24 he doesn't care about San Diego and down, so I am just goinc

25 to refer in his particular jurisdiction.

O

- - . . -. -
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k3 MR'. ROGIN: But that goes --,, y
,

\'') .

JUDGE KELLEY: But still, the EPZ in Orange
2

3 County --

MR. MC CLUNG: Oh, within the -- yes, of course.
4'-

JUDGE KELLEY: Okay.
5

MR. MC CLUNG: I am sorry.6
,

JUDGE KELLEY: Thank you. I thought you said
7

all of Orange Coun'ty.g

MR. MC CLUNG: No, no, I am sorry.9

JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Fine.
10

MR. MC CLUNG: That is very appropriate.yy

WITNESS TURNER: I would expect with the new
12

siren system and the emergency broadcast system which we
13

([]) contemplate putting into effect shortly, it could be done! y .3

within a half an hour.
15

BY MR. MC CLUNG:16

Q And --37

A Or less.
-

gg

19 Q Okay. Turning to -- in the plan to appendix

20 six, I believe there should be located at that place some

21 sample -- some sample TV and radio. announcements, is that

22 correct?
.

A That is right.23

24 Q Who drafted these?
O("S

'

25 A These were drafted by a group which consisted

- . -
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1 of members of our staff, the county public information offi-g-) k4
U

2 cer and the Edison consultants. Not Edison consultants, the

3 Edison Company --
(.\ _
\J 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. McClung? Mr. McClung?

5 MR. MC CLUNG: Yes.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: How are you doing?

7 MR. I!C CLUNG: I am really, really close to

a the end here.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: Your ten minutes are gone.

10 MR. MC CLUNG: This is --

11 JUDGE KELLEY: A couple more minutes and I will
,

12 let you wrap up.

13 MR. MC CLUNG: This is my last question and I

) 14 just wanted to ask --

15 JUDG E KELLEY: Okay.

16 MR. MC CLUNG: -- a couple of questions regard-

17 ing these notifications, and maybe I am done. Just let me

-18' review this thing. I just have a couple of questions.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

20 BY.MR MC. CLUNG:

21 Q The sample at 6.2 -- this sample is referring

22 to a site emergency. At least that is what it says at the

23 top of the page. And part of the text says that the --

24 there is such a small amount o f radioactive release that''

/

25 it poses no threat to the general public. Now, hcw do you

/~%.

N-]

|
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,,k5 1 square that with the other provisions in the plan which
()

2 provide for sheltering or evacuation in site emergency situa-''

3 tions?

p)(_ 4 MR. ROGIN: I think the question is argumenta-

5 tive. It is just a sample of what might be used'in a par-

6 ticular occasion.

7 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay, I will strike the question.

8 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

9 0 Do you believe in your opinion that there is no

10 threat during a site emergency?

; 11 A I think it is conceivable that there can be no
i

12 threat, yes.

13 0 Okay. Are -- this is the final question. Are

14 you aware that the brochure that was sent out -- educational
(])

15 brochure that was sent out to the various people in the

16 emergency planning zone did not get sent out to everybody

17 within your jurisdiction in the emergency planning zone?

- 18 A I believ e it has been sent to everybody in the
. ._

19 emergency planning zone.

20 MR. MC CLUNG: Okay. No further questions.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Staff?

22 MR. HASSELL: Yes, I have --

23 CROSS EXAMINATION

24 BY MR. HASSELL:

25 O Mr. Turner, I just have two questions, and I'

O
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(^x k6
believe they are in areas that you have testified to pre-1

u-] <

2 viously, but it is still unclear to me who has responsibili-

3 ties with respect to a certain item. My first question is
,_

( )
N' 4 this. Would yer tell me who is responsible for ordering

5 the evacuation of persons within the plume exposure EPZ

6 for Orange County?

7 A Fo- Orange County it would be the operational

8 area coordinator on the advice of~the county health officer.

9 Q Would that order extend to all of San Juan

10 Capistrano, all of Dana Point, and Capistrano Beach?
' 11 A Under the terms of our proposed interjurisdic-

12 tional planning committee agreement, yes.

13 0 Well, let me back up. There is a need to ask

, ( ') 14 one more question, so are you saying then that if for exam-

15 ple an evacuation order were to be issued tomorrow, would

16 it be clear that that order extends to all of San Juan

17 Capistrano and all of Dana Point?

18 A I am~not certain that it would be clear if it

19 were to happen tomorrow. However, the interjurisdictional

20 planning committee -- the jurisdictions involved, and you
21 are mentioning only two now, the unincorporated area, that

22 is 6.he County of Orange, and the city of San Juan Capistrano ,

23 would be involved in a coordinated effort, and in all

24 probability, San Juan Capistrano would take,part in the
25 evacuation.

A
V

I
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k7 1 Does that answer your question?
,_

a

(#)
' 2 Q I guess so. It just seemed to me to be clear --

1 I mean important, I am sorry, to clear up for the record

() 4 precisely who is responsible for ordering an evacuation and

5 precisely those areas that the order would extend to. I

6 guess it is relatively clear. Thank you.

7 JUDGE JOHNSON: Yes, I hope this is brief.

8 You just answered a question of Mr. Hassell's with regard

9 to who calls an evacuation under what conditions. And no

10 one person is always available. Are there backups on each

11 of these principle people?2

12 WITNESS TURNER: In Orange County there is a

13 line of succession for the operation early coordinator that

14 starts with the chairman of the board, and the next one in(}
15 line is the vice chairman, and after.that the supervisors,

;

16 according to the number of their districts, and when they

17 are all exhausted, if we can't get any of them, then it is

18 the county-administrative officer, and the next one in.line
,

19 is the director of the general services agency, who was

20 also the chairman of the emergency management commission.

21 One of those people, we hope, would be available .

12 JUDGE JOHNSON: Yeah. We heard a great deal

23 this morning about the perfectly wonderful communication

24 network coming out of control one. What is,your -- I may

'(O'

./ 25 have missed this in the conglomeration of questions t,oday.

)
|
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k8
1 If I did I apologize. But what is your input, contact with

(7,) '

'' 2 control one?

3 WITNESS TURNER: Control one is the county

'N_/ 4 communications central control.

5 JUDGE JOHNSON: Yeah.

6 WITNESS TURNER: In my emergency operations cen-

7 ter, I have the very same facility which is operated by

8 representatives of control one. Besides that we have the

9 yellow telephone which is -- we are on the line along with

10 control one. We have two phones in EOC, two yellow tele-

11 phones, so we are immediately connected to them, and also

12 the teletype system. We nave i. teletype CRT and printer.

13 JUDGE JOHNSON: Thank you. It has been my

14 impression that you were intimately tied into the system --(}
15 WITNESS TURNER: Oh, definitely.

16 JUDGE JOHNSON: I think just one further ques-

17 tion. You have stated a few different contexts that you

18 are the coordinator for the unincorporated portions of

19 Orange County. You have also stated, if I understand cor-

20 rectly, that you are not a health physicist or meteorologist

21 or any of those disciplines. Is it important that you know

22 the people who are expert in other areas so that you know

23 what voice you are listening to and what authority it may

24 have?

25 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, it is very important, and
|
1
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k9 i we consider that we have coordinated and are familiar with
,, a

(-) all of the officials in those various functional areas, the2

3 ODAC, the media center and of course, the city of San

() 4 Clemente, Sheriff, Fire and all of the response agencies.

5 JUDGE JOHNSON: Yeah, So you would expect your

6 health physicist who is somewhere else to interpret any

7 radiation measurements that came in from the field or any-

a where else to tell' you what to do.with them?

9 WITNESS TURNER: That.is his primary reason

10 for being down there in the offsite dose assessment center,

is to receive the readings and interpret them along with
11

the rest of the people in the OCAC, that is the utility12

g3 representatives, and convey that information to the County

health officer who in turn w.4~1 determine what recommenda-g4 .

15 tion he will make to the .perationar,i coordinator.

16 JUDGE JOHNSON: Thank you,. sir.

17 WITNESS TURNER: You are welcome.

JUDGE HAND: Mr. Turner, it struck me as sort13
_ ,

19 of interesting that some of the top several most important

20 people in a general sort of way are elected people as op-

21 posed to normal ongoing employees, and elected officials. --

22 at least I assume your board of county supervisors is --

23 WITNESS TURNER: That is right. They are

24 all elected,

(n%) JUDGE HAND: -- elected. And am I correct that23

Os_/-
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kl0 1 chairman changes usually every year?
-s o

I ')
2 WITNESS TURNER: Yes.'~

3 JUDGE IIAND: Yes. And sinca we are dealing with

n
(_) 4 elected officials and there will be changes -- well at-

5 predictable intervals, except you aren't sure what the change

6 will be unti after the election is over. Who -- when you

7 get new people on board, who supervises, or a nc?v chairman,

how are they educated as to this plan and their responsi-8

9 bilities and how it operates? Who traAns them?

10 WITNESS TURNER: We have a program, an ongoing

11 program, which provides that we will brief new supervisors

12 within about a week or 10 days after they take office. We

13 brief them on the entire emergency plan spectrum for the

14 county, and of couuse there has been a lot of interest in(])
15 San Onofre, so that is one of the things that we really

16 bear down hard on in the briefing.

17 We bring them down and run them through the EOC

18 so they know what our response capabilities are. We explain

19 the communication system and all or the duties that they

20 assume as potential operational area coordinators.

21 JUDGE HAND: And this in fact is something that

22 has happened in the past?

23 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, sir.

24 JUDGE HAND: All right. That will be fine,

25 thank you.

rm
(_)

-,

-
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-) y JUDGE KELLEY: Would it be Tactical to briefk11
\_/ <

them ten days before they took office?
'

2

WITNESS TURNER: A new supervisor --3

'

4 JUDGE KELLEY: I am not being entirely facetious .

5 I mean there --

6 WITNESS TURNER: No, sir, but a new supervisor

7 is so snowed under by the time he has been there for a week

g or two that we want to give him at least that much time,

9 because there are so many things going on, they are really

not interested, so we give them a little time to soak it10

gy up and then get them down there and brief them.

JUDGE KEY. LEY: Well, how much interval is there
,2

between getting elected sujervisor and becoming one?
13

WITNESS TURNdR: Oh --) 14

JUDGE KELLEY: About.
15

WITNESS.TUndCR: I believe it is -- oh gosh.16

17 I w uld rather not try to answer. Can I defer it to --

~

ig JUDGE KELLEY: All I meant was -- I wouldn't

39 expect the briefing to take place on day one, but could it

20 take place on emergency responsibilities before they are

"

sworn in?21

12 WITNESS TURNER: It could. It could. This is

23 a program which has been going on now for about two years,

24 and it may be that we might possibly consider changing it.
b''1

25 JUDGE KELLEY: With regard to the decision to

O
,

. -
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,r1 k12 1 decide on evacuation at Orange County, did I understand you
'

L)
2 to say that t st is the operational area coordinator in

3 consultation with medical examiner, the medical advice --

t] 4 WITNESS TURNER: The health officer.'

5 JUDGE KELLEY: The health officer. Now, we

6 had testimony this morning from an official witL the Capis-

7 trano Unified School District. Maybe you were here and heard

8 it. But we were given draft guide which says progression of

9 an accident requiring evacuation of part or all of these

10 schools is a decision of the district superintendent. Now,

11 is that consistent with your understanding of who is in

12 charge?

13 WITNESS TURNER: It is because the school popu-

() 14 lation receives special attention in a situation like this,

15 whereas the general public -- I mean, we feel that it is

16 incumbent to get the school kids out of the area, and so it

17 would be the superintendent's decision to evacuate them.

18 That would be completely separate form the OAC's decision.

19 JUDGE KELLEY: But the OAC's decision would be

20 everybody in the county except the school kids, is that

21 right?

2~. WITNESS TURNER: Well, it would depend on

23 whether or not the superintendent of the schools had

("3 24 directed the evacuation prior to that decision. In that
V

25 event it would mean the school kids,

p.
O
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kl3 1 I misspoke myself. It the superintendent of

2 schools had not directed an evacuation, and the operational

! 3 area coordinator did, then it would include the school kids.
O'

4
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24.lg 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Oh. So the OAC can override the

(~') 2 superintendent on this question. The superintendent decided - -

(s

3 WITNESS TURNER: In my opinion, yes.

([ } 4 JUDGE KELLEY: -- I think this is a had idea, I

5 don't want to evacuate the schooln,. but the OAC said he is

6 wrong, everybody out, who is -- who controls 17 that case?

7 WITNESS TURNER: I would like to defer this to

8 Mrs. Fox.

9 JUDGE KELLEY: You don't have an opinion on it?

10 WITNESS TURNER: I have an opinion, yes, and that

11 is that the -- inasmuch as the Capistrano Unified School

12 District is tied in with the Orange County Department of

w 13 Education, who in turn is part of the County Government, that
{J

14 the OAC, that is, the Chairman of the Board of Supervisors

15 with the County, would probably have the authority to direct

16 it over the superintendents.

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Don't you think that in any event

18 it ought to be clear one way or the other? It is not the

19 sort of thing you should be debating at the moment of an

20 emergenc:?

21 WITNESS TURNER: Not at the time, no, sir.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Right.

O
23 WITNESS TURNER: I agree.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: In connection with your
O(/

25 development of the emergency plan for r ange County, have.you
1

>
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2 1 taken into account in any way the possible effects of an

2 earthquake. I will be more specific. An earthquake -- well,()/s_

3 what magnitude, thace are all sorts of questions one can

/'~T 4 factor in here,'but what I am trying to get at is have you
O

5 assumed that an earthquake mightothat would significantly

6 damage your transportation routes? Have you factored that

7 into your planning, and if you have, where has that led you?

8 WITJESS TURNER: There is no question but what a

9 major earthquake would significantly affect the ability to

10 evacuate the population. However, there is no way possible

11 f or any government to figure what the possible circumstances

12 might be, the number of dif ferent things that could happen,

13 so our philosophy is to have our resources all ready :nd we

14 know where they are, what they are and who they are in a

15 state of readiness, regardless of what the disaster is. That

16 is what our basic Orange County disaster plan or emergency

-17 plan is pre /.icated on, lhat plus mutual as'sistance, but I

18 couldn' t tell you, for instance, exactly how we would handle

19 a 7.5 earthquake, because I don't know which f reeways would

20 be out of action, or which overpasses would be down, which

21 hospitals would be out of commission, and so on, and if you

22 are speaking of this in relation to something at the plant
,_
(-

13 occurring at the same time, that would become one of the

24 details of the overall disaster situation.

25 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, I didn't mean 7.5 --

*

-
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3 1 MR. ROGIN: I knew you didn't in your question.

~'

('u ) 2 JUDGE KELLEY~. Okay. And I appreciate the

3 difficulty of generalizations in this .. area. I will try to be

() 4 as specific as I can, though.

5 !! ave you assumed in your planning that an
J

6 earthquake -- and I will give you one example, an earthquake

7 in the range of four and a half or five on the Richter Scale,

3 as it is normally called, M as I learned to say in San Diego,3

9 have you assumed that highway damage in that kind of a setting

10 could degrade your ability to respond to the situation to

11 such an extent that you could not evacuate?

12 MR. ROGIN: Can I ask one clarifying question?

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes.
b(~s

14 MR. ROGIN: Are we now assuming that there is not

15 a radiological emergency going on, but that -- just to

16 evaluate the ef fects thht the earthquake had on evacuation?

17 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me take it a step at a time.

18 Leave the radiological emergency aside for one moment. You

19 have to get to that, otherwise there is no point in asking
i

t 20 the question, but anyway, let me ask you first, have you

21 considered the possible effect of an earthquake in the range

22 of four and a half to five, as an example, might do tos

13 highways, and what that might do to you- ability co evacuate

24 in the event of a radiological emergency at or about the

h_
25 same time, involving a releasi that is such that it indicates

_ __ _ _
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4 1 that evacuation is the appropriate response?

(
T _ ,/ 2 WITNESS TURNER: That is -- that is assumed, in

3 the sense that the earthquake occ.rring concurrently with the

(~
(_)3 4 disaster at the plant would make .t impossible to evacu'te,- a

5 in which case, we would recommend a shelter option.

6 MR. ROGIN: Mr. Chairman?

7 JUDGE KELLEY: I mean, you have thought about that,

8 and --

9 WITNESS TURNER: We have thought about it, yes,

10 sir.

11 .~UDGE KELLEY: -- and your answer is that under

12 those circumstances you would recommend shelter?

() 13 WITNESS TURNER: T|6p ': !s c9rrect.

14 MR. ROGIN: Mr. Chairman, I didn't want to

15 interrupt in between your question and that answer, because

16 I didn't want to interfere with the witness's recollection,
- -

17 but I think that we are dealing now with a coincident event

18 type situation, which I don't believe is before us. I don't

19 want to interfere with your questioning, but I think I just

20 for the record ought to indicate that we think that issue is

21 beyond the scope of what the issues --

22 JUDGE KELLEY: The scope of coincident
(~))

--

%

23 MR. ROGIN: Yes.
,

7- 24 JUDGE KELLEY: -- I will speak for myself as one
V)

25 member of the Board. I think coincident events a-e so

-.
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5 g unrealistic that they don't have to be considered for any

i ) 2 regulatory purpose, as we stated earlier. But I am asking

3 the question anyway, and it is subject to criticism to that

O 4 extene.

5 MR. ROGIN: No, I wasn't criticizing. I just

6 wanted --

7 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

3 MR. ROGIN: -- our position to be understood on

9 the matter.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, fine. I agree with you on

11 that point.

12 In conneution with your consideration of a

(]) 13 shelter recommendation in this kind of a setting, have you

14 considered -- do you assume that people can be sheltered more

4 15 or less indefinitely, or is this something that is available
!

,

I
16 as an option only for a matter of a few hours?

17 WITNESS TURN 5R: Again, it depends on the

18 circumstances as far as evacuation capabilities are concerned.

19 Conceiveably it could be the only option we have for an

20 indefinite period of time, and I don't oelieve personally

21 that staying in shelter beyond a certain time is going to
,

22 endanger anybody's health. They are going to be a lot better(}
23 in there than they are outside.

24 JUDGE KELLEY: And I am not asking you, let me
)

25 make this clear, as a health physicist.

.

<~w w %
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6 1 WITNESS TURNER: Okay.

.I) 2 JUDGE KELLEY: Neither you nor I fit that cate-

3 gory. '

/~T
(/ 4 WITNESS TURNER: Right.

5 JUDGE KELLEY: But as an administrator of plans,

6 and f ar below the level of health physics expertise, it seems

7 to me you ought to have an opinion on whether shelter is an

8 option available for many days, let us say, a week, as an

9 example. And I believe, you said, that you thought well, you

10 are better off inside than outside.

11 WITNESS TURNER: That is right.

12 JUDGE KELLEY: And that sounds right to me, too.

) 13 WITNESS TURNER: Basically my --

14 JUDGE KELLEY: And it may become a matter of

15 degree, okay. Just one other small question, on the question

16 of notification, how long would it take to notify. You said,
..

17 I believe, you thought maybe a half an hour, or a little bit

18 better than that after the determination that there was an
19 nmergency.

20 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, sir.

21 JUDGE KELLEY: Why does it take that long

22
[ no far as the sirens are concerned? I mean, you can just turr,

23 them on, right?

r~g 24 WITNESS TURNER: Yes, you can turn the sirens on,

V
25 immediately, but the other people that might not hear the

- ___ ---
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7 1 sirens have got to be notified also, and that is when it

/T 2 takes getting out the emergency forces in their cars, with~

G a

3 their sirens, and PA systems.

(~} 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay, sure. But the sirens --
V

5 and again, we have had a witness on the sirens, but what is

G your understanding of their effectiveness in terms of

7 notification? Well, will that notify effectively 90 percent

8 of the people in the EPZ, or how many?

9 WITNESS TURNER: That is what the system was
.

10 established for, af ter a good deal of study, and I --

11 JUDGE KELLEY: 90 percent?

12 WITNESS TURNER: I believe -- yes .

13 JUDGE KELLEY : Okay. Redirect?

14 MR. ROGIN: No, we have no redirect.

15 JUDGE KELLEY: Mr. Turner, thank you very much.

16 You have had a rather long af ternoon. We appreciate your

-

17 joining us. You are excused.
- ~ ~

18 WITNESS TURNER: Thank you.

19 MR. CASEY: Mr. Chairman, just for the record, I

20 have handed out to the Board and the parties the remaining

21 two outlines of Applicants' direct examinations of our

22 subpoenaed witnesses, and I would also like to reflect for

('')'"
23 the record that I have given to the Board the letter from

24 fire chief Ron Coleman to Mr. Grimes, commenting on the FEMA

(D'# 25 findings, and also am giving to the Board, at their request,

.
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8 1 the comments from the State Office of Emergency Services to

G7' 2kj) the City of San Clemente on the San Clemente Plan. Make it

3 clear that they are not offered in evidence. They are just

(~) 4 being provided as a matter of courtesy.
x_/

5 JUDGE KELLEY: Fine, thank you.

6 MR. ROGIN: While he is doing that, we could

7 call our next witness.

8 JUDGE KELLEY: All right.

9 MR. ROGIN: Barbara Fox.

10 Whereupon,

11 BARBARA FOX

12 was called to the witness stand and, having been first duly
- - 13 sworn by the Chairman, was examined and testified as follows:

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Ms. Fox, we appreciate your being

15 here particularly around at least some people's dinnertine,

16 but appreciate your willingness to proceed.

.

17 DIRECT EXAMINATION

| 18 BY MR. ROGIN:

19 0 would you state your name for the record, please?

20 A Earbara Fox.

21 Q And your business address?

_ 22 A 900 North Broadway. Santa Ana, Calif ornia , 92701

t''/
23 Q Is that the same location that Mr. Turner works
24 at?

Gb
25 A It is around the corner, in the Civic Center area
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9 1 of Santa Ana.

q 2 0 Was a subpoena served on you in connection with
V

3 this proceeding?

O 4 A Yes, it was.
V

5 Q And is your appearance today pursuant to that

6 subpoena?

7 A Yes, it is.

8 Q Would you please state the organization for which

9 you work and your title?

10 A I work for the General Services Agency, County of

11 Orange, and my title is Assistant Director, General Services

12 Agency, in charge of special services .

13 Q Could you briefly desceibe for us your general
'

14 duties and responsibilities in that position?

15 A As assistant director of GSA, I have operational.

16 responsibility for managing the agency in the director's

17- absence. I have day to day line responsibility for the
~

18 emergency management division, and two other divisions in the

19 County of Orange.

20 Q And one of those divisions is the one Mr. Turner

21 is in?

22 A Right. Mr. Turnc:: is the emergency management

'

23 division.

24 Q Could you briefly describe your education and

"),

25 training? And let me add just employment background very .
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10 1 briefly, that especially relates to your position that you

7"3 2 hold now.
()

3 A Okay. I have a bachelors degree in political

4 science with a minor in management, and I have a mastersrs
L)

5 degree in public administration. I have over 12. years'

6 experience in local government, four of which were in the

7 municipal governmental levels, with fire and police

8 organizations.

9 The remainder of those years have been spent'

10 with the County of Orange, two of then with the county

11 probation department, which required interface with the Orange

| 12 County criminal justice council.

'13 Since 1975, I have been with the General Services,

1(.rm! ()'
14 Agency, County of Orange, and since 1977 in charge of

15 special services, which has the emergency management division.
,

|

16 Q Could you briefly describe for us how the

17 emergency response organization or er.ergency management
|
.

18 organization fits into the County plan in terms of emergencies
!

j 19 and services to be provided?,

20 A I think it may be easier to understand the

! 21 organization relation of emergency management if I take just

22 a few moments to describe the County of Orange structure.
|

()'' - 23 The County of Orange is headed up by an elected

24 body of _five individuals elected at large in the county

O-- 25 unincorporated area.

.
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11 1 Below the Board of Supervisors are agencies or

/"T 2 departments. Some of those agencies are headed up by\_J

3 elected of ficials, e.g. the Sheriff-Coroner, and the tax

(]) 4 collector.

5 Other of those agencies or departments are headed

6 up by appointed department heads. One of the major agencies

'

7 reoorting direct'my to .the Board is the General Services

3 Agency. The General Services Agency is headed up by a

9 director. I report to that director. Mr. Turner reports to

10 me and to the Director on -- in regard to the emergency

11 management council.

12 The emergency management council is an organization

.

)
which is created by codified ordinances, County of Orange.13

14 It provides for statement of what is an emergency, a line of

15 succession. It prJvides the mechanisms for emergency

16 proclamation. It gives te the emergency management council

"

17 primarily direction and control responsibilities in the

18 event of an emergency, and Mr. Turner plays a key role,

19 because emergency management coordination was placed in -

20 General Services Agency so as to use the disciplines of all

21 the County f amily, including health, fire, po lice ,

22 environmenta1 services to develop integrated, coordinated

23 county plans .

24 That is a mouthful, I know, but --

O
25 0 I think it is helpful, thank you.

I

-.
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.12 1 A And there are over 10,000 employees in the

,,

(_) 2 County of orange.

3 Q Were the different disciplines that you have

(m) 4 described brought together in some manner in the preparation
,

_

5 of the emergency plan for the nuclear f acility?

6 A Yes, they were. The update of the orange County

7 san onof re plan was developed just as all of our other plans

8 are. There are minimum guidelines, in this case specifically

9 a NUREG 0654, plus county existing operating policies and
2

10 procedures.

11 The staff coordinated with each of the line

12 agency department heads and their staf f in developing the

13(]) respective sections of this plan and updating it. Those
,

14 staf f also were made available the consultant reports from

15 the Applicant, of which there are manf which pertain to

16 particular areas such as evacuation time plan models.
.

- 17 our health physicist, for example, and our
,

18 county health of ficer reviewed the consultant reports f rom

19 Edison, Dr. Linnemann and others, and concurred in the plar
,

20 that you see now, which is still being updated and revised.

21 So, my response to that is that the emergency

22rT management division and I did not just write this plan or
V

23 accept on f ace value the -- you know, Applicants ' consu ltants

24 studies. I must admit they .were very, very helpful. They(-v
25 were validated within the limits of the disciplines in the Cot nty.

4

_ m _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ _ ,__ - - -
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3p#25-1 1 Q Have the different disciplines also participated

(')) 2 in any exercises or tests to see if the plan can be put
x

3 into operation?

(') 4 A Yes. Every year for about the past four or.~five
v

5 years we've had a general emergency exercise which brings

! 6 together all the executive' management personnel and their

7 s ta f f s . In '81 we have had two exercises to implement this

8 plan. We had one in January, 1981, and we had one in May,

9 1981.

10 0 Does the general services agency or a division of
|

11 that provide training to employees in the various areas that

12 they may be called upon to perform in during an emergency?

13 A Yes. We coordinate training programs that are
)

| 14 available with regard to S,an Onofre emergency response

15 capability. Those which are provided by the Applicant. We
|

16 also provide radiological monitoring training because we do
i .- -

-

17 have certified radiological monitor trainers on our staff to

18 the county fire department personnel who are used as our

19 radiological monitoring teams. And all county employees are

20 considered civil defense workers. Many of them in addition

21 to fire dep'artment personnel have already been trained.

22
| g-) Q There has been some discussion about the arrange-
%)

23 ments that the county has with various cities, such.as San

24 Clemente, San Juan Capistrano, and the unincorporated areas.7-
(''/

25 Could you please just describe for us the general nature of
.

[

, -
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2 1 those arrangements and what services are provided to the

t'''; 2 various jurisdictions?
L)

3 A Okay. Starting at the state level we save the

i ('') 4 California Master Mutual Aid Agreement, we have the Unified
N/

5 Orange Coiinty Emergency Management Agreement, which was an up-

6 date of an on-going agreement which pertains to the cities and
:

7 the county here in Orange County. We have a city-county service

8 contract for public safety services to those cities who

9 contract from the county fire or county sherriff for public

10 safety services. We also have a health services agreement

11 with each of the cities, which is being updated now. In those

12 agreements it is specified that the cities accept the county

13 health officer, who is a licensed physician, as the health
bgm

14 officer for their city.

15 0 Do you have arrangements -- you've now described:

16 some services that you provide. Do you also have arrangements

17 with respect to services you may request from different

18 jtcisdictions in the event that you deem it advisable?

19 A Yes. Going back to the California Emergency

20 Services Act, that provides for assistance from the State of

21 California and they may interface with t he federal government,

1!

22 or we may directly. If for some chance we couldn't get

()!

23 through, although our communications systems are very good and ;

24 I suspect we could, we also have state laws in the various

''')'
25 areas, whether it be health, public safety -- other kinds of

I
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3 1 police and sherriff type laws -- general government code

2 provisions, and let's see -- we also have within the county
.r')(_

3 area, again, under the California Master Mutual Aid, an

(3 4 agreement with all the cities to help each other in the event,

L)
5 of an emergency.

6 0 There has been some discussion today and earlier
:

7 in the hearings about the IAEP. Are you familiar with that

3 document?
;

.

9 A Yes, ' am.

10 0 Could you describe what its function is, please?

11 A Well, the IAEP I believe that is being referred
|

|

12 to is a draft document that the Applicant provided to the;

j- 13 jurisdictions. It has served as a base foundation from which
,L

14 we are formalizing our interjurisdictional policies. We do'

15 have, as evidenced by the May exercise performance and

16 also by on-going interjurisdictional planning efforts, con-

17 currence on many of the major policy areas, e.g'., before

18 sirens are activated the decision would be coordinated to

| 19 provide for an orderly evacuation, if thatwas the protective

20 action being taken.

21 Q I'm guilty of doing somet.hing that I shouldn't

_
22 do. IAEP is the Interagency Agreement and Evacua* .on Procedure

%-~/>

23 for the San Onofre Plume Exposure Pathway Eraergency Planning

24 Zone, dated December, 1980, and it is Exhibit 50. It has beenn
~

25 referred to often by its initials. I just want to make clear
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4 1 what that document is. Are there being revisions now made

D.

~ (_) 2 to the IAEP?

3 A Yes, there are.

i ) 4 Q Is that one of the functions of the interjurisdic-

5 tional planning committee?

6 A Correct.

: 7 Q That has been referred to also in testimony. Can

8 you describe what that committee.,has been doing and go back

9 to perhaps what its genesis was and when it began?

10 A Subsequent to the adoption of 0654 as federal law

11 the jurisdictions around San Onofre involvedain off-site

| 12 emergency response planning quickly realized that we had to

< fl 13 get together to discuss what all that meant as far as imple-
\-)

14 mentation. These planning efforts, which is now called the

15 SONGS Interjurisdictional Planning Committee, did start after
.

16 0654 and have been on-going.
._.

~

17 Q The reference you made to "after 0654" was -

18 A NUREG.-

19 Q NUREG 0654 came out. Can you put a date on when

20 the actual meetings began? Or a season?

21 A Oh, I would say in early and mid 1980. I forget

12 the exact date that 0654 came down.(~)
\_/

13 Q Are you familiar with the personneland equipment

24
(-)x, that Orange County can bring to bear to implement its emergenc: r

\-
25 plancfor the San Onofre Nuclear Generating Station?
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.5 1 A Yes, I am.

n
(_) 2 0 And do you believe that the personnel and equipmen :

'

3 that are available are suf,ficient to implement the plans and

r3
5 4 to carry out evacuations or sheltering as may be required to%j

5 protect the public in the event of an emergency?

6 A Yes, I do.

7 0 were you involved in the exercise that took place

8 on May 13, 1981, involving the testing of the emergency

9 response plans?

10 A Yes, I was.

11 0 Can you tell us what your participation in that

12 exercise was?

(]} 13 A I functioned as the director of the general
.

14 services agency, which has responsibility, in addition to

15 my department, which has public services, direct public

16 services, general services agency is responsible for all

17 communications nd transportation and facilities, maintenance

18 and support, procurement. Mr. Poorman, county communications

19 division, was reporting to me during that exercise.

20 Q Did you subsequently receive the review, the FEMA

21 review, which I think bears a date of May 13, 1981, commenting

22 on the performance of the different agencies and jurisdicticns(3
V

: 23 during the exercise?

24 A Yes, I did.

25 Q Did you make a study of the report, he FEMA

. _ . .
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6 1 report, with respect to the operation of the Orange County

('v') 2 people and operations during the exercise?

3 A Yes, we did. We had -- conducted an in-depth

(~} 4 analysis of all the line response agencies and' the coordinating
v

5 divisions to review and critique the FEMA report.

6 0 Subsequently did you prepare a letter dated

7 August 3, 1981, addressed to Mr. Anthony L. Palmumbro, Regiona:
.

8 Director of Federal Emergency Management Agency, reporting

9 on your response to the FEMA findings?

10 A Yes, we did.

11 Q And was that letter signed by Mr. T.R. Eagan,

12 Director, General Services Agency, Chairman of the Emergency
.

13 Panagement Council?
3

.G
: 14 A Correct.

15 0 And also attached to that letter was there a

16 letter addressed to Mr. Brian Grimes dated June 19, 1981,
,

~

17 which was signed by Mr. Ralph B. Clark, Chairman of the

18 Board of Supervisors?

19 A Correct.
.

20 Q And did you prepare that letter as well, although

21 it bears Mr. Clark's signature?

22 A Yes, I did.

>

23 MR. ROGIN: That document that I've described was

24 previously distributed and I'd ask that it be marked and offer

O
25 it in evidence as Exhibit 141.

. .
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7 1 MR. MC CLUNG: No objecticn.

'm,
t ,! 2 JUDGE KELLEY: So ordered.

l 3 (The document was marked for
/~N
(_j 4 identification and received,

|

| 5 in evidence as Applicants'
1

6 Exhibit No. 141.)

| 7 BY MR. ROGIN:
;

8 Q Can you generally describe what Exhibit 141 is

.
9 and what the letter says, without getting into the details of

|

10 any particular area in it, Ms. Fox?

11 A The letter to Mr. Palumbo?

|
! 12 0 Yes.

(w}( 13 A Basically, the letter to Mr. Palumbo, based upon!

''

14 the debriefing exercise within the county organization and

15 discussion with other jurisdictions, the letter to Mr.

|
16 Palumbo summarizes on a general level the fact that we dis-

|

| 17 agree with the determination of inadequacy of the capability
|

18 to implement the plan. It specifically addresses specific

19 FEMA critique items or comments and in some cases we agree,

| 20 other cases we feel that they did not review enough of the
|

21 existing plans or did not have enough knowledge about the

22 specific thing which they were observing.-}.s
23 And for those reasons the finding, we felt, was

24 invalid. So it is a series of specific responses and then a
>

gg
x. )

25 summary statement requesting Mr. Palumbo to consider these in
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8 1 his review of the interim findings.

. (~/; 2 Q Could you briefly describe the attachment to that

3 letter, the letter to Mr. Grimes?

p() 4 A The letter to Mr. Grimes was sent as a preliminary

5 to the full county response to the full report. It again

6 states that, based on our preliminary review, that we disagree

7 with the basic finding that until corrective actions have been

8 taken the off-site capabilities for implementation of the

9 plans are not considered adequate.

10 Q Both of these documents are official statements,
i

11 as it were, of Orange County?

12 A Yes.

(~) 13 Q And I gather the conclusion is that you believe
v

~,.

14 the plans are now capable, the Orange County plans are now

15- capable 'of being implemented.

16 A Correct.

17 Q Have you reviewed Exhibit No. 133, Mr. Marri's

18 statement of certain deficiencies, his comments about certain

19 deficiencies which were identified by the RAC-FEMA review

20 comments?

21 A I have reviewed them. I wouldn't call them de-

22 ficiencies. I think that they are areas for improvement inr3
C/

23 sone cases, in other cases they are things thatwe generally

- 24 agree to do, but are they critical to the successful protec-
v

25 tion of the public? I mean, they are things we are going to

-
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9 1 do. But I don't necessarily call them deficiencies.

) 2 0 You don't agree with t2c fact that they are

3 deficiencies, that is the first point?

O - A we11, correce. Genere11v sgeexine, vee.

5 0 And as identified under the Orange County heading

6 in that exhibit, are these areas that you are now working on

7 to prepare SOP's, without describing a11 of them again, as

8 those described by Mr. Turner ear 1ier?

9 A Right, although in May in many of these areas we

10 had agreement between the jurisdictions and also intracounty

'

11 as to wha.t the policy was.

12 0 Let me put it this way, then. Do you believe that

13&p either SOP's and procedures exist to take care of these.

14 matters already or will be in p1 ace by October 15?

15 A By the end of October at the 1atest.'

16 MR. ROGIN: I do not proposa, Mr. Chairman, to

17 go through the 1etter that contains the comments that was

18 identified as Exhibit 141. I think it will expedite matters.

19 They are identified, the comments are there, and I feel that

20 they can be dealt wit.h on cross examination since they are

21 now in evidence. And with that comment, that wou1d conclude

22 our examination of Ms. Fox.
L

23 JUDGE KELLEY: Pine. Thank you. Cross?

24 fjf

25
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<~ T26 kl 1 MR. MC CLUNG: I don't know if I plan to go
N)3 '

2 through them either at this point in the day.

_ 3 JUDGE KELLEY. Ms. Fox, this is Mr. McClung,

\# 4 representing the GUARD Intervenors and Carstens Intervenors.

5 CROSS EXAMINATION

6 BY MR. MC CLUNG:

7 Q A few brief questions with regard to your

8 educational background. Do you have any coursework in the

9 health field -- the health fields?

10 A No, I do not.

11 Q Do you have any course work or degrees relating

12 to psychology of any sort?
,

13 A Any coursework? Yes.

() 14 Q Sure.

15 A One graduate level course and about three under-

16 graduate levels. Was that with reference to psychology, is

17 that what you asked?

' ~ '

18 Q Yes.

19 A Any degrees in it, no.

20 Q And what -- basically those courses refer to?

21 A General psychology of human beings in group

22 and stress situations.

23 Q Were they a part of your management degree?

24 A Correct.

O What, if any, experience have you had in an25 '

O
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k2 1 actual emergency situation?

(')
,

6
''

2 A Okay. When I was employed by municipal govern-

3 ments, I was involved in providing staff services and coor-
p
(-) 4 dinating in an emergency operations center capacity for

5 fires and some hazardous material spills. In the county I

6 was involved with providing coordinated and backup services

7 to the director of the general services agency for the flood

8 situation and in the flood threat ~of about two years ago.

9 Q Were you in the same position that you are in

10 now two years ago?

11 A Yes.

12 Q And could you describe briefly your role in

13 that flood emergency?

() 14 A My role in that flood emergency was to back up

15 the director of GSP, in the event that he was unavailable.

16 It was also to make sure that the emergency management divi-

17 sion had -- what is the word I -- the emergency. operations

18 center in-the county is ready to be activated it any moment,
,

19 but like putting out pencils and papers -- had me.de necessary

20 the minor items that needed to be put into place for the

21 line service chiefs to conduct business there.

22 Also to advise the board in conjunction with

23 the manager, emergency management division regarding legal

24 resolutions and guidelines to refresh their. memories in

O
25 these areas, in conjunction with county counsel. To make

(A_)
.

.__
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sure that the operational area coordinator, the directionk3 i. jxs
'

and control group have all t1 information or resources they''
2

need to make their decisions.3
,O) Would it be a fair characterization of your(_/ 4 Q

branch of the Orange County government that you provide the
5

basic structures and equipment for the operation of govern-6

7 ment?

g A Correc't.

9 Q Now, are --

A In reference to general services agency?
10

33 0 Yes.

A Yes.12

13 Q Is the county health officer directly within

14 the general services agency?,()
| 15 A No, he is in human services agency.

16 Q How about the sheriff?

17 A The sheriff is a separate department, Sheriff

13 Coroner. _

19 Q How about the fire department?

20 A The fire department is a separate department.

21 Q How about the agricultural commissioner?

12 A It is a separate division of county government.'

23 Q Would these various people that I just recited ,

have particular functions that they would do in an emergency(s 24
.

'%)'

| 25 situation?

|

|

|
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k4 1 A Yes.-s <

(#)
2 Q Would you have any authority over them in that'

3 type of situation?
,q
V 4 A No.

3 0 Could you describe briefly the chain of command --

6 you discussed it earlier, in a regular -- if there were an
7 emergency developing at the San Onofre Station, could you

8 tell me who or how the chain of command would work, begin-

9 ning with someone at the en.orgency operations facility, and

10 I know you have a health physicist stationed there, getting

11 information that there is some type of emergency whi;h is

12 going to require evacuation, potentially. At least that is

13 the recommenda' an at that point. Could you describe to .

O 14 me how that would go up the chain of command?

15 A I have to ask you a question before I answer the

16 question. Are you saying --

17 Q Okay.

18 A -- that the notification from the plant has

19 come in on our established communication channels, and the

20 notification is that the plant is recommending protective

21 measure evacuation? Is that what'you are saying -- asking?

22 Q Exactly. That is exactly what I am asking.

23 A Okay. So we are going to a -- on the schedule

24 of possible types of events, possibly pretty serious if(g
w_/

25 they are recommending evacuation right away. That would

O
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k5 1 come into control one. Control one is, as previously stated

() '

2 in the record, open 24 hours a day and staffed adequately.'~

3 Control one then has to notify immediately the operational

(''\
(,) 4 area coordinator who is the chairman of the board. Ifsthe

5 chairman of the board is not available it goes down to the

6 vice chairman, and then there is a sequenca by ordinance

7 for that.

8 He also immediately -- and he will probably

9 get -- control one will probably get one of " hose individualt s.

10 If you don't get any board members you have anorbar line

f 11 of succession to go through. The staff at control one know

12 this.

13 He also automatically would call the county

's 14 health officer, who in our plan is set up as a check and(d
15 balance on the whole decision making process. He is called'

16 a designated county authority, and he can make recommenda-

17 tions and statements about the state of public health in- !

-- 18 dependent of the operational area coordinator. These

19 people are notified immediately if they felt that there was

20 not sufficient time to fully activate the EOC before, say,

21 recommending evacuation, and I do say this, that they

22 recommend, particularly like the county health officer, has

23 to validate -- I lost my train of thought there for a moment .

24 County health officer doesn' t take the plant.'s recommenda-
('

25 tion verbatim. The recommended protective mitigation measure.

O
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1 He has a health physicist, plus he has a base
-} k6 <
~s

2 knowledge or this subject area. He has operating guidelines

3 in our plan. If he had to make a decision quickly, he could

[D'' 4 make a decision quickly.

5 Q Thank you, that is helpful. I am going to try

6 to clarify a few things for myself.

7 A It is a confusing organization --
,

8 Q Yeah.

9 A -- sometimes, I know.

10 Q If the notification from control one goes out

11 to the various people you have discussed, and --

12 A There are established lists.

13 Q Yeah, F a established list, and let's assume

A
(_) 14 they get the management team that makes the decision which

~.

15 consists of the chairman of the boc.rd of supervisors and

16 the other people that are available --

17 A Right.

18 0 ; - how-long would it take, ~in your bpinion,

19 for that group to convene at the emergency operations cen-

20 ter?

21 A That group or their authorized designees would

22 be there probably within 15 to 20 minutes. Now, if it hap-

23 pened in the middle of the night, it might be -- well, it

(~} 24 still might be only 15 or 20 minutes, because traffic isn't
s_/

25 that bad at that time, and most of the people do live in

O
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( k7 1 Orange County.
A_]- <

2 Q Are any -- do any -- are all those people

3 notified in that team that you are referring to by regular
,_

( ;
'' 4 public telephone?

5 A You mecr the alest list?
6 Q yes.

7 A The Intra-county alert list? To notify person-

8 nel to come to the emergency operations center?

9 Q Yeah. I am referring -- but I am trying to make

10 specific reference now to the -- maybe I -- let me clarify..

11 Maybe there is scmething that I don't understand here.
i 12 There is a group of people that are called in the event of

13 an emergency by control one, and I understand that there ia

(}) 14 a list and an order like a hierarchy that they call, but I

i 15 also understood from previous testimony that there is a

16 group of people that if they were all there, would convene

17 at the emergency operation center, and I have forgotten the
~

18 name of that group, but they -- -

19 A The direction and control group.
I

20 Q The direction and control group, yes. Now,

21 do the members of the direction and control group have any

22 way of being notified that except for by public telephone?

23 A If it happened during normal work hours, fire

24 and sheriff have teletype systems in their headquarters.(-)
%.),

25 Also, if it happened -- yeah, the back up, I guess, if there

|

O
;

!

!

|
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k8 1 was no other way to notify them by telephone, it would be
g <

l 2 a physical notification, and during normal work hours, that

3 is just about a -- that is not a very large radius of area - -

r-
(s,)s

.

4 I mean of area.

5 0 Wh8 has responsibility next in line after the
6 board of supervisors?

7 A Okay, after you go through the chairman and four

8 members, it would be the director'cf general services agency .

9 Q So that would be --

10 A I mean and the CA -- pardon me, the CAO and then

11 the director of general services agency.

12 Q What is the CAO?

13 A The County administrative officer of the county.

'k
15

16

17

. 18
_

.

19

20

21

22

23

- 24

25

O
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tp#27-1 1 Q Okay. So if the emergency management group that

CO) 2 you talked about -- I always -- it is so late in the day I

3 keep forgetting the name of the thing. That consists of --

13
\._/ 4 who are the functional people on that group?

5 A Emergency management council is comprised of the

6 director of human services agency, the director of the

7 general services agency, the fire protection services depart-

8 ment head, the county sherriff coroner -- let's see. Sherriff,

9 fire, human services, general services -- environmental manage--

10 ment agency, non-voting members are the chairman, board of

11 supervisors, and the county administrative officer.

12 0 Okay.

0 13 A But the direction and control group is that group-3w)
,

14 which staffs the emergency operations center fcr purposes of

15 drills and/or response to real emergencies. They are for all

16 intents and purposes the same people as on the council.
..

'

17 Q Same functional people.
'

18 A If they are not available, they have designated

19 alternates.

20 Q Okay. You said that the chairman of the board

21 was non-voting. What do you mean by that?

n 22 A On this emergency management council he is non-U
23 voting because the emergency management council powers and

24 duties are to advise on the emergency management program and

25 to recor: mend laws, rules and regulations, either amendments or
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2 1 new ones.

(') 2 0 Okay. I think what I want is the direction and
v

3 control group.

(~s) 4 A Okay.
x

'

5 0 That group is basically the same people that

6 you outlined on the council.

7 A Basically.

3 0 Who has authority within that group to declare a

o protective action for your jurisdiction?

10 A The operational area coordinator can order a

11 protective action. The county health officer, who is the

12 designated county a uthority, has full authority and responsib-

13 ility under our board approved plan to recommend and to make.-
i

.

14 public announcements regarding recommended mitigation measures

15 to protect the public. He does make recommendations to the

16 operational area coordinator, who is the chairman of the

~ ~

17 board, or the next available supervisor, as I previouslyl
~~

13 discussed. But he can independently m..ke proclamations.

19 0 You described various contracts that you have

| 20 with other state agencies and local jurisdictions regarding

21 emergency type situations and you described the city and

22 county service contract, I believe, city-county service
7-
L)

23 contract. Would that be the contracc -- would you have one

24 of those types of contracts with San Juan Capistrano?_

''
25 A Yes. I believe there are agreements for public

s

e w
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3 1 safety services. They also are a member of the Orange County

n( ) 2 Unified Emergency Management Agreement process. That agreement

3 is an overview. There are two agreements. One pertains to

n
(_) 4 contract public, safety services on an on-going basis. The

5 city does not have its own police and fire. The other agree-

6 ment is the Orange County Cities Emergency Management Unified

7 Disaster Agreement, which basically provides for coordinated

8 planning efforts, assistance from our county emergency man-

9 agement staff, and an exchange of ideas and what is happening.

10 For example, that group, we did discuss the San

11 Onofre emergency plan updating process with. So the other

12 cities do know generally the state of planning with regard
J

(~' 13 to SONGS.<

D
14 0 You discussed in your testimony that you were in

15 charge of knowing what state laws are applicable to your

16 jurisdiction in the case of an emergency type situation. Coulc;

17 you outlin~e the various laws that directly pertain to radio-

18 logical emergency.)

19 A These laws are referenced in the plan, in the

20 introduction, I believe. The authorities for the plan and

21 when I said I was responsible for kncwing the laws I didn't

22 mean in detail. What I mean is that making sure that the
(~}/N-

23 direction and control group who comes to the room, although

24 they probably will have a plan, do have copies of the plan.

25 They know conceptually and in detail in many cases what is in
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4 1 it. The authorities and the laws are included in the plan,

/~3 2 I believe. Let me find them.
\s/

3 MR. ROGIN: Is there some area that Mr. McClung

(} 4 wanted to inquire about or is it just the fact that he wanted

5 a list of the laws. They are in the plan.

6 MR. MC CLUNG: I just wanted to see if -- she

7 said that that was one of her duties and I wanted to know if

8 she knew about those particular lawa.

9 MR. ROGIN: Do you want her to continue to look

10 for them?

11 MR. MC CLUCG: She does not have to look for them.

12 That's fine.

13 WITNESS FOX: I just saw them.; g%

6]s
14 MR. MC CLUNG: No further questions of this,

15 witness.

16 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. Staff?

* 17
~ ~ ~~

CROSS EXAMINATION

18 BY MR. HASSELL:

19 Q M3. Fox, my name is Mr. Hassell. I'm one of the

20 counsel for NRC Staff. I only have about three or four

21 questicns I'd like to ask you. I'd like to direct your

22 attention to page 8 of Applicants' Exhibit 141, which is

bsn
23 entitled " Letter from Orange County to FEMA Regarding Orange

24 County Response to Evaluation Report, San Onofre Nuclear.

''
25 Generating Station Off-Site Emergency Response Plans Exercise
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5 1 of May 13, 1981." Do you have a copy of that in front of you?

-,y
V 2 (Pause)

3 A Pardon me, counsel? Page 8?

r-
()T 4 Q Yes. Page 8. Looking at the recommendation

5 identified as No. 3. It reads that all traffic closed and

6 roadblock procedures be reviewed to incorpe,rati lessons

7 learned during the exercise, especially re7arding traffic

8 backup in hazardous areas and assignments of manpower and

9 equipment to roadblocks. I'm sorry. Have you gotten to page

10 87

11 A Yeah, I've gotten to page 8.

12 Q Okay. I'm looking at Recommendation No. 3.

(]) 13 A Okay.
N. ..

14 Q My questionmto you is with respect to that recom-

15 mendation do you believe any lessons were learned by the

16 Orange County personnel concerning traffic closure and road-

17 block procedures during the May 13 exercise?

18 A You mean as it would pertain to the real world,

19 to an operational emergency?

20 0 I'm talking with respect to the May 13 exercise

21 do you believe that there were any lessons learned in terms

22(} of experiences concerning the traffic closure and roadblock

23 procedures during that exercise?

24 A I believe that probably scenarios should be more
(~')

25 well thought out before exercises are conductede.
_

#

J
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6 -1 Q Would you turn to page 18 of Applicants' Exhibit

O 2 141? On that page there is a heading entitled " County of

3 Orange Response".

) 4 MR. ROGIN: To which recommendation? There are a(

5 number of headings.

6 MR. HASSELL: Oh, I'm sorry. It is the first

7 headinF mty of Orange Response" at the top of the page.

8 WITNESS FOX: Okay. I found it, counsel.

9 BY MR. HASSELL:

10 0 Okay. The second part of that response, I have

11 a question. My question is do you know when the intra-EOC

12 display procedures will be reviewed?

13 A You are on page 18?

14 0 I am on page 13 of Applicants' Exhibit 141.

15 A Oh, I'm sorry.

16 Q Did I misspeak myself? I'm sorry. I'm very

17 sorry. Page 13.

18 A I think we are all just tired. Okay.
'

19 Q Looking at the first heading, " County of Orange

20 Response", at the top of the page, because there are two.

21 A Okay. And the question was do I know what?;

:

| 22 Q Do you know when the intra-EOC display procedures

23 will be reviewed?

24 A They are being reviewed right now.OJ
25 Q Do you know when that review is contemplated to be
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7 1 finished?

h 2 A I would say by the end of October, L981.

3 Q Thank-you. Are you familiar with the San Clemente
,

V 4 plan?

5 A Generally.

6 ///

7

8

9

10

11

12

O 13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

'

rw 27s

V
23

24
g\,./

25
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28.1g 1 Q As I understand it, in that plan, it indicates

,

V, 2 that the fire chief has the authority to order an evacuation.

3 Mr. Turner has testified earlier that the operational area

d,, 4 coordinator is responsible for ordering the evacuation oh

5 persons within the plume exposure emergency planning zone for

6 orange County.

7 My question is this. Would the operational<

8 area coordinator'c order or decision to evacuate within the

9 plume exposure emergency planning zone supersede a decision

10 by the fire chief of San Clemente not to evacuate?

11 A In my opinion, no.

j 12 MR. HASS2LL: Thank you. I have no further

1.1 questions.

14 JUDGE KELLEY: Let me ask you essentially the

15 same question, except it is not the fire chief. It is the

16 superintendent of the Capistrano Unified School District.

17 Whose opinion controls in the event of disagreemen t

18 about evacuation between those two officials?

19 WITNESS FOX: I think to answer your question we

20 have to go back to the role of the county health officer,

21 which was deliberately set up as a check ar.d balance in this

22 whole decision-making process. He has full authority to

23 recommend a protective mitigation measure for the public,
,

24p including school children, anybody who lives within the
G

25 confines of Orange County, not the County of Orange
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2 'l unincorporated area only. Including cities and the county

! _

11 unincorporated area.(}
3 He makes this recommendation and finding that the

(y~'t 4 public health is jeopardized, and it applies to everyone.
,.

| 5 The suparintendent does have, probably, final say in
|

6 evacuation . In all probability, through my years of

| 7 experience in Orange County, working with the cities, I have

8 never known a situation where the health officer made a

9 finding' that the public health was jeopardized, and the

10 responsible of ficials didn't consider that.

11 JUDGE KELLEY: I am just a little confrsed,

12 though, about the mechanism. I thought that the county

! 13 health officer considered the situation and he made a
(s s

| 14 recommendation to the of ficials who in turn recommended
,

15 evacuation of the public. I mean, does the county health'
i

| 16 of ficer himself make a public recommendation before he has
t

I

17 gone to these other of ficials?,

|
I 18 WITNESS FOX: If they are available, he will go
I
.

; 19 to the other officials first. If they are not available, he

20 can make a recommendation directly. He has that kind of

21 authority in this area.
.

22 JUDGE KELLEY: Well, let us assume that they are
7

! (
23 both available, and he goes to the OAC and it is sort of a

|
l 24 close judgment call, if you will, given all the f actors

O''
25 involved, and the OAC thinks let us not evacuate, and the

. _.

e
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| 3 1 superintendent gets the same report, and he decides that he

L (~') 2 ought to evacuate the schools. Can that -- is that a
p Ns

3 credible scenario?

[V
'

; 4 WITNESS FOX: Credible or realistic, sir? The'

,

5 system is set up, and all the parties have agreed that they
.

| 6 will discuss the protective mitigation measures. Your check
|
! 7 on elected of ficials or appointed of ficials' decision-making

| 8 in this is two-fold ,
i

j 9 One, you have a recommended applicant or plant

10 protective action, which is a public record eventually, and

|
'

11 it comes in on our teletype of on the telephone. It is

12 documented.

- 13 The other check is cur County Health Officer who
a t )sI

i 14 has a health physicist, and other health physicists are there
!

15 in the ODAT making a recommendation which is going out

16 simultaneously to all the centers, so there are two checks.

"

| 17 My experience working, and that is all I can

18 draw upon, in city-county relationships, have been.when there
!

( 19 are major decisions to be made that affect the public safety,
1

20 that the officials do work together cooperatively, and they

21 de look to the health of ficer.

22 In May, 1981, I was in the EOC operating as a

23 chief of a department. The county health officer was on the

24 line with San Juan Capistrano elected of ficials . He was onOs_/
25 the line with City of San Clemente, who was in contact with

. .
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4 1 Capistrano School District. He talked to the ODAT team and

() 2 his health physicist down at ODAC routinely. He talked to

3 our direction and control group, and not once -- although

/~l 4 they had questions of him based upon dome of the projections
\_/,

5 that had been done at the ODAC, not once did anyone say well,

6 we don't want to do what you are recommending.

7 It was analyzed, discussed, but there is no

8 supreme commande,r, in answer to your question, who can just

9 ordar across the board X action. The health officer can :,ake

10 proclamations publicly.
l

11 JUDGE'KELLEY: But you do have -- you don't have

12 a single voice in Orange County. You do have a division of

1

13 authority between the district, the school district, Capistran os

i t

14 Unified School District and the rest of Orange County with
!

15 respect to this decision?

16 UITNESS FOX: Well, the system, the San Onofre
| .-

=

17 offsite emergency response system is set up by jurisdictional
!

i 18 groups that coordinate on matters of key policy.
t

19 JUDGE KELLEY: Sure. But you can coordinate and

20 then you can have a situation where people disagree on what

21 ought to be done, and I am just trying to establish whether

22 there is somebody under the plan -- you know, who is in

O
23 charge here is the question, and the ans"er is that you

24 coordinate, but there is a certain division of responsibility,

25 is that right?

-
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j 5 1 WITNESS FOX: Among the jurisdictions, sir?
,

| () .2 JUDGE KELLEY: Within the same jurisdiction.
!

| 3 WITNESS FOX: Within the County of Orange?
i

em

f ) 4 JUDGE KELLEY: Within the County of Orange, as
'

|
5 between schools and the rest of the county on an evacuation

6 question.

7 WITNESS FOX: Division of responsibility between

8 the county schools and the county --

| 9 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes. I have got a document here
!

! 10 which says the superintendent of the Capistrano Unified School

11 District will decide whether to evacuate.

12 WITNESS FOX: That is true.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. I have got another document~)
14 whi.ch refers to the authority of the operational area

15 coordinator, and I gather -- this is a little vague, but I

16 gather from your testimony that putting the schools to one
'

17 side, at least, he is the -- he is the ranking public official

18 in Orange County.

! 19 WITNESS FOX: County of Orange, yes, sir.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Right, and he would consider the

21 recommendation of the medical of ficer, and he would make a
!

22-) decision whether evacuation was a nise thing, and whether it
' sJ

23 should be recommended by county government, and I am still
!

24 stuck with the situation where the medical examiner comes in

25 and says I have looked at all this and it is an awfully close

|
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6 1 case, there is this and there is that, and it is sort of a

2('] tossup to whether you do it or not.
v

3 Now, the two of ficials might say, well, for

~'s 4 heavens' sakes, let us all do the same thing, and maybe that'

(V
5 is what they would do, but that then rests on what one might

6 expect as opposed to the explicit provisions of the plan,;

7 which seem to 2ly otherwise. ,

8 They seem to say that there is divided authority,

9 and there is, isn't that right? There is this division of

10 authority?

11 WITNESS FOX: But there are other instances

12 where on a day to day basis these independent jurisdictions

13
j do coordinate, they do make decisions that affect each other.

i b'
14 They are -- you know, by law or by charter they are independ-

!

| 15 ent political jurisdictions.
:.

| 16 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. You referred to the state

_
17 OES and my question is, from your perspective, how important

18 is the state OES's participation in emergency plans? Do they

19 play a crucial role, or would you still feel you had adequate

20 plans if that office didn't exist?

21 WITNESS FOX: Let us assume that they exist and

22 we do try to coordinate all of our planning ef forts with them.

-

23 They are a backup resource for local government in the event
' '

24 we feel that we will have a sustained emergency, and
O

25 ' situation that will continue for several days.

.
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T29 kl 1 JUDGE KELLEY: What kind of backup do they<- m

! (]
'

w
| 2 provide?

3 WITNESS FOX: People from their radiolo"ical
_

| (-) 4 health section to come down to our ODAC. They can request

5 California National Guard to assist local law enforcement.
6 They can -- and the guard has aircraft and personnel, they

7 can get us additional supplies if we have depleted the

8 supply resources in the Southern California basin.

9 If the -- I think the general rule in emergency
|

| 10 management, though, is that you do coordinate with them,

11 but you prepare to take care of your own governmental en-

12 tity for X period of time.

13 JUDGE KELLEY: I understand that they are in

() 14 a process of developing certain plans, but that there are a

15 ways from being -- from having a final plan for -- I am not

i 16 clear whether it is for San Onofre specifically, or for

17 radiological emergencies generally in the state of Californi a.

18 Mr. Rogin wants to say somethin,g.
,

l

19 MR. ROGIN: I was going to say that the state'

20 does have a plan. It is in evidence as Applicants' 52,

21 I think. There has been some discussion, perhaps not on

12 the record, prior hearings and whatnot, that there are re-

23 visions contemplated to that plan --
| '

l 24 JUDGE KELLEY t I thought it was a draft. Have

(V~)
25 we got a final state plan?

q
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I MR. ROGIN: There is a final state plan whichk2

2 was approved by the NRC in 1975 -- 8 excuse me.
I,o JUDGE KELLEY: Pre-TMI?

4 MR. ROGIN: Yes. Obviously if I think about

5 the years it is late.

6 JUDGE KELLEY: Yes, it is obvious.

MR. ROGIN: But there are revisions to that

8 plan. There is a draft state plan subsequent to that, but

' there is a -- a plan is in evidence as Exhibit 52.

10 JUDGE KELLEY: All right. Thank you. Do you

II think the existence of a fully updated state plan is crucial

12 from the standpoint of Orange County's planning, or do you

33 think gifen the plan you have got now, and given your under-
14 standing of the kinds of things they would be able to do,
15 that that is sufficient?

16 WITNESS FOX: I think our plan is sufficient,'

17 and it certainly would be augmented when they update their
~ 18

" ~ ~

plan.

II JUDGE KELLEY: One final small question, are

20 you going to evacuate the jails?

21 WITNESS FOX: The jails are out of the EPZ,,

22 and extended EPZ area.

23 JUDGE KELLEY: That answers the question.

24 Redirect?

25 MR. ROGIN: No, we have no redirect.

OV

, _v -
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~ k3 1 JUDGE KELLEY: Ms. Fox, thank you very much --
( ~)x '
L.

2 WITNESS FOX: Thank you-

3 JUDGE KELLEY: -- for coming. You are excused.
7_

4 We are going to quit for the evening, and we-

5 are going to come back at one o' clock tomorrow. I believe

6 that was the hour we settled on earlier, correct?

7 MR. MC CLUNG: That is correct.

8 JUDGE KELLEY: Anything else that needs to be

9 raised?

10 MR. ROGIN: Oh, one point. I believe on Monday

'

11 we were told that by Wednesday we might get the exhibits

12 for Dr. Plotkin and the other expert, and I wondered if

13 there is any progress on that front.

() 14 MR. MC CLUNG: I will note the absence of my

15 co-counsel, who has been doing that all today, and I --

16 hopefully she will have them tomorrow morning.

17 JUDGE.KELLEY: Okay.

18 MR. MC' CLUNG: She came in a few minutes.ago._
,

19 Maybe she has them, but -- it is probably too late. Sorry.

20 JUDGE KELLEY: Okay. We are adjourned until

21 one o' clock here in th|.s room tomorrow afternoon.
22 (Whereupon, at 6:33 p.m., the hearing was

23 adjourned, to reconvene Thursday, September 3, 1981 at

24() 1:00 p.m.)

25

(m

. . -
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